EFFECTIVE STRATEGIES TO ENHANCE SOCIAL MEDIA MARKETING

by

Imad Hamed Haj

DISSERTATION

Presented to the Swiss School of Business and Management Geneva

In Partial Fulfillment

Of the Requirements

For the Degree

DOCTOR OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION SWISS SCHOOL OF BUSINESS AND MANAGEMENT GENEVA

March 2025

EFFECTIVE STRATEGIES TO ENHANCE SOCIAL MEDIA MARKETING

	by	
	Imad Hamed Haj	
	Supervised by	
	Dr. Ramesh Kumar	
	APPROVED BY	Prophelicanda Dissertation Chair
RECEIVED/APPROVED BY:		
Admissions Director		

Dedication

To my wife, whose unwavering support and encouragement have been the foundation of my journey. Your belief in me has been a source of strength, and I am eternally grateful for your love and guidance.

To my mentors, colleagues and friends, who challenged me to think critically and inspired me to pursue my passions. Your wisdom and camaraderie have made this journey not only possible but also profoundly rewarding.

Acknowledgements

I want to express my heartfelt gratitude to all those who have supported me throughout the journey of my dissertation.

First and foremost, I am deeply indebted to my advisor, Dr. Ramesh Kumar, whose guidance, patience and insightful feedback were invaluable through this process. Your expertise and encouragement inspired me to push my boundaries and strive for excellence.

I am grateful to all Swiss School for Business and Management – Geneva staff and faculty members for providing the resources necessary for my research.

Finally, my deepest appreciation goes to my family, especially my wife, Yamina Abdi, for their solid support, understanding and encouragement. You have been my greatest motivation, and I could not have completed this journey without you.

ABSTRACT

EFFECTIVE STRATEGIES TO ENHANCE SOCIAL MEDIA MARKETING

Imad Hamed Haj

Despite the positive impacts of social media marketing on organizations, some researchers have reported that ineffective use of social media may expose organizations to losses both financial and data. The purpose of this study was to understand the effective and ineffective social media marketing strategies that may improve business and organizational performance but also lead to business failure. A qualitative explanatory single case study design was used in this study. Data was collected through interviews with a sample of seven business leaders. The study results addressed the research problem by identifying different strategies that can be used by leaders to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance, including social media influencer partnerships, sharing timely and exciting content, storytelling about the experience with services or products, and utilizing video content, as well as promoting relevant, highquality content to help businesses access a wider audience. The findings can help leaders and organizations understand effective strategies to prevent business failures. Business policymakers can use the current findings to develop effective policies to promote social media marketing and enhance business performance. Future research may replicate this study using quantitative methods and a larger sample size to examine the relationship between influencer partnerships and business performance.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	v
CHAPTER I: INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Introduction	1
1.2 Research Problem	
1.3 Purpose of Research	
1.4 Significance of the Study	
1.5 Research Purpose and Questions	
CHAPTER II: REVIEW OF LITERATURE	10
2.1 Theoretical Framework	10
2.2 Social Media Networks	13
2.3 Effects of Social Media Marketing on a Company's Brand and Image	23
2.4 The Influence of Social Media Marketing on Consumer Engagement	
2.5 Influence of Social Media Marketing on Brand Awareness	
2.6 Literature Regarding Attempts to Measure the Success of Social	
Media Marketing.	44
2.7 Effective social media strategies to prevent business failure and	
improve organizational performance	50
2.8 Social media marketing strategies that may lead to business failure and	
poor organizational performance.	59
2.9 Summary	
CHAPTER III: METHODOLOGY	64
3.1 Overview of the Research Problem	64
3.2 Operationalization of Theoretical Constructs	
3.3 Research Purpose and Questions	
3.4 Research Design	
3.5 Population and Sample	
3.6 Participant Selection	
3.7 Instrumentation	
3.8 Data Collection Procedures	
3.9 Data Analysis	
3.10 Conclusion	
CHAPTER IV: RESULTS	75
4.1 Research Question One	75
4.1.1 Influencer Partnerships	
4.1.2 Sharing Engaging and Timely Content	

4.1.3 Sharing Video Content	77
4.1.4 Storytelling	
4.1.5 Promoting Relevant, High-Quality Content	
4.2 Research Question Two	79
4.2.1 Sharing Low Quality Content	79
4.2.2. Engaging <i>Inauthentically</i> with Users	80
4.2.3 Not Adapting to Changing Trends	80
4.3 Summary of Findings	
4.4 Conclusion	83
CHAPTER V: DISCUSSION	85
5.1 Discussion of Results	85
5.2 Discussion of Research Question One	87
5.3 Discussion of Research Question Two	96
CHAPTER VI: SUMMARY, IMPLICATIONS, AND RECOMMEN	NDATIONS. 100
6.1 Summary	100
6.2 Implications	101
6.3 Recommendations for Future Research	106
6.4 Conclusion	107
REFERENCES	109

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Effective Themes for Increasing Organizational Performance	;
Table 2. Ineffective Strategies That Lead to Poor Organizational Performance 79)

Chapter I: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction

Technological developments have influenced organizational performance and success. While investigating how technology has influenced the performance of small and medium businesses, Beer and Mulder (2020) established that technology helped increase the productivity of employees. Beer and Mulder (2020) asserted that using business software and computer programs improved how quickly employees assessed, assimilated, and integrated information into their processes increasing performance. Similarly, Mitic et al. (2021) investigated how information technology indicates organizational performance using a sample of 380 managers from 102 companies and found that technology increased the speed at which employees processed and integrated the information into their assigned duties, increasing organizational performance. Digital performance has also enhanced organizational performance through improved talent management (Guerra et al., 2023), adaptability, and agility (Atobishi et al., 2024). Adopting a data drive culture and technological innovativeness positively influences organizational sustainability and consequently competitiveness.

With increased connectivity and social media use among the general population, organizations are leveraging digital technology for marketing purposes. Martynenko et al. (2023) noted that in many organizations, digital marketing is crucial in their advertising campaigns in that it has improved their competitiveness through access to new markets and customers. Investigating the concept of digital marketing in organizational advertisement, Yousef et al. (2021) found besides offering businesses and organizations access to customers and being cost-effective, the lack of a guiding framework, and applicable behavior measures, made advertising and marketing via technology, especially social media difficult. Zanubiya et al. (2023) asserted that when compared to print media and TV ads, digital technology was quicker in reaching a larger demographic market cheaply. Martynenko et al. (2023) further established that the use of digital technology especially social media platforms, email marketing, and search engine marketing improved the organization's marketing capabilities and consequently competitiveness.

Digital marketing enhances the competitiveness and effectiveness of an organization by increasing its ability to reach customers faster. Veleva and Tsvetanova (2020) researched the advantages and disadvantages of digital marketing and reported that effectively utilizing digital marketing tools increased the organization's capability of reaching its target customers faster as well as competitiveness through increased sales. Wang (2020) reported similar findings after analyzing data from 167 international firms and found that digital marketing strategies improved the performance of international firms through enhanced market access and competitiveness. Similarly, organizations using social networks as digital marketing strategies reported improved customer engagement, brand promotion, and improved performance (Melovic et al., 2020). In the hotel industry, Singh et al. (2022) reported that digital marketing which is characterized by online branding, social media marketing, and online advertisement positively influenced the competitiveness of the restaurant industry.

Digital marketing has improved the performance of many organizations around the world. Singh et al. (2022) reported that the hotel industry reported increased sales and profits after adopting online advertisement and social media marketing. Al-Ababneh et al. (2020) investigated the role of advertising in the concept of digital marketing for an organization and found that effectively using digital marketing tools and developing effective digital marketing infrastructures was an indicator of increased organizational financial performance. Agreeing with Al-Ababneh et al. (2020), Jung and Shegai (2023) reported that organizations have leveraged different digital marketing technologies and tools to improve their marketing effectiveness, and customer engagement and reach out to new customers increasing their profitability and growth. Among small and medium enterprises, Islami et al. (2020) asserted that digital marketing strategies improved the performance of micro, small, and medium enterprises through enhanced intellectual capital and product quality. Thus, it is evident that adopting technology, especially digital marketing, enhances organizational competitiveness, customer engagement, and reaches customers improving organizational performance.

The growth of social media platforms such as Facebook and Instagram have led producers and manufacturers to increasingly use these platforms to attract new customers, engage with customers, or increase the visibility of their products (Khanom, 2023; Purnomo, 2023). Utilizing qualitative research methodology, Purnomo (2023) established that digital marketing tools such as e-commerce, email marketing, and SEO engine advertising boosted organizational sales, engagement, and brand awareness. Yousef et al. (2021) investigated the effectiveness of social media advertising in organizations and reported that organizations used social media advertising to drive customer engagement and brand awareness, increasing sales and customer base. Corroborative findings were reported by Khanna et al. (2023) who established that content marketing commonly used in social media marketing helped organizations attract new customers through rapid distribution and dissemination of product and organizational information.

Despite the positive impacts of social media marketing on organizations, some researchers have reported that ineffective use of social media may expose organizations to losses both financial and data. During the Covid-19 pandemic, Pasaribu et al. (2022) investigated the challenges and impacts of digital marketing in the healthcare industry. The researchers noted that while digital marketing and digital technologies promoted medical services and expanded business performance, a lack of digital marketing and digital technology skills led to their ineffective use negatively impacting the performance of organizations in the healthcare sector. Alalawneh et al. (2022) attributed the poor use of social media platforms in digital marketing to the complexity of the complex relationship between organizational performance and social media platforms. Cook et al. (2021) attributed the mistakes and organizational failures in social media marketing to stakeholder mismanagement, poor development of social media strategies, and inadequate research on organization's use of social media marketing.

External influences and poorly designed social media marketing programs contributed to failures in social marketing and recommended further research exploring organizations' use of social media marketing and how the reported failures may be mitigated. Hanafizadeh et al. (2021) also explored the consequences of social media on

firm performance and reported that social media improved communication and sharing of knowledge between organizational stakeholders. Although researchers have extensively investigated and reported the benefits of digital marketing to organizations, there is a gap in the literature regarding how business leaders have effectively used social media marketing strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. Thus, the researcher investigated the social media marketing strategies that business leaders perceive as effective leading to improved organizational performance, and strategies that are ineffective leading to poor organizational performance and business failure.

1.2 Research Problem

The general business problem was that failure to use effective social media marketing strategies, and poor execution of the strategies leads to business failure. Numerous researchers have validated this statement noting that poor use of social media marketing increased the risks of organizations and businesses underperforming despite the significant positive impacts of digital technologies (Alalawneh et al., 2022; Cook et al., 2021; Yousef et al., 2021). While investigating the mistakes and social media failure in organizations, Cook et al. (2021) reported that though organizations demonstrated the positive impacts of social media marketing, stakeholder management failures, and poor social media development strategies were associated with the reported organizational failures. Similar conclusions were reported by Yousef et al. (20210 who explained that disjointed organizational efforts characterized by inconsistent or non-existent social media marketing strategies resulted in poor social media marketing strategies. Alalawneh et al. (2022) and Pasaribu et al. (2022) also concurred that lack of digital marketing and digital technology skills resulted in poor implementation of social media marketing strategies.

Insomuch as social marketing strategies have improved the performance of organizations, poor social media marketing strategies coupled with poor digital marketing skills and stakeholder management failures, organizations have reported dismal performance calling for more research on the effective use of digital marketing by

organizational leaders (Cook et al., 2021; Pasaribu et al., 2022). Across the reviewed literature, researchers have reported a positive relationship between digital marketing especially social media marketing strategies with organizational performance through improved competitiveness (Martynenko et al., 2023; Veleva & Tsvetanova, 2020; Wang, 2020). Social media marketing strategies have improved organizational performance by increasing the organization's reach to customers, driving customer engagement, brand promotion, and brand loyalty (Martynenko et al., 2023; Zanubiya et al., 2023).

The specific business problem was that some business leaders lack strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. Although not directly associated with the specific problem, Zanubiya et al. (2023) reported that ineffective use of social media marketing strategies and poor execution of existing strategies lead to business failures. Despite the reported findings, Zanubiya et al. (2023) recommended further research on organizational leaders' use of social media marketing strategies to improve organizational performance. Similarly, Martynenko et al. (2023) noted that although digital marketing strategies were crucial for the success of the organization, there was a need for more empirical research exploring whether organizational leaders had the skills and the knowledge of the different social media marketing strategies that could be adopted to improve organizational performance.

Although digital technology has allowed companies to gather detailed information about their customers' online activities and preferences and use that information to tailor their products, poor leadership may result in the ineffective use of social media marketing strategies. Failure to address this problem and equip business and organizational leaders with the knowledge, skills, and information on social media marketing strategies, organizations may continue to perform poorly, and businesses may continue to fail despite the competitive advantage inherent in social media marketing strategies. However, addressing this gap in the literature and equipping leaders with effective social media marketing strategies may prevent business failures and improve organizational performance for sustainability.

1.3 Purpose of Research

With technological developments and increased use in organizations, organizations must take advantage of the technology to improve their performance through improved sales and profitability (Yousef et al., 2021). Digital tools may enhance product quality and competitiveness, resulting in market leadership and increased earnings (Rizvanović et al., 2023; Amiri et al., 2023). With digital technologies such as artificial intelligence and machine learning technology, companies may gather data on customers and online activity using data analytics to understand their demands and preferences (Zanubiya et al., 2023). Therefore, the purpose of this study was to understand the effective and ineffective social media marketing strategies that may improve business and organizational performance but also lead to business failure. A digital marketing strategy aims to improve consumer-producer relations, brand trust, and brand loyalty. Customers become loyal when they are satisfied repeatedly (Amiri et al., 2023).

Digital marketing strategies improve an organization's marketing effectiveness and help firms quickly reach their target customers. Martynenko et al. (2023) asserted that digital technology, including social media, email, search engines, and analytical tools, helps firms compete and improve. Thus, the relevance of digital marketing in the digital age and how technology content affects business-customer interactions is vital knowledge for business success (Razak, 2024). Therefore, the purpose of this study was to explore and understand the use of digital marketing strategies by organizations to improve performance and success. Developing an in-depth understanding of the effectiveness of social media marketing strategies used by leaders to prevent business failure and improve productivity. By studying organizational leader's knowledge of social media marketing strategies, leaders may use the strategies to improve organizational performance and prevent business failure.

1.4 Significance of the Study

The specific business problem was that some business leaders lack strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability.

Addressing this specific problem may have several positive implications for organizations, policymakers, and existing research. The first significance of this study may be to the organizations and organizational leaders. In existing research, researchers have reported that digital technologies and digital marketing strategies have increased the performance of organizations and business success (Zanubiya et al., 2023). Zanubiya et al. (2023) further asserted that digital technologies helped organizations reach their target markets as well as new consumers. To organizations, the findings of this study may inform organizations of the benefits of digital technologies and social marketing in preventing business failure and improving organizational success. As Martynenko et al. (2023) asserted, the findings of this study may help organizations assess and adopt social media marketing strategies to enhance their performance.

Besides organizations, the findings of this study may be important to organizational leaders. The problem that was investigated in this study was that some leaders lack social media marketing strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. Zanubiya et al. (2023) reported that leaders who do not use effective social media marketing strategies and poor execution lead to business failure. Investigating effective and ineffective social media marketing strategies from the perspectives of business leaders may provide organizational leaders with information on social media marketing strategies that if used may improve organizational performance and business success. The findings of this study may also identify the ineffective social media marketing that leaders have used which has led to poor organizational performance and increased business failure. Identifying the social media marketing strategies that have contributed to business failure and poor organizational performance may help organizational leaders avoid such strategies.

While formulating the problem of this study, it was evident that many organizations that have failed in social media and digital marketing strategies reported poor or inconsistent social media marketing strategies and poor stakeholder engagement (Cook et al., 2021; Yousef et al., 2022). Therefore, based on this conclusion, the findings of this study may be used to improve stakeholder engagement in social media marketing

and develop effective social media marketing strategies. The findings of this study may emphasize the significance of organizational leaders in identifying effective social media marketing strategies and their use in improving organizational performance for sustainability. Actively involving organizational leaders in social media marketing may aid the development of effective organizational social media marketing strategies for improved organizational success.

The findings of this study may also be important to policymakers. As a result of technological development, social media platforms have increasingly permeated and adopted by many people. Khanom (2023) reported that social media platforms such as Facebook, Instagram, X, LinkedIn, and YouTube are used by many people and are a potential market for manufacturers and producers. Researchers have demonstrated that digital marketing and social marketing strategies have helped organizations build trust, boost sales, and drive customer engagement (Khanna et al., 2023; Purnomo, 2023). With the continued use of technology, the findings of this study may help policymakers in drafting policies that may help organizations actively and extensively use social media marketing strategies for marketing purposes. In addition to policymakers, the findings of this study may address the gap in research by identifying the social media marketing strategies that organizations and leaders can use to prevent business failure and improve performance.

1.5 Research Purpose and Questions

The purpose of this explanatory qualitative single case study was to explore the effective social media marketing strategies that leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. Developing an in-depth understanding of the effective social media marketing strategies that leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability may improve profitability and productivity. Zanubiya et al. (2023) asserted that when leaders do not use effective social media marketing strategies, poor execution may result in businesses failing. Since digital marketing strategies may improve the effectiveness of firms, their performance, and consumer engagement, organizational leaders must

understand what social media marketing strategies are effective and may improve organizational performance (Martynenko et al., 2023). To address this problem, a qualitative research methodology was used. Qualitative research methodology allows researchers to investigate a problem in-depth using participant's perceptions, experiences, and thoughts.

A single case study research design was used to investigate the effective social media marketing strategies that leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. A single case-study design that explains current real-life experiences or behaviors from diverse sources is preferred (Ahmad, 2017). The real-life experiences of industry leaders in social media marketing were the focus of this study. A purposive sampling technique was used to identify and recruit a sample of seven industry leaders. Semi-structured interviews were the primary source of data and document analysis may also be used as another source of data. Thematic analysis steps discussed by Braun and Clarke (2006) were used to analyze the collected data. During data analysis, the NVivo software was used to categorize and code the data. To address the specific business problem that some business leaders lack the strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability, the following research questions were addressed:

RQ1: What effective social media marketing strategies do leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability?

RQ2: What ineffective social media marketing strategies do leaders use that lead to business failure and poor organizational performance?

Chapter II: REVIEW OF LITERATURE

2.1 Theoretical Framework

The theoretical framework used in this study was the resource-based view. The resource-based view (RBV) gives an instrument for exploring how internal resources and competencies of a firm can become an asset. The core concept of RBV is reflected in Penrose's 1959 study, where the idea of leveraging on the organization's distinctive competencies and resources for profitability was established (Davis & DeWitt, 2021). However, RBV has experienced the addition of concepts such as dynamic capabilities to it since their first introduction by Nelson and Winter in 1982 (Ferreira et al., 2021). Dynamic capabilities are the capacity of a firm to continuously reorganize and reconfigure its resources and competencies to cope with the changing surroundings and deliver innovation. Employing the RBV model, business leaders conduct internal evaluations to find the company's crucial resources such as assets, knowledge, skills, and processes (Lubis, 2022). The resources valuable and rare, distinctive and indisputable can be used to design and implement strategic tools and techniques which lead to competitive advantages in the market. Through a detailed evaluation of the capabilities, strengths and weaknesses, firms can optimize scarce resources and create differentiated initiatives that generate rewards over competitors (Lubis 2022). Dynamics capability extension upgrades RBV's applicability to influence the renewal of resources and strategic adjustment.

The resource-based view (RBV) provides a strategic tool for business leaders to engage in a critical internal assessment of the resources and competencies of their organization. By leveraging on RBV, business leaders are able to formulate strategies like utilizing the strengths to the maximum, fixing the weaknesses and therefore fostering good performance (Collins, 2021). Thus, according to Barney et al. (2021), organizations' RBV implementation can be enhanced internally if companies focus on enhancing their strengths, acknowledging weaknesses, mitigating external threats and capitalizing on opportunities. An organization's exclusive bundle of resources featuring human capital, processes, expertise, and physical assets can generate competitive performance if it is well integrated (Chatterjee et al., 2024). Through RBV lens, business leaders can

distinguish what type resources are present which can help to gain maximum benefit for their strategy execution.

The integration of resource-based view (RBV) concepts by business leaders enables them to consider their current set of resources as well as identify the areas requiring attention. The framework of RBV allows planning for the organization based on the best utilization of resources and continuous monitoring of performance (Mong et al., 2021). A main benefit entails the option of identifying operational shortfalls, such as the need for outsourcing or partnering with others, and this makes the business sustainable. As a result of an RBV-supported assessment, organizations can gain clarity on their strengths and weaknesses, helping to develop an effective marketing strategy (Zahra, 2021). Small businesses benefit from RBV principles that help to recognize the tangible and intangible resources that are important in revenue growth. Social media is another resource that creative business leaders can use in their overall marketing plan (Sewpersadh, 2023). Strategically, social media can potentially lead to positive revenue growth for the organization. RBV gives leaders the opportunity to consciously analyze, obtain, configure, and utilize the resources aimed at the creation of value and to gain a competitive advantage.

A key challenge with the resource-based view (RBV) is its potential inability to withstand rapid market changes, especially technological disruptions. Applying RBV, leaders may find certain vital resources like employee skills difficult to replicate or develop internally (Pratono, 2022). From an RBV lens, pivotal resources span individual knowledge, experience, and brand equity (Varadarajan, 2022). An organization's resource portfolio, whether advantageous or constraining, guides strategic decisions to enhance competitiveness. The resources include tangible assets like facilities and equipment, alongside intangibles like intellectual property, processes, and culture (Varadarajan, 2022). Conducting an RBV-dependent inventory provides insights on strengths from valuable, rare resources and vulnerabilities from resource gaps, informing strategy formulation. However, RBV may lack a mechanism for continuous resource regeneration necessary to swiftly adapt to disruptive market shifts.

The resource-based view (RBV) provides a lens for business leaders to differentiate their organizations, even within the same industry or franchise system. A critical source of differentiation stems from the unique ways teams interact and combine resources into distinctive capabilities (Kruesi & Bazelmans, 2023). Capabilities like customer service excellence or innovation prowess hinge on team members' collective skills. However, those skills are simultaneously influenced by contextual factors like the team's geographic location (Magno Marchiori et al., 2023). Through the RBV perspective, the specific bundle of tangible resources such as facilities and equipment and intangible resources such as processes and culture possessed by a business team becomes a key strategic asset for leaders. The team's ability to creatively configure and deploy these resources underpins the development of organizational capabilities.

Through the evaluation of the team's skill set and the organization's asset portfolio, business leaders can recognize any competitive edge sources. The resource-based view suggests that only the resources which are valuable, rare, and inimitable can be efficiently used to create a profitable financial sustainability scenario (Aliane et al., 2023). The attributes make up the RBV's strategic value for leaders who are developing focused strategies. Precious and rare resources directly glorify the income collected when uniqueness is added (Huemer & Wang, 2021). Given this distinctiveness, RBV gives the business leaders a longer lead time where they have a more competitive advantage over their strategic assets. Rarity may be exemplified as the unique machinery or highly productive processes that are hard for competitors to reproduce (Crick & Crick, 2022). Imitability is usually an outcome of creative synergy achieved through integration of human capital resources, like specialized knowledge, with factors like equipment and facilities. Complicated interrelation of variables makes copying or substituting strategic assets nearly impossible for competitors.

The inability of rivals to easily replicate or acquire a firm's distinct resources constitutes a key competitive advantage. Each organization possesses a unique configuration of resources that, when combined, give rise to proprietary capabilities specific to their team (Ávila, 2022). Business leaders who nurture resources that are

valuable, rare, and impervious to imitation can sustain competitive advantages over longer time periods (Yoon & Suh, 2021). By leveraging the resource-based view (RBV) framework, leaders identifying their organization's signature resources such as employee knowledge applied to social media marketing strategies may unlock opportunities to enhance revenue performance

Organizational competitiveness can be enhanced by properly leveraging resources like the employee team, enabling business leaders to drive greater profitability. Leaders attuned to their firm's unique resource endowments may identify distinctive processes that create entry barriers and sustain competitive advantages (Rožman et al., 2023). Successful strategy execution using the resource-based view relies on leaders identifying the critical skills required to craft marketing approaches focused on differentiation and financial sustainability as established by Rožman et al. (2023). For instance, viewing social media as a marketing resource, leaders can bolster performance by deepening brand connections with followers (Scholz, 2021). Systematically identifying resources guides leaders in developing policies that reinforce organizational performance. While the resource-based view provides a powerful framework, leaders can complement it with other theories to further elevate performance outcomes.

2.2 Social Media Networks

Social media platforms provide a virtual space for individuals and businesses to create profiles, connect with others, and share information. The platforms enable users to follow or add others within their network and receive updates on their activities or posts (Aichner et al., 2021). Social media networks offer similar opportunities to traditional networking, allowing users to connect and share information. Additionally, social media platforms serve as invaluable resources for business leaders seeking to promote their products online (Son & Niehm, 2021). The significance of social media in business is evident, with 90% of advertisers stating that it is critical to their operations. Advertisers attribute several primary benefits to social marketing, including increased product exposure due to higher traffic on social media platforms, cultivating loyal customers, enhancing brand awareness, gathering market intelligence, and improved sales (Tabuena

et al., 2022). Khanom (2023) emphasizes the importance of developing effective social media strategies and maintaining a presence across the top platforms to foster maximum traffic to business websites. The strategies necessitate marketers to understand the various social media sites, their functionalities, target audiences, and strategically align their social media efforts with existing marketing objectives.

Social Media Platforms

Facebook. Facebook has emerged as a popular social networking platform, having nearly 1.8 billion active monthly users, and providing businesses with a valuable opportunity to connect with potential customers (Hussain et al., 2020). Hussain et al. (2020) highlight Facebook's effectiveness as a social media network, enabling real-time interactive responses to marketing queries and prompt issue resolution. Organizational leaders can gain numerous benefits from leveraging Facebook, including (a) reduced advertising costs, (b) customized and targeted advertising, (c) real-time consumer feedback, (d) electronic word-of-mouth referrals, and (e) contributions to buyer purchase intentions (Niu et al., 2021). The advent of targeted advertisements tailored to specific demographics, such as age, gender, education, location, interests, and behaviors, has transformed Facebook into an advertising tool that both large and small business owners can utilize to increase web traffic and an effective marketing platform option (Schneider & Harknett, 2022). To develop an effective Facebook marketing strategy, marketers should create brand communities, leverage blogs to engage customers, craft content that piques customer interest and appeals to their sense of affiliation and employ storytelling techniques to captivate potential customers' attention.

Twitter. Twitter is a micro blogging platform that has garnered significant popularity, with 313 million active monthly users and approximately 1 billion unique monthly visits. On this platform, users can share concise messages, known as tweets, with a maximum length of 140 characters (Mottaghinia et al., 2021). Business executives perceive Twitter as the social media network with the greatest potential for increasing sales compared to other platforms. Lynn et al. (2020) assert that Twitter presents an attractive marketing tool for businesses, enabling them to reach and attract large

audiences within a short period. Lynn et al. (2020) recommend several strategies employed by companies that have successfully leveraged Twitter to captivate consumer interest in their brand and products: (a) incorporating weblinks and images, which can effectively attract attention and drive increased customer traffic to a firm's website; (b) utilizing polls and questions, allowing firms to pose queries and track votes or responses, as tweets with questions can achieve high retweet and response rates; and (c) including calls to action, encouraging followers to "retweet," which can increase response rates.

YouTube. YouTube is a popular video-sharing platform, attracting over one billion monthly visitors who collectively watch more than six billion hours of video content each month (Tafesse, 2020). Ranked as the third most visited website globally, YouTube allows users to upload, view, comment on, and share videos, as well as engage in activities such as liking, sharing, and commenting. Remarkably, users upload up to 100 hours of new video content to the site every minute (Kurdi et al., 2021). YouTube holds a particular appeal among adolescents, with 50% of teenagers citing it as their favorite website (García Jiménez & Montes Vozmediano, 2020). The platform has significant usage across different generations, with 58% of Generation X (born between 1961 and 1979), 70% of Generation Y (1980-1995), and 83% of Generation Z (1995-2012) accessing YouTube monthly. Advertising on YouTube takes two primary forms: stream video and video. With stream video advertising, viewers have the option to watch the advertisement or skip it after five seconds of playback. In contrast, in-video advertisements appear in the lower section of the screen while the main video is playing (Frade et al., 2021).

LinkedIn. LinkedIn is the world's most dominant professional social networking site, featuring a broad-based membership of over 238 million users (Hosain, & Mamun, 2023). On LinkedIn, professionals can communicate and conduct business with their peers in a virtual manner by using the tools that allow for relationship building, interactions and connections. The platform presents a great option for the advertisers interested in addressing a professional audience, and because of in-depth profile and behavioral characteristics it gives the possibility of precise targeting. However, the high-

quality data of LinkedIn makes it perfect for launching online advertising campaigns (Badoer et al., 2021). LinkedIn marketers are given access to detailed data on their target audience, including education, work profile and vital life milestones. LinkedIn data mining gives the ability to advertisers to laser-pin the targeting efforts on a particular audience group that is expected to buy their products by filtering on the criteria such as occupation, education level, and skill sets (Mude & Undale, 2023). The study of Yu et al. (2020) indicated that marketers are leveraging data-driven techniques to target specific user groups which translate to better marketing results, 40% more reach than non-targeted marketing strategy.

Marketing on LinkedIn is a unique plan of action compared to other social networking sites because Linkedin is a professional site that demands a high-quality approach of marketing and sale strategy. According to a study by Cortez and Dastidar (2022), LinkedIn should be deployed as a vital part of social media marketing and a social networking strategy by online users and customers. The views of Cortez and Dastidar (2022) state that the LinkedIn social network has the potential of broad and indirect methods of marketing the image and creating brand awareness. The marketers are more likely to build a fresh and sustainable profile of their company page and have fresh content on a regular basis. The methodology takes into consideration the professionalism of the platform, its users, thereby establishing LinkedIn as a marketing channel for strategic, in-depth approaches.

Social Media Strategies

According to Chung et al. (2020), companies are trying to establish if their investments in social networking sites give them a competitive advantage in relation to using traditional media. To fill this gap, a study on the effectiveness of social versus traditional media in branding was conducted by Chung et al. (2020). The research analyzed 63 firms, cross-industry and the usage of YouTube, Twitter, and Facebook, and found that YouTube actions and Facebook brand actions had a positive impact on brand value. Chung et al. (2020) utilized word-of-mouth as a mediating factor, determining that social media impact went beyond word-of-mouth among users. The study also revealed

that social media usage leads to increased brand value and objective metrics which may help prevent business failure and drive continued organizational performance (Chung et al., 2020).

Social media platforms may provide a basis for business leaders to make objectives relating to organizational operations. Research conducted by Palalic (2021) investigated the extent to which consumer purchases can be impacted by social media engagements. The research aimed to calculate how social media linkages influenced brand choices. The research analyzed consumer demand data acquired from Facebook, Twitter, and YouTube social media engagement as well as sales measures. The results showed that there was a partial link between social media participation and consumers' purchase behavior; word-of-mouth and content credibility were the two factors that positively influenced consumer behavior. Palalic et al. (2021) found that companies successfully utilized social media platforms to promote a healthier approach for their customers in producing products, their designs. The researchers determined that social media can inform these sustainable strategies and prevent failure, for example, the organization can use customer online reviews, brand community, content management tools and all these other factors with the aim of increasing sales and performing better.

Online Consumer Reviews. By using social media effectively, it is possible to stop business failure and keep the organization's performance steady. Social media platforms have a great impact on customer preference while purchasing products and services as consumers' likes, dislikes and feedback are shared on these sites and influence buying decisions (Wibowo et al., 2020). As established by Palalic et al. (2021), word-of-mouth is the most powerful tool in spreading information related to consumer preference. Of note, in the realm of social media, the word-of-mouth (WOM) is known as electronic word-of-mouth (e-WOM) and includes reviews of products, services, and experiences shared across channels like Yelp and TripAdvisor. Babić Rosario (2020) revealed that e-WOM significantly affects the intention of customers to purchase something as social media is a powerful tool for sharing brand, product or service experience with other users. Significantly, a study conducted by Choi (2020) indicated

that customers mainly use e-word-of-mouth. The research emphasizes the strategic use of social media and e-WOM management as tools for retaining and attracting customers and thus preventing business failure as well as ensuring sustainable business.

A skillful application of word-of-mouth and online customer opinions can be key to averting business failure and to continuity in business success. In a word-of-mouth scenario, the consumer may share their experiences on products or services which in turn can affect consumer behavior and purchasing decisions (Al-Ja'afreh & Al-Adaileh, 2020). The digital reality of the consumers makes them vent their views on different topics from goods to services through virtual social media platforms. User-generated content that is in the form of online consumer reviews enhances control over a buyer's decision. For instance, a study by Ventre and Kolbe (2020) showed that most of the customers (up to 80%) chose online reviews during their purchasing decisions. According to Ventre and Kolbe (2020), social media has created an environment in which the customers' opinions are freely expressed. The expression in turn influences the customers' purchase decisions. Riaz et al. (2021) argued that online consumer reviews can be a powerful sales enhancer, urging marketers to master the reviews' impact and streamline the game around the purchase decision. The measures can be adopted to manage word-ofmouth and online reviews; thus, businesses can build customer satisfaction, prevent failure, and ensure organizational sustainability.

Social media offers businesses the essential means to create trust, develop a good image and achieve sales, acquisition of customers and customer growth. Customers may also use online reviews as their primary social media to share the opinions that greatly impact the purchase decisions of other consumers (Kumar et al., 2021). The percent of consumers who read online reviews before making purchasing decisions is over 60 and thus, actively managing and responding to customer comments is one of the most important traits in a good social media strategy (Arora et al., 2021). Numerous research indicate that consumers' reviews are a crucial factor in their decisions to purchase (Ali & Anwar, 2021; Zhu et al., 2020) Companies can use social media as an electronic word of

mouth platform to build brand image and a client base by preventing business failure and achieving higher organizational performance.

Online Communities. Social media online communities have emerged as powerful platforms for facilitating direct customer-business interactions and peer-to-peer sharing of product experiences. Research shows these communities drive significant value for organizations by increasing customer spending, fostering brand loyalty, and amplifying positive word-of-mouth (Ting & Ahn, 2023). Elf et al. (2022) found that customer expenditure increased substantially when they joined firm-created online communities. The study also revealed that active brand communities exert a strong influence on nurturing consumer brand loyalty. Lee & Hwang (2021) posited that companies leveraging online brand communities and promotional activities realized higher levels of word-of-mouth advertising from customers. Positive feedback shared peer-to-peer regarding products can lead to increased sales and revenues. Consumers tend to place more credibility in experiential product information from other buyers rather than messaging directly from brands (Lee & Hwang, 2021). Peer opinions and referrals, especially from sources unaffiliated with the brand, are seen as particularly valuable. By facilitating online brand communities, organizations can develop relationships with current and prospective customers who collaborate to identify issues and co-create solutions.

User-generated content within these communities can significantly influence purchase decisions. Social media communities represent an invaluable touch point for companies to directly engage customers, encourage sharing of authentic product experiences, crowd source innovative ideas, and ultimately increase revenue (Park & Jiang, 2021). An organizational strategy centered on cultivating vibrant brand communities allows businesses to strengthen customer relationships, harness positive word-of-mouth at scale, and gain powerful consumer insights to foster improvements and long-term sustainability.

Content Management. Robust social media content management is critical for businesses to prevent failure and sustain high organizational performance. An effective

content strategy goes beyond simply promoting the brand - it must foster innovative connections with consumers and facilitate interactive relationship-building (Ali Qalati et al., 2020). To maximize engagement, brand marketers should shift their communications from a transactional to an interactive perspective that helps consumers view the product as part of their identity (Settembre-Blundo et al., 2022). Content should be tailored directly to the target audience's needs and wants through emotionally resonant messaging rather than rational appeals. Emotionally engaging content that highlights the brand's unique differentiators contributes to gaining consumer interest, attention, and positive purchase intent (Lou & Xie, 2021). Sustainable business performance hinges on a social media content strategy focused on facilitating two-way dialogue and cultivating emotional brand connections with customers. The facilitation allows companies to maintain relevance, build lasting consumer loyalty, and keep an active involvement on evolving audience needs (Cuesta-Valiño et al., 2024). Continuously refreshing content, actively responding to consumer voices, and adapting messaging to market shifts is essential for averting stagnation or disengagement that can precipitate business failure. By prioritizing emotionally resonant, highly engaging, and interactive social media content, businesses foster the enduring customer relationships and consumer embeddedness critical for long-term viability and growth in today's social landscape (Cuesta-Valiño et al., 2024). Effective content management is paramount for preventing declines and sustaining high performance.

Effective social media content management directly impacts key customer metrics fostering business sustainability and profitability. Kumar et al. (2023) found firmgenerated content on social media had a significant positive effect on consumer spending levels, cross-buying behavior, and overall customer profitability. The research provides evidence that strategically developing and sharing engaging content is vital for improving organizational performance. To maximize the revenue upside, You and Joshi (2020) recommend companies provide frequent, creative content updates leveraging visuals, exclusive offers, and incentives to increase customer engagement on social platforms.

Incorporating these types of content elements can compel consumers to spend more, purchase across multiple product lines, and remain lucrative, loyal customers over time.

Brand Loyalty. Cultivating true brand loyalty is pivotal for businesses to avert failure and sustain high organizational performance over the long-term. Brand loyalty represents a consumer's unwavering commitment to repeatedly purchase from a particular brand, resisting competitive overtures to switch (Zhang et al., 2022). Brand loyalty stems from a consumer's trust that the brand may reliably deliver on its promises. Fostering deep brand loyalty pays substantial dividends by providing a bulwark against revenue volatility. Loyal customers drive sustained sales through repeat purchases, actively promote the brand via positive word-of-mouth referrals, and exhibit resistance to competitor offerings (Cardoso et al., 2022). The loyal consumer base represents an annuity revenue stream that underpins organizational viability. To earn this loyalty, companies must facilitate emotional brand connections, nurture a sense of commitment and community affiliation, and continually reinforce the brand's unique promise and value proposition (Cardoso et al., 2022). Brands that successfully foster these bonds create a protective moat around their customer base and revenue streams thus preventing business failure.

To avert business failure and enhance sustainable high performance, companies must strategically utilize social media's powerful capabilities. Social platforms enable online product marketing, facilitating electronic word-of-mouth referrals, cultivating brand communities, and precisely targeting advertisements - all critical for influencing consumer purchases and nurturing brand loyalty (Zhang et al., 2020). Building vibrant brand communities through social media is particularly impactful. When firms foster these online communities effectively, consumers develop more positive perceptions of products, services, and brands, thereby increasing brand trust and loyalty (Zhang et al., 2020). Social networking also amplifies influential peer endorsements - consumers are 15% more likely to purchase when referred by a friend (Wang, 2021). Beyond community-building, an active social media presence allows companies to encourage user-generated content and directly engage customers. The enriched social presence

significantly bolsters user loyalty (Gilovich & Gallo, 2020). As positive community experiences and peer advocacy strengthen brand trust, durable brand loyalty follows which are key factors for preventing business decline.

Astute leaders recognize that fostering genuine brand loyalty and deep emotional connections with consumers holds far more value than other marketing, advertising, or promotional efforts when it comes to preventing business failure and ensuring long-term sustainability (Zhang et al., 2020). Building vibrant social media brand communities provides a powerful avenue for strengthening those coveted consumer-brand bonds. Research by Banda et al. (2020) found that effective social media brand communities deliver significant benefits by facilitating information sharing among members and solidifying customer relationships with the product/service, overall brand, and fellow consumers. Critically, these communities help foster brand loyalty, especially when brand trust already exists. The study by Banda et al. (2020) indicated that leveraging social media platforms to cultivate brand communities, amplify electronic word-of-mouth, and invest in product advertising enhances both brand loyalty and positive consumer purchase decisions.

Formulating a holistic, multi-channeled social media marketing strategy is vital for organizations seeking to increase their long-term sustainability and transcend organizational growth. Using different measurement methods throughout 2010-2019, researchers evaluated the impact of social media marketing campaigns (Almestarihi et al., 2024). The main tools used are monetary metrics such as return on investment along with the market share analyses to see the impact on competitive positioning by means of social presence. Besides, brand awareness studies indicate how social content influences customers' perceptions. In addition, comprehensive brand equity frameworks contain the social impact on the equity enhancers like consumers' awareness, brand loyalty, and brand associations. The past ten years have witnessed the development of rich literature that is important in forming social media marketing strategies, categorizing the operational applications, and confirming that social campaigns do have the capacity to enhance brand equity, customer engagement, and ultimately drive sales (Vinerean &

Opreana, 2021). Social media has now become among the major influencers in consumer decisions and brand affiliations. The following section seeks to explain the unique capabilities of social media networks to realize brand awareness and influence consumers' behaviors which is the most critical key to the growth and sustainability of every organization.

2.3 Effects of Social Media Marketing on a Company's Brand and Image

The leverage of social media by the company contributes to increasing the company's brand and image among existing and potential customers.

Brand Awareness. Social media platforms are vital to companies as they allow easy reach out to large numbers of audiences. Social media helps a company to reach out to a vast audience which could not be achieved through traditional means of marketing (Budiman, 2021; Febrian et al., 2022). Companies can increase their brand visibility to different target customers by embracing and utilizing social media platforms vigorously. By taking active participation in social media companies can introduce new brands to their existing and new customers as well as enhance easy exposure of various products and services (Rimadias et al., 2021). When a company shares its content on social media, they go viral making them known to potential customers. Content virality helps in amplifying the company products and services which contributes to increasing company brand awareness (Ihzaturrahma & Kusumawati, 2021). Social media advertising when used by companies contributes to increasing brand awareness without necessarily incurring huge additional costs in marketing as opposed to traditional method marketing which requires additional costs in case of a change of marketing tactics (Febriyantoro, 2020). Social media platforms help the company to gain consistent brand awareness as a company can ensure continuous brand messaging (Zia et al., 2021). A company can retain a consistent visual identity through regular messaging which helps in creating active interaction with both existing and new customers (Savitri et al., 2022). Regular brand messaging helps a company to gain easy recognizability of its brand to new customers.

Companies can encourage their product users to share content on their various social media platforms resulting in increasing brand awareness. User-generated content

pursues potential customers as users endorse the brand leading to increasing brand awareness (Dedeoğlu et al., 2020). User testimonials posted on various social media platforms to convince the potential customers of the product and services of the company resulting in boasting the overall brand awareness. Companies can collaborate with various social media influencers leading to reaching out to new clients (Bernarto et al., 2020). Through collaboration and partnership with various influencers, company brands increase their awareness among different categories of users who follow and admire the influencers' behaviors. Analytical tools provided by social media platforms allow companies to monitor and evaluate the effectiveness of their marketing campaigns. This evaluation allows companies to take notes of the preferences and needs of both existing and potential customers leading to better ways of serving their customers (Sanny et al., 2020). Social media platforms when utilized by companies are crucial tools in achieving company brand awareness.

Brand Personality. Companies leveraging the usage of social media can showcase culture, values, and brand personalities. Companies can humanize their brands by using social media platforms which enable them to share unique employee stories as well as events taking place within their premises (Kim et al., 2020). By humanizing the brand, companies achieve transparency and authenticity making their brand gain stronger connections among its users (Fazli-Salehi et al., 2022; Harrison & Kwon, 2023). Companies can shape their brand personality using social media content that offers professional and persuasive voices and tones. The different and unique tones and voices used in social media posts to advertise company products and services offer unique characteristics that contribute to motivating the targeted audience to acquire these products and services. Social media platforms can be used by companies to showcase different visual identities (Peco-Torres et al., 2021). Visual identity presented through videos and graphics helps the company to present its brands using diverse styles that pursue potential customers (Pamuksuz et al., 2021). Companies can combine different compelling storytelling from their existing customers resulting in conveying the values and purpose of their brand by making it unique and appealing to new customers.

Social media platforms allow companies to build a community with their followers by creating an active engagement where they allow their customers to comment and offer insights. The brand personality is strengthened by the company through its active participation in discussions with their customers which contributes to overall community loyalty (Peco-Torres et al., 2021; Seo et al., 2020). Brand cultural resonance is achieved by the company leveraging social media use as they pose relevant information and ideas which maintain the relevance of the brand among the customers (Husain et al., 2022). Companies' brands can become more engaging through their alignment of messaging with cultural issues or events which contributes to boosting awareness. Social media platforms, when used by companies consistently contribute to creating cohesive brand identity as they help in maintaining brand personality. Brand personality consistency contributes to unifying the company brand in all its social media platforms making their new and potential customers gain a common experience (McManus et al., 2022). Leveraging social media is crucial in building a long-lasting relationship between the company brand and its audience.

Customer Engagement. The company can gain direct interaction with its audience through leveraging social media. Companies can listen to the needs and preferences of their customers through two-way communication provided by social media platforms. Better customer experience is gained by the company through their response to customer needs as they create personalized customer feedback through the usage of two-way communication (Wang & Lee, 2020). Engagement with customers through social media platforms helps the company to build better trust with their customers as they remain committed to providing good customer satisfaction (Choedon & Lee, 2020). The built trust between customers and the company brand through active engagement in response to a rising issue contributes to creating customer satisfaction. Companies can create deeper connections with their customers by creating personalized customer feedback that addresses individual customer issues and acknowledges individual contributions. Customers who interact freely with companies using social media tend to feel valued, leading to a better connection with the brand (Algharaba et al., 2020).

Personalized connection with the company brand is crucial as it contributes towards strengthening customers' emotional connection with the brand.

Consistent interaction with customers in social media contributes to building better customer loyalty translating to increased sales volume as satisfied customers are likely to refer as well as speak positively about the company's products and services to the potential customers as well as are likely to purchase items repeatedly (Arora et al., 2021; Febrian & Ahluwalia, 2021). Loyal customers tend to become brand advocates when they refer to new customers and give positive reviews about the company's products and services, leading to a growth trajectory of the business. Social media allows companies to gather important insights from their customers such as their preferences, interests, and needs. An in-depth analysis of the insights gathered from customers assists the companies in creating tailored brands that meet customers' expectations. Positive interactions and engagement with the customer are likely to influence their behaviors toward creating and sharing user-generated content of various company brands leading to influencing the purchasing behaviors of the potential customers. Customer engagement is crucial through social media as it helps the company brand to gain a better brand reputation.

Management of Brand Reputation. Companies using social media platforms for marketing can monitor and evaluate their brand reputation. Companies stay informed of their customers' insights through real-time monitoring of their reactions (Rust et al., 2021). The usage of social media by companies allows them to continuously receive upto-date information from customers, either positive or negative. Additionally, they can respond quickly to negative feedback resulting in the de-escalation of negative perceptions about their brand (Savitri et al., 2022). Companies can effectively manage public relations crises using their social media platform by providing transparent updates and real-time communications resulting in preserving brand credibility. The evaluation and monitoring of negative feedback from customers by the company plays a crucial role in responding swiftly to those concerns contributing to accountability and mitigation of such responses.

Companies can use positive sentiments from their loyal customers to enhance their brand reputation. Customers can share positive sentiments about the brand resulting in better support and recognition of the brand (Farzin et al., 2022; Guo et al., 2020). Companies can monitor their competitor's trends by analyzing their activities making them identify unique opportunities from them that they require to satisfy (Siddiqui et al., 2021). The utilization of analytics and insights tools from various social media platforms allows the companies to manage their brand reputations by developing better strategies such as offering tailored customer services such as messaging (Al Olaimat et al., 2022; Yang et al., 2022). Leveraging social media platforms is crucial in assisting companies to achieve better management of their brand reputations.

Targeted Advertisement. Companies can leverage social media to conduct targeted advertisements based on the needs and preferences of potential customers. Targeted ads addressing the needs and preferences of a segmented audience are easily conducted by companies using various social media (Budiman, 2021). Through targeted ads, the companies increase the chances of interactions and engagement with potential customers. Companies can personalize messaging using which is targeted to reach a given segment audience (Bilgin & Kethüda, 2022; Khorsheed et al., 2020). Optimization of ad spending is utilized by the companies assisting them in achieving better returns on their investment as it reduces possible wastages. Social media allows companies to conduct retargeting campaigns resulting in influencing customers who had engaged with their products or services in the past (Arli, 2024; Lipyanina et al., 2020; Mohan, 2020). The optimization and performance tracking of targeted ads are achieved by the companies through the usage of analytics and reporting tools in social media. Companies can grow their company brand by focusing on targeted advertisements which allows them to major on a specific audience.

Competitive Advantage. The utilization of social media by companies contributes to it gaining a competitive advantage. Companies can understand real-time market insights by involving themselves in social media platforms which enhances understanding of customer behaviors and changing trends in the market (Budiman, 2021;

Yasa et al., 2020). Companies can design strategies that counteract their competitors in the same industry leading to better penetration and sustainability in the market (Aljumah et al., 2022). Social media platforms allow companies to offer a listening avenue to their customers as they respond actively to customers' needs and interests accordingly. The valuable feedback from the customers helps the companies to develop strategies which make it meet their customers' expectations as well as go beyond the scope of their competitors (Nuseira & Aljumahb, 2020). The aggressive utilization of social media platforms by companies enhances their ability to position their brand at a better position as they can share unique and diverse stories about their products and services leading to gaining better competitive advantages as compared to their customers (Hussain et al., 2020). Continuous exposure and showcasing of company brands help it to attract and positively influence the purchasing decisions of both existing and potential customers.

Companies can leverage social media to increase their adaptability to the market as well as increase their room for innovation and creativity. Companies can compare different marketing strategies being used by their competitors and identify the gaps that they can fill and gain competitive advantages over their competitors (Tajvidi & Karami, 2021; Wu et al., 2020). Understanding different competitors' dynamics helps the company to be better positioned as it can counteract their moves leading to ease adaptability in the market. Social media usage enhances companies to develop personalized marketing campaigns that serve a given segment which contributes to an overall increase in audiences (Hayes et al., 2021). Companies can reach out to different social media influencers who become advocates as well as ambassadors of their brands (Jaitly & Gautam, 2021; Saini et al., 2021). Through brand ambassadors and advocates, the company's products and services gain more trust from both existing and potential customers, which gives the company a competitive advantage. Companies embracing social media can develop more competitive strategies that counteract the competitor's techniques leading to gaining competitive advantages within the industry.

2.4 The Influence of Social Media Marketing on Consumer Engagement

Social Media Marketing Helps in Sharing Feedback with Consumers. Social media marketing enhances shared feedback with consumers and promotes consumer engagement. Research indicates that the provision of constant feedback through social media may promote engagement between the business and consumers thus creating customer loyalty (Ali Qalati et al., 2020). Using social media marketing platforms including Facebook and Twitter promotes consistent communication with consumers, leading to enhanced consumer engagement with the business (Santos et al., 2022; Ali Qalati et al., 2020). Organizations using social media as marketing strategies experience improving employee-customer relationships that contribute to consumer loyalty and commitment to the business product and services (Devereux et al., 2020; Santos et al., 2022; Ali Qalati et al., 2020). When customers receive immediate feedback regarding their complaints about the product and services, they are likely to develop a strong cohesion with the business, thus contributing to improved consumer engagement in businesses (Liu et al., 2021; Devereux et al., 2020). Other studies such as Shang et al. (2022) highlighted that social media platforms may be used to enhance product presence, offer after-sale support to customers and enhance SMEs' presence in the global market through social media content creation that leads to improved consumer engagement. The use of social media marketing strategies can help businesses improve feedback with consumers, leading to enhanced engagement.

Increased use of social media marketing promotes effective communication with customers resulting in improved consumer engagement. Social media marketing promotes communication between business brands and consumers through instant messages, receiving instant feedback, continuous engagement with the business brand and offering product preferences (Giakoumaki & Krepapa, 2020; Demmers et al., 2020). Social media can be used as a marketing tool to promote company products and services through advertisement and sales promotions such as creating appealing content and products to attract potential customers and receiving feedback and customer preferences through online consumer engagement (Labrecque et al., 2020). Real-time social media

communication and instant feedback between consumers and the business brand fosters a sense of engagement and strengthens the bond between the business and customers (de Oliveira Santini et al., 2020). Social media marketing strategies promote customer loyalty that leads to improved engagement between employees and consumers such as asking questions about the product and offering feedback on areas of product improvement (de Oliveira Santini et al., 2020; Labrecque et al., 2020). Thus, the adoption of social media marketing strategies can help firms improve their consumer engagement which promotes growth and performance.

Creates Brand Awareness to Attract and Keep Customers. Creating brand awareness through social media can help attract and retain customers and improve consumer engagement. When a business brand is attractive and appealing to the customers, they are more likely to increase their engagement with the business including positive relationships with employees (Malesev & Cherry, 2021). The findings suggest the increased need for social media marketing that can promote customer reach, including the target audience in a broader geographical location that increases customer base. The increase in customer base enhances consumer engagement through social media platforms including customer enquiries about the business brand (Cao et al., 2021). Thus, social media marketing through diverse social media platforms such as Facebook could help create brand awareness for businesses to their target customers that promotes consumer engagement with the brand (Malesev & Cherry, 2021; Shawky et al., 2020; Cao et al., 2021). Given the findings, organizations can opt for social media marketing platforms to engage with both the target audience and current customers by promoting their online presence in the market through social media content creation.

Using social media marketing helps organizations tailor their products and services based on consumer preferences which leads to improved consumer engagement through brand awareness. Empirical research indicates that social media marketing assists in creating brand awareness among customers which results in increased online presence such brand awareness contributes to enhanced consumer engagement leading to an increase in sales and revenue (Fraccastoro et al., 2021). By using social media marketing

strategies, organizations can leverage personalized content and services that resonate with the preferences of the customers, contributing to improved consumer engagement and loyalty to the business brand (Agnihotri, 2020; Fraccastoro et al., 2021). Businesses prefer using social media platforms that can be used as digital marketing strategies to promote services and products as well as create brand awareness that leads to improved consumer engagement and brand loyalty (Bauman & Lucy, 2020; Agnihotri, 2020; Fraccastoro et al., 2021). The empirical evidence suggests that social media may assist in creating brand awareness to attract and keep customers which in turn leads to improved brand loyalty and consumer engagement with the brand.

Social Media Marketing Promotes Influencer Marketing. Social media opens opportunities for businesses to collaborate with influencers, other brands, or industry leaders which lead to an increased customer base and engagement. Using social media such as Facebook and Instagram can lead to increased partnership and collaboration with influencers and other content creators; such partnership exposes the business brand to new and existing customers, leading to improved consumer engagement (Qalati et al., 2021). Partnering and collaborating with reputable brands or businesses is more likely to enhance the businesses' brand credibility and reputation, which increases the target customers who would engage with the brand. The increase in customer base leads to enhanced trust in the business's products and services, thus leading to increased consumer engagement with the business brand (Kim et al., 2021). Empirical evidence indicates that collaboration and partnership through social media enable businesses to access niche customers and this contributes to improved consumer engagement through online communication platforms such as Instagram and Facebook concerning the business brand and provision of after-sale services (Ao et al., 2023; Kim et al., 2021; Galati et al., 2021). Connecting with various social media influencers such as TikTok, and Instagram content creators may lead to increased business brand exposure to specific niches and potential customers, thus enhancing consumer engagement and business success.

Collaborating with social media influencers may result in improved engagement with a wider customer base. Some studies have demonstrated that using social media marketing to partner with other brands through joint campaigns and co-marketing efforts with partners may contribute to increased customers or niche audiences that can contribute to improved consumer engagement (O'Dwyer et al., 2023; Yates et al. (2023). Engaging in partnership makes partners contribute their resources, creativity, and audiences, which leads to a win-win partnership situation in businesses that promotes engagement with a wider consumer base and business success (O'Dwyer et al., 2023). Therefore, collaborating and partnering with social media influencers could promote consumer engagement using massive influencer followings that become target consumers (Li et al., 2020; O'Dwyer et al., 2023; Yates et al., 2023). Partnering with social media influencers and other business brands through social media platforms can result in service and product improvement that leads to improved engagement between the business brand and the consumers (Nasiri et al., 2023). When business partners bring their resources together, including expertise, it contributes to the development of innovative and creative services which can meet customers' needs and demands, leading to improved consumer engagement and business success.

Social Media Promotes Customer Service and Support through the Provision of After-Sale Service. Customer service and support through social media marketing can promote consumer engagement. Empirical literature indicates that businesses using social media marketing strategies including the use of platforms such as Facebook and Twitter have improved customer service and support including after-sales service engagement with consumers (Ho & Chung, 2020). Social media platforms have successfully brokendown barriers between companies and their customers through the provision of after-sales service which contributes to increased consumer brand engagement (Walton (2022; Ho & Chung, 2020). The use of social media platforms including Facebook, Instagram, Twitter and YouTube, has led to a successful broken-down of barriers of engagement between companies and their customers through the provision of after-sale service, promotion of products and digital marketing of new products to customers that leads to improved

consumer engagement with business brand (Istanto et al., 2022; Walton (2022; Ho & Chung, 2020). As a result, organizations using digital marketing tools through social media platforms such as Twitter have promoted effective and efficient communication with their customers thus leading to enhanced consumer engagement in product improvement through instant feedback about their preferences (Dwivedi et al., 2021; Ho & Chung, 2020). Using social media marketing platforms to offer after-sale service as customer support strategies can lead to enhanced consumer engagement through effective communication and feedback regarding product and service preferences.

The use of social media marketing in businesses can promote effective communication between organizations and their customers in providing customer service and support which increases consumer engagement. Embracing social media as a marketing tool can be an effective strategy to enhance customer support services including offering after-service that is likely a business brand and attract more customers, communicate to customers and enhance individualized connections with stakeholders resulting in consumer engagement (Saura et al., 2021). Organizations use social media through digital marketing strategies such as sales promotions and advertising of new products enhances increased customer engagement through such brand awareness campaigns that contribute to the high level of (Saura et al., 2021; Algharabat et al., 2020). The transparency in responding to enquiries among customers using social media marketing strategies shows the organization's commitment to enhancing the satisfaction of consumers which promotes consumer loyalty and engagement (Dhaoui & Webster, 2021; Saura et al., 2021). Across the empirical evidence, results indicate that using social media marketing promotes customer service and supports the provision of after-sales service.

Digital marketing promotes constant communication between customers and organizations, thus ensuring customer loyalty and engagement. Past research indicates that the use of social media promotes customer communication and feedback in marketing new products thus increasing market share and customer base that leads to consistent and enhanced consumer engagement (Hsiao et al., 2020). Through the

provision of after-sale services and customer support through social media platforms businesses can successfully improve their customer base and engagement by enhancing effective communication and provision of feedback which increases customer loyalty and engagement with the business brand (Yee et al., 2022; Kim et al., 2020). Social media marketing has revolutionized how firms contact their businesses including communication and engagement with consumers, and the building of business brands which promotes important relationships with the customers in a competitive environment.

2.5 Influence of Social Media Marketing on Brand Awareness

Fostering Brand Recognition. Social media platforms have emerged as an important marketing tool that helps in expanding brand recognition. Social media platforms including Instagram, Twitter, and Facebook are important in making the intended audience aware of the introduction of new products or existing ones in the markets (Ebrahim, 2020). Brand's recognition of the available product is expanded by using social media marketing increasing the reach. Social media platforms have large active users and followers who can act as potential customers who easily access information about a particular product if posted on the platforms (Hafez, 2021). Active use of social media for marketing the product brand exposes the products to the billions of active users expanding the brand recognition (Hafez, 2021). Marketing of the product not only reaches the active social media users but also their social networks expanding the visibility of the product brand.

Social media marketing creates a community around the product brand. The platforms create room for active engagement with potential customers. A relationship is built with potential customers through comments, shares, and likes thus creating a sense of loyalty and expanding brand recognition in the market (Hasan & Sohail, 2021). Through the comments and replies about a product shared through social media platforms, businesses use this feedback about the product for adjustment in line with the customers' needs and preferences (Armawan et al., 2023). Addressing the needs of consumers in the market by providing feedback about their concerns about the product,

making the products accessible, and adjusting the product to meet the needs of the customers creates a reputation for the product brand strengthening its reputation.

Social media advertisement enhances brand recognition through the visual nature of marketing. Using social media platforms including Facebook and Instagram are particularly effective in showcasing products or services through visually appealing images and videos. By Creating visually impressive and high-quality content about a product, one can captivate the target customers' attention thus enhancing the brand's image and recognition (Chen & Qasim, 2021). Consistent use of branding elements such as color schemes and visual style through the social media marketing platform also contributes to brand recognition, as the product users and target audience start associating these elements with the business brand product identity (Savitri et al., 2022). Social media platforms create room for reaching specific demographics, behaviors, and interests essential for the brand. The platforms play a significant role in targeted advertising campaigns enabling businesses to expose brands to potential customers not aware of their availability (Aji et al., 2020). Targeted advertisement helps you maximize the impact of the business marketing efforts hence increasing brand recognition among targeted customers.

Building Strong Customer Relationships. Building strong customer relationships is important for business growth and success. Social media platforms create a room that facilitates a connection between the business and potential customers (Alwan & Alshurideh, 2022). Availability of product information through social media platforms makes potential customers aware and have a deep understanding of the business thus creating trust in the products or services thus becoming and remaining loyal to the business (Sanny et al., 2020). There is a need for businesses to develop and maintain good relationships with their potential and existing customers to enhance the marketability of their products. Encouraging and advocating for healthy interactions on social media helps in creating customer relationships (Zollo et al., 2020). Creating a welcoming and inclusive environment through social media platforms enables businesses to invite their followers to share their opinions, experiences, and preferences to help

make necessary adjustments to the brand, thus boosting business sales (Puspaningrum, 2020). The use of social media marketing is essential in prompting inquiries, and discussions, and encouraging user-generated content which plays a significant role in enhancing engagement and a sense of community (Koay et al., 2020). Addressing customers' needs in terms of comments, messages, and concerns online, the aspect of the business values customers' input and is interested in their concerns and perspectives.

Providing relevant information and addressing customers' concerns plays a significant role in enhancing business-customer relationships. Most customers use social media to seek important information about a product as well as give feedback about the product (Ihzaturrahma & Kusumawati, 2021). Businesses that use social media marketing strategies create a responsive communication channel that responds to the customers' needs promptly and efficiently (Dülek & Aydın, 2020). Timely responses to customers' needs demonstrate the business's commitment to meeting their clients' satisfaction thus winning their trust and loyalty towards the business (Dülek & Aydın, 2020). Addressing customer concerns publicly demonstrates the dedication of the business to customer service, leaving a positive impression on existing and potential customers. Mutual support by the business helps in enhancing customer relationships on social media (Bernarto et al., 2020). Sharing important resources, valuable content, and information regarding the business product helps in creating strong relationships with customers (Barreda et al., 2020). Social media platforms aid in the creation of good relationships essential for strengthening a business brand's reputation. Actively supporting the business and the customers' achievements and initiatives can also contribute to a sense of reciprocity, fostering a positive relationship built on mutual respect and support towards the business.

Analysis of the Competitors. Social media platforms are essential for competitor analysis, which is an important business strategy for the success of the business. Through social media, the business can access important information about the business competitor's activities for decision marketing to beat them (Sijabat et al., 2022). Social media enables businesses to conduct competitor analysis to observe and learn from

competitors' strategies. Visiting competitors' profiles provide information on content shared by competitors, how often they share the content, and the messaging tone employed in the message shared on social media (Makrides et al., 2020). Competitor analysis gives the business the ability to strategize the tactics to be employed in winning more customers than potential customers. When businesses understand the strategies employed by competitors, appropriate measures can be taken to integrate the marketing strategies into their strategies using social media platforms to gain a competitive advantage.

Analyzing your competitors' potential customers' inquiries can provide the business with important information on the customer's preferences, needs, and feedback about competitors' products. Monitoring discussions, comments, and messages on competitors' social media profiles, the audience's interests, concerns, and desires are noted for appropriate actions (Cheung et al., 2020). The Business can utilize this knowledge in the creation of social media content for marketing its products or services to meet the needs of its target market. Meeting customers' concerns on social media concerning the competitors' products give the business a competitive advantage (Al-Azzam & Al-Mizeed, 2021). Identifying your competitors' strengths and weaknesses through social media analysis helps in assessing the content performance and overall brand perception of your competitors thus gaining insights into their areas of expertise and their potential weaknesses and capitalizing for the business benefit.

Cost-Effective Expansion. The use of social media platforms for marketing purposes is essential for cost-effective expansion. With a diverse array of social media marketing platforms and tools, the business can maximize and utilize it to minimize the cost of marketing. Social media platforms provide budget-friendly advertising options which enable the business to minimize the cost of operations (Manzoor et al., 2020). Social media platforms enable businesses to set specific budget limits, target specific audiences, and monitor the performance of their adverts in real time. The use of social media platforms helps create advertisements and monitor their performance with minimum costs involved (Park et al., 2020). Sharing important content and implementing

effective SEO strategies can significantly expand the business online while minimizing advertising expenses. The creation of high-quality and engaging social media content enables the business to attract and retain social media followers who may end up sharing the business content on their platforms, expanding the intended audience reach (Jun & Yi, 2020). Implementing SEO techniques by optimizing business profiles and posts can also enhance the visibility of the business.

Businesses achieve success through social media marketing without engaging in significant spending. The use of social media bloggers by businesses helps win more potential customers without necessarily incurring high advertising expenses (Moslehpour et al., 2021). Social media platforms are essential in the creation of outstanding content, customer engagement, and community building. Frequent communication through social media platforms helps the business to establish a strong online presence and drive meaningful results toward its success (Fitrianna & Aurinawati, 2020). With a focused and strategic approach to marketing efforts, business brands with financial challenges can thrive on social media.

Heightened Brand Loyalty. Social media platforms play a significant role in achieving heightened brand loyalty which is the main goal for businesses. Active engagement and the creation of good relationships with potential customers on social media platforms contribute to cultivating a loyal customer base (Ibrahim, 2022). Frequent and consistent interaction between businesses with their customers through social media demonstrates the interest in meeting customers' demands. Frequent communication and connection by the business with the customers make them feel valued thus fostering a sense of loyalty and trust (Eid et al., 2020). Provision of personalized assistance and guidance, addressing their concerns and feedback enables the businesses to create strong relationships with the customers through social media.

Social media enhances customer satisfaction thus significantly leading to brand loyalty. Businesses employ social media platforms to provide real-time assistance and address customers' concerns and issues (Na et al., 2020). Presence and availability on social media enable businesses to offer customers with necessary support making them

feel cared thus enhancing brand loyalty. Social media platforms lead to the creation of interactive promotional campaigns that enable businesses to resonate with target customers (Singh et al., 2020). Businesses use promotional campaigns such as offering giveaways, contests, special offers, and exclusive content leading to excitement and fostering a sense of belonging among customers. Promotional customers play a significant role not only in attracting new customers but also in enhancing the brand loyalty of existing ones (Ibrahim et al., 2021). Social media platforms provide direct communication channels between customers and businesses. Active engagement, communication, and a consistent social media presence strengthen relationships between businesses and customers leading to increased brand loyalty and advocacy.

Engagement and Support from influencers. The use of influencers by businesses as a marketing strategy has far-reaching advantages in connecting with potential customers, expanding market reach, and gaining valuable insights about the brand. Social media influencers have many followers and thus engaging them enables a business to enhance brand awareness (Liu et al., 2020). The creation of connections with influencers enables the business to tap into its existing consumer base and use its influence to enhance business brand awareness. Collaboration with influencers enables businesses to engage in content exchanges in creating content that aligns with both the influencer's style and your brand's messaging (Liu et al., 2020). Content exchange enables businesses to gain exposure to the influencer's audience through their social media handles thus providing valuable content about the products and increasing brand awareness.

Social media influencers enhance trust and authenticity among their followers, enhancing brand awareness. Social media influencers are often viewed by their followers as individuals who share their experiences, opinions, and thoughts (Mahaputra & Saputra, 2021). Influencers play a significant role in creating content that resonates with their followers creating assurance of a sense of authenticity of the brand (Hanaysha & Momani, 2021). Sharing insights and recommendations about the brand by the influencers leads to enhancing their followers' trust in the product. Endorsement of the

product by influencers leads to promotion of the brand due to the trust they have built in their followers. Influencers's followers perceive these recommendations as genuine and reliable since they are seen as experts in their area of preference and their opinions are highly valued (Chang, 2020). When influencers endorse a brand, a lot of attention is likely to be paid by their followers to the product thus enhancing brand awareness.

Algorithmic adaptation has become an essential component in ensuring customer interaction is healthy across social media platforms. Organizations should also always ensure that they engage with their audiences in the right way to fit the changing algorithms of the platform that dictate the visibility, and reach of the content (Palle, 2021). The algorithms are now focusing on meaningful interactions instead of passive engagement metrics meaning brands need to come up with content that prompts real conversations and real relationships with the audience. Organizations that can effectively manage algorithm shifts achieve greater levels of audience engagement than those with outdated approaches (Omidvar et al., 2023). Real-time monitoring tools and analytics assist firms in recognizing changes in algorithms and, consequently, modifying their content approach. The constant monitoring of engagement metrics and performance information helps companies adjust their strategies and continue meaningful customer interactions (Soni, 2023). Hence, algorithmic adaptation has emerged as another critical area that needs to be managed effectively to maintain long-term customer relationships in the constantly evolving social media context.

Social media content strategies have become some of the key factors vital in enhancing customer interaction on various social media platforms. The dynamics of the use of each platform and the spending time of the users make it necessary to design strategies and content development or management of the community appropriately (Unnava & Aravindakshan, 2021). For instance, TikTok has learned to promote real, engaging short-form videos that generate instant engagement, while LinkedIn's audience prefers thought leadership and insights into industries (Chu et al., 2024). Platform-specific strategies for successful implementation entail knowledge of the platform's unique features, user behavior, and the optimal time for engagement. The tone, content

format, and number of posts that brands need to make should be according to the expectations of the target audience of each platform (Deng et al., 2021). Similarly, firms that have separate content management strategies for each of the platforms get better customer engagement and can better build a community. Therefore, it becomes crucial to create and sustain content-specific strategies for the platforms to ensure customer engagement over social media platforms.

Brand Social Activism. Corporate social responsiveness and commitment to social causes have become crucial influences on brand recognition in today's world. When a company comes out with a clear stand on social issues on its social media handles, it can attract a lot of natural traffic and engagement, especially from the woke audience who look for like-minded brands to support (Gambetti & Biraghi, 2023). When the form of value-based brand awareness is more engaging with the audience, consumers are more likely to share content that aligns with their social and ethical values. In addition, when social activism content is viral, the targeted brand can gain exposure to a broad audience within a short period across different platforms (Zadeh & Sharda, 2022). Research shows that brands that take real stances on social causes receive much greater levels of engagement and share-ability of content which translates to broader reach across multiple demographics (Oliveira & Fernandes, 2022; Yim, 2021). However, this visibility is accompanied by growing public awareness of the company's activities and its past, which means brands can no longer afford to have contradictory actions and statements. Therefore, social media activism, when properly organized, can be a great tool helping to broaden brand appeal and extend its audience.

The genuineness of the social activism of a firm on social media platforms is a key determinant of the success of its brand awareness campaigns. Businesses that have long-term corporate social responsibility strategies report their outcomes to get more credible brand awareness (Wang et al., 2021). Social justice advocates may research a company's previous positions and behavior, and it is paramount for companies to stay aligned with their proclaimed values and actions. Studies reveal that brands adopting true and continuous social activism communication leads to more frequent and favorable

brand mentions and organic post sharing, and therefore, long-term brand awareness (Bulmer et al., 2024; Kapitan et al., 2022). Authenticity is more profound than increasing the level of engagement to enhance the brand's memory and the extent of trust (Bulmer et al., 2024). Hence, it is tremendously important to sustain genuine social activism communications on social media networks to build brand awareness and recognition.

Environmental, social, and governance communication on social media platforms has transformed the way business organizations establish and sustain their image with contemporary consumers. Organizations can enhance their profile by providing ESG activities and outcomes, reports, and other key performance indicators on social networks, especially for the younger generation that pays considerable attention to sustainable and responsible business management (Liu et al., 2023). The openness of ESG communication assists the brand target environmentally conscious customers who actively look at and share content regarding sustainability. Appealing and engaging with sustainable-oriented hashtags, environmental awareness initiatives and campaigns, and the announcement of partnerships with environmental organizations can greatly increase organic reach and brand awareness among target green consumer groups (Razak, 2024). Similarly, organizations effectively incorporating ESG narratives into their social networking campaigns are likely to increase brand recognition and association among target consumer segments including millennials and GenZ (Hu et al., 2024). Therefore, the application of social media platforms in communicating ESG information is crucial in developing the strategic brand model in today's socially responsible market.

Customer Interaction. The element of interaction has revolutionized how businesses create brand recognition through social media. Components like polls help to enhance the level of audience engagement as opposed to the simple view of content (Oham & Ejike, 2024). When users interact with the content that is associated with a brand, they spend more time interacting with the brand hence the high rates of recall and recognition of the brand. In addition, brand engagement through quizzes and polls as a form of gamification not only serves as a tool to extend the time spent with brand content but also gathers important information about users' choices and activities (Elshoubashy et

al., 2023). Research indicates that people engage more with content that is interactivity-driven than static posts leading to an exponential increase in organic reach and brand awareness (Sheeraz et al., 2023). By incorporating the use of interactive elements, firms can thus improve their ability to market their brands through creating interesting and enjoyable experiences that are likely to be passed on from one person to the other.

Platform effectiveness and technical optimization remain two primary factors for developing a brand presence in the digital environment. The speed and functionality of the brand's social media content affects how much users are willing to engage with it and share it with others, with users willing to leave content that takes time to load (Bozkurt et al., 2021). A study by Daniel et al. (2023) revealed that brands that adapt their content for fast loading and seamless performance across devices and networks achieve high engagement levels and content sharing. Lack of technical proficiency translates into negative brand equity and low reach since social media algorithms hide low-engagement content. Thus, companies should review their content delivery process and adjust them for a better user experience regardless of the device (Raji et al., 2024). The use of various media formats and progressive loading techniques enhances audience interaction, especially if the network is congested. Hence, it is crucial to ensure that the platforms are at optimal levels to support brand recall and growth through social media.

A mobile-first approach to content strategy has become vital when it comes to the overall effectiveness of the brand in today's predominantly mobile social media environment. Since most social media activities happen by mobile devices, firms need to pay special attention to the mobile aspect in their content development and sharing approaches to gain the best reach (Celestin et al., 2024). The approach includes creating specific video ad formats, designing visually eye-catching content properly for small screens, and making all clickable items responsive to mobile interfaces. Consumers who interact with mobile-first content are more likely to engage and share their experiences than those who engage with desktop-first brands (Srivastva, 2024). The features include swipe-up links, mobile-friendly calls to action, and a touch-responsive design which enhance the performance of the content and visibility of the brand (Nofrizal & Delliana,

2021). Thus, the principle of mobile-first has become critical to creating and sustaining powerful brand recognition within the social media environment.

2.6 Literature Regarding Attempts to Measure the Success of Social Media Marketing

Measuring social media marketing success is challenging, as followers count and likes alone are insufficient metrics. During social's early days, companies prioritized acquiring fans and investing heavily in enhancing high follower volumes (Anas et al., 2023). However, audits revealed minimal engagement from the following. Focus then shifted to creating content that achieves better reach and engagement. Merely tallying followers provides little insight into campaign effectiveness (Ye et al., 2021). Companies must analyze user-generated content and employ in-depth analyses to gauge if strategies are truly resonating. Assessing long-term brand equity impact from social marketing is also difficult (Fang & Wang, 2022). Comprehensive frameworks for evaluating digital marketing performance are critical as the landscape evolves.

Digital marketing encompasses three key categories: paid content (pay-per-click ads), owned content (company website, social media pages), and earned content (user reviews, media coverage). Earned content, reflecting an organization's perceived image, is the most challenging to obtain (Bharambe et al., 2021). The primary challenge for brands is developing social media marketing strategies that foster customer engagement throughout the day. Adopting this approach pushes owned content to customers, who then engage with the coveted earned content (Demmers et al., 2020). However, creating branded social content that accomplishes these goals can be difficult. According to a research study by Noguti and Waller (2020), while social media users seek entertainment and information, entertainment is a stronger motivator for engagement. Developing informative yet entertaining content maximizes customer engagement for companies' investment. Therefore, organizations must ensure the continuous delivery of valuable, engaging news and information to customers.

Numerous efforts have been undertaken by researchers to gauge the efficacy of social media marketing strategies. Brooks and Simkin in 2017 highlighted the creation of

over 250 distinct metrics in this pursuit (Canhoto et al., 2021). However, Brooks and Simkin assert that only a select few possess robust scientific foundations. Through their framework, Brooks and Simkin offer a comprehensive breakdown of these metrics, categorizing them into four distinct types: financial, quantitative, qualitative, and hybrid measures (Skačkauskienė & Nekrošienė, 2023). The measures, which include metrics such as ROI, market share, brand awareness, and brand equity, have become integral to both traditional and social media marketing studies. Embracing these metrics can empower business proprietors to delineate their marketing approaches and standards, aligning with the insights of business studies on the significance of strategic marketing.

Previous studies on social media marketing have frequently focused on aspects such as digital content, interactive communication in marketing, the level of bidirectional communication, and the evolving roles of both buyers and sellers in content creation (Drummond et al., 2020; Moran et al., 2020). In his examination in 2016, Stephen extensively explored the impact of digital and social media marketing on consumer behavior, identifying five main themes: consumer digital culture, responses to digital advertising, the influence of digital environments on consumer behavior, mobile platforms, and online word-of-mouth (Armutcu et al., 2024). The themes collectively provide insights on how consumers engage with and are influenced by digital landscapes in their daily lives. Moreover, the significance of social media within marketing strategies has been a central area of investigation in previous research endeavors.

Seo et al. (2020) conducted a study investigating what brand communication on social media does to social media in comparison with traditional media. The findings showed that both traditional and social media channels are of considerable value for brand equity, being especially effective for brand awareness (through traditional media) and brand image (through social media). Along the same lines, Ur Rahman et al. (2020) summarized the main determinants of business competence in social media being information technology infrastructure capability, competitive pressure from social competitors, effective marketing management, and innovation management. Social media has revolutionized the marketing mechanisms, making marketers reallocate their

marketing resources from the traditional channels to the internet channels capable of reaching the consumers (Vitalis et al., 2023). Firms also need to develop social media marketing organizational-level competencies to enhance their competitive position.

The development of new tools and methods in social media analytics and measurement and the appearance of fresh measurement frameworks have provided more refined ways to assess marketing effectiveness. Although simple metrics, such as the number of followers and the engagement rate, are still considered reliable basic tools in the present day, modern scientific studies focus on the need for the implementation of evaluation and analysis models based on multiple interrelated factors, including both numerical and qualitative (Saura, 2021). The advanced frameworks address the interaction of social media platforms with other marketing channels and take into consideration the complexity of the contemporary social media environment. Modern approaches to the assessment of the effectiveness of social media marketing are based on the use of machine learning and artificial intelligence (Kedi et al., 2024). Organizations can now leverage natural language processing algorithms with large volumes of usergenerated content to get a better understanding of the perception of their brand as well as the effectiveness of the campaign they are implementing (Rane et al., 2024). Technological advancement enables the organization to go beyond the basic levels of engagement and comprehend the passion of the targeted audience for the content developed.

The establishment of cross-platform attribution models has eased the problem of measuring marketing effectiveness across various social media platforms. The models follow the customer through all the touchpoints to give an understanding of the impact of the touchpoints towards conversion and brand development (Smallwood, 2022). The approach includes the use of social media in the interaction of customers with brands before making a purchase decision and the need for cross-platform measurement strategies (Hasan & Sohail, 2021). Companies that use complex attribution modeling experience an enhanced understanding of how to allocate marketing resources (Morgan et al., 2022). When companies implement these models, they can get a comprehensive view

of their marketing endeavors and, therefore, create better marketing strategies and achieve greater value for money.

Calculations of return on investment (ROI) in social media marketing have evolved to incorporate not only the quantitative outcomes of the exercise but also the qualitative outcomes of brand creation. More contemporary frameworks also incorporate estimates of customers' lifetime value, brand equity, and a compounded effect that results from social media interaction that grows in a geometric progression (Diab, 2023). The broad approach to the assessment of ROI is justified by the fact that social media marketing incorporates more than just sale conversion in the value offering, which entails brand creation, customer retention, and market positioning. Organizations with elaborate ROI assessment systems ensure better resource utilization within social media marketing (Rakshit et al., 2022). Therefore, by adopting these complicated mechanisms of ROI, it is possible to correlate the short-term activity of the council with the long-term perspective of its development and profit-making in the context of the increasing tendency of digitalization.

Social media monitoring tools have made it possible to integrate customer relation management (CRM) systems to determine the effectiveness of social media marketing in customer relationship management. Integration allows organizations to comprehend the impact of using social media as a communication channel on customer satisfaction, loyalty, and advocacy in the long run (Westermann & Forthmann, 2021). Research also shows that organizations that have adopted social listening and CRM systems achieve enhanced preciseness of customer behavior prediction and marketing efficiency assessment (Li et al., 2023). Other studies have also highlighted the importance of establishing the magnitude of social media marketing on competitive advantage and market share in the recent past (Nuseir & Elrefae, 2022). The current models of competitive analysis are grounded in social media share of voice and brand sentiment alongside the engagement rates of competing accounts (Grande-Ramírez et al., 2022). The broad competitive benchmarking tools help users gain greater ability to sharpen the

management of social media activities in response to market trends and competitor activities.

The emergence of privacy-compliance measurement methods has gained significant relevance with the enforcement of stricter regulations on data protection (Georgiadis & Poels, 2021). Contemporary approaches to measurement should address the demand for comprehensive data analysis while considering the users' privacy choices (Vgena et al., 2022). Evidence indicates that organizations that adopt privacy-aware measurement practices sustain better long-term relationships with their stakeholders in the social media domain and still gain relevant performance information (Saura et al., 2021). Thus, it becomes essential as regulations on privacy affect the means of data collection in the future.

As a result of the increased use of social media for marketing, sentiment analysis has become an essential approach in identifying customer attitudes and their effect on brand equity (Rodríguez-Ibánez et al., 2023). Using natural language processing, organizations can identify positive or negative feelings towards their brand from the content that customers post. For example, Kim and Lim (2021) noted that brands that employed sentiment analysis to monitor live customer feedback were able to quickly deal with complaints which would improve customer experience. In the same way, Giannakis et al. (2022) showed that recognizing sentiments was useful in identifying consumer behavior during the early stages of the product launch to create better-targeted campaigns. Another extensive research by Al Balawi et al. (2023) also showed that the brands that had strong sentiment analysis had better crisis management because they could identify negative sentiment on time. Since conversations on social media are always changing, on the social level, sentiment analysis is an invaluable tool for brands to support their strategies following consumer sentiment, thus strengthening trust and customer loyalty.

Attribution modeling provides a framework for evaluating the impact of social media activities on marketing conversions, as well as the relative weight of various interactions in the decision-making process. First-click models, as discussed in Gupta et

al. (2020), focus on the first contact with the customer, which helps businesses determine the effectiveness of awareness-driven initiatives (Alexandrovskiy & Trundova, 2022). On the other hand, there are last click models which are described by Goić et al. (2022) as models that consider the last touchpoint before the conversion, they are useful for assessing the effectiveness of the promotion. On the other hand, multi-touch attribution models which are highlighted in a study by Hosahally and Zaremba (2023) offer an overall view of the process by attributing relative credit to each of the stages from the discovery phase to the purchase stage. The models are especially useful in the era of the internet and social networks where a customer communicates with several sites before the purchase. Therefore, through proper use of the different attribution models, brands can make the right decisions in terms of resource utilization, targeting, and overall ROI, guaranteeing that the social media campaigns deliver the intended results.

Social media marketing metrics involve the identification of psychological factors that lead to user actions and the application of rational models for the assessment of campaign results. Psychological factors like fear of missing out are very relevant for user engagement where timely content like offers with limited validity or topics that are trending is involved (Tandon et al., 2022). Similarly, humor, nostalgia, and inspiration are also important factors since posts with an emotional appeal attract higher shares and likes than posts without a particular appeal (Sykora et al., 2022). In addition to entertainment, narrative storytelling also fosters interaction, as people remember experiences and therefore spend more time with branded content (Pachucki et al., 2022). The psychological aspects offer significant quantitative standards for evaluating efficacy like engagement levels, content material penetration, and users' stickiness. Social proof based on influencers is the foundation of building earned content, which allows brands to receive authentic feedback on the effectiveness of social media marketing campaigns. Cabeza-Ramírez et al. (2022) showed that endorsement leads to purchase intent enhancement. In addition, Tian et al. (2024) revealed that microinfluencers interact with audiences more frequently and more effectively compared to mega-influencers because of their intimacy with the target audience. Evaluating the

effectiveness of influencers may be done using parameters like engagement rate, impression, and conversion rate (Vrontis et al., 2021). When implemented in the brand's marketing mix, influencer strategies can tap into the social proof potential and provide brands with trust, increased visibility, and results. The findings confirm that it is crucial to monitor engagement rates, impressions, and conversion rates as key performance measures of influencer campaigns. The specification of detailed performance metrics for influencer marketing means that brands can assess the effectiveness of social proofing systematically.

2.7 Effective social media strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance

Engage in Partnerships with Influencers

Partnering with influencers may promote brand visibility to diverse customers. Research has demonstrated that when businesses partner with social media influencers, they are more likely to increase their customer reach by tapping into the already-built networks of the audience thus, contributing to increased brand awareness (Leung et al., 2022). Most social media influencers have many followers who may be potential clients for businesses' products and services, and this may lead to expanded brand awareness and increased visibility (Xin et al., 2024). Similarly, in a study conducted to explore the use of social media marketing for enhanced brand awareness, Giertz et al. (2022) noted that organizations have formalized partnerships with social media influencers to expand their client reach. According to the researchers, social media influencers have wider and more loyal followers and audiences which leads to expanded reach to more clients for the businesses' products and services (Giertz et al., 2022). These findings suggest that engagement with social media influencers can help businesses prevent failure and improve their performance by increasing brand awareness and reaching a wider audience who may be potential clients for their businesses' products and services. Thus, businesses' engagement with social media influencers can be an effective strategy to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance.

Partnerships with social media influencers who align with their brand values may help organizations engage in targeted marketing to niche audiences. This ensures that information about the brand can reach a specific type of client that aligns with the targeted market, contributing to enhanced client reach, improved credibility, and connecting with new customers (Björk et al., 2023). Partnerships with influencers can work well because they can add credibility and expand client reach through the influencer's followers who become the target market, contributing to enhanced business performance and preventing business failure (Thomas & Fowler, 2023). Empirical research also shows that most businesses engage in targeted marketing through partnerships with social media influencers with vast numbers of followers who make potential future business customers (Abhari & McGuckin, 2023). This may lead to enhanced business performance thus preventing business failure and promoting sustainability. Although research has demonstrated the importance of social media influencers in preventing business failure and promoting business growth and sustainability, there is still a gap in research on how social media marketing strategies may help prevent business failure and improve performance. This study aims to address this gap in literature.

A business's engagement with social media influencers may promote credibility and trust in the business's brand, thus preventing possible business failure. Empirical literature revealed importance, and the value influencers contribute to business growth and performance including teaming up with popular people who love business brands to reach more clients (Thomas & Fowler, 2023). According to Thomas and Fowler (2023), business partnering with social media influencers may increase the trust and credibility of the business brand. Most consumers are more likely to trust suggestions from their social media influencers than recommendations from their colleagues and businesses because they believe suggestions by influencers are authentic and relevant (Kim et al., 2021). Such trust in influencers' recommendations can be important social proof that businesses who partner with social media influencers experience increased credibility for their products and services as clients become loyal to their brand based on influencers'

suggestions. Additionally, Mubushar et al. (2024) noted that the authentic and personalized content presented by social media influencers reverberates profoundly with their followers in the region. As a result, this personalized partnership and content can be key to building trust and brand recognition for enhanced performance and prevention of future business failure (Mubushar et al., 2024). Therefore, partnerships with social media influencers may promote customer trust that contributes to improved client relations and business performance, thus preventing the possibility of future business failure.

Associating with social media influencers may lead to improved brand image and credibility in the sector. Previous research indicates that collaboration between businesses and social media influencers is more likely to promote the image of the businesses' products and services and this may contribute to enhanced credibility of such businesses in the sector (Schwepker et al., 2022). As a result, enhanced brand image and credibility may lead to improved performance through an improved customer base, thus preventing future business failure. Similar findings can be observed in a qualitative study conducted to investigate social media marketing and the prevention of business failure for multinational companies (Yee et al., 2022). The findings revealed that when businesses indulge in social media marketing, they should partner and engage with renowned social media influencers with large amounts of followers who trust their influencers. This may lead to improved brand image and association as more people are likely to associate with brands that are promoted by their followers on specific social media platforms (Hsiao et al., 2020). The results reviewed across the articles suggest that business-influencer partnership promotes trust and credibility of the business in the industry, which leads to the prevention of business failure and enhanced business performance.

Influencer partnerships can make social media marketing cost-effective for enhanced performance and prevention of business failure by making marketing more affordable. The extant research indicates that business collaboration with social media influencers can accelerate the reach of content to more clients with less cost as compared to traditional marketing, leading to long-term gains in viewership (Neilson & Gibson, 2022). Small businesses find it challenging to promote their products and services using

social media platforms due to the cost. However, influencers may be more affordable to such businesses who may find it less costly to market their products and services and improve brand loyalty (Li et al., 2021). Compared to traditional marketing strategies, marketing through social media influencers has a high rate of return on investment, making it more cost-effective than other marketing strategies (Malesev & Cherry, 2021). Yet, Maiorescu et al. (2020) indicated that influencer partnerships can serve as a pathway for engaging more clients without the need for more expenses and costs related to brand awareness campaigns, thus weaving the narrative around the business brand that is emotionally connected with clients. The articles reviewed indicate that engaging in influencer marketing may make marketing more affordable for small businesses thus preventing failure and improving performance,

Partnering with trusted local social marketing influencers can help businesses amplify their reach and promote customer engagement while maintaining their legitimacy in the industry. With social media influencers, businesses can have their content reach a wide customer base through interactive engagement on social media platforms owned by influencers (Yang & Zeng, 2024). Creative content created by social media influencers promotes increased interaction which leads to enhanced engagement and retention of more clients for the business's products and services (Çera & Ndou, 2024). Related findings were reported in a qualitative study conducted to explore the effect of social media influencers on customer engagement for small businesses. The results revealed that businesses can use influencers to gather insightful information from customer comments and feedback about their products and services and learn what to improve on their products (Tolstoy et al., 2021). The findings discussed thus far suggest that partnership with social media influencers may help businesses enhance customer engagement and prevent possible failure that leads to improved business performance.

The need to Present Engaging Content to Audience

Effective presentation of engaging content consistently may be a pivotal strategy for improving performance and preventing business failure. Past research shows that sharing engaging content with possible clients through online platforms such as YouTube,

Twitter and Instagram can help businesses promote and drive significant value for organizations including preventing possible failure and improving performance (Ting & Ahn, 2023). On the other hand, some authors indicated that sharing engaging content with the audience promotes customer engagement by making the content more relevant in addressing current problems that affect clients (Maiorescu et al., 2020). As a result, presenting engaging content with clients may promote enhanced customer engagement, increase brand loyalty and promote positive customer relations that contribute to improved business performance and prevent possible failure (Saleem et al., 2021). Customer expenditure can increase noticeably when they access useful information about the product or services through social media platforms (Bauman & Lucy, 2020). In this regard, businesses that leverage social media platforms by creating online brand communities and promotional activities are more likely to realize enhanced customer engagement and interaction by sharing content with the audience. These findings suggest the need for businesses to share content that reflects the interest of the audience while addressing current events and trends in the industry for enhanced performance and prevention of business failure.

Consistent sharing of content with potential clients through social media channels can be key to preventing possible future business failure and improving performance. Although businesses can benefit from social media marketing by sharing quality content with the audience, consistency of sharing the content has been an issue for most businesses due to the high cost associated with online platforms, thus contributing to increased business failure and low performance (Carboni et al., 2021). Based on this challenge, Carboni et al. (2021) suggested the need for businesses to embrace sharing of quality content consistently to promote customer engagement and interaction for improved business performance and prevention of failure. Content sharing with potential clients through social media platforms has been key to improving customer reach and engagement for sustainable business growth and performance as most businesses that consistently share their content about products and services have experienced significant growth in revenue and sales (Rayne et al., 2024). Such sharing of content including live

streaming of products and services, providing updates on new products and services, and offering timely and immediate feedback to client's inquiries can be effective in enhancing customer relations and a sense of community for improved performance (Walton, 2022). Yet, inconsistent content posting schedules can contribute to the reduction in the interest of the audience in businesses' products and services and this may lead to business failure and reduced performance. Therefore, consistent content sharing can be key to preventing business failure and improving performance through social media marketing strategies.

Sharing failure and enhancing performance. Research indicates that sharing content using videos of the products and services can be an effective social media marketing strategy for small businesses to access more customers for improved business performance and prevention of possible future failure (Kurdi et al., 2021). Social media platforms such as YouTube and TikTok can permit businesses to conduct live streaming, upload videos, view, and comment on as well as share videos with content that meets customer needs. This leads to increased activities by customers such as liking content, sharing, and commenting about the content and this contributes to increased access to more potential clients about the products and services the business offers (García Jiménez & Montes Vozmediano, 2020). Sharing video content can be a standout medium of engaging with audiences for businesses as it can generate high engagement and shareability of important business content. Unlike the text message content-sharing approach, video content provides clients with real-time information and consent about the businesses' products and services, leading to enhanced customer reach and performance (You & Joshi, 2020). The use of videos to share business content can be an effective social media marketing strategy to help businesses improve their performance and prevent potential future failure.

Quality content sharing through video clips or live streaming may be an important strategy to help businesses access their clients and improve their performance. According to a qualitative study conducted by Cronin et al. (2022), businesses should not only share quality content but should also offer clients real-time content to demonstrate their authenticity and this can be achieved through video sharing of quality content. Some

researchers have recognized video as a multipurpose tool that can be appropriate for a range of purposes including telling stories about products and services and offering promotional clips (Istanto et al., 2022; Saura et al., 2021). Such activities can be effectively conducted via social media platforms such as TikTok and YouTube. Still, Susanto et al. (2021) reported that the flexibility of shared video allows business brands to connect with different clients across diverse demographics, from younger audiences on YouTube and TikTok to experienced professionals on social media platforms such as LinkedIn and Instagram. Sharing engaging content with the audience can be made effective through live videos as live streaming leads to real-time engagement with clients which helps businesses to create a sense of connection and immediacy for both customers and businesses (Rayne et al., 2024). Thus far, sharing quality content through videos can help businesses reach more clients and improve their performance, reducing the likelihood of possible business failure.

Adopting Storytelling on Social Media

The use of social media in crafting compelling stories about products and services may be an effective strategy to help businesses increase customer base and enhance performance. In a quantitative study to explore the effects of social media on business performance, Moy et al. (2020) indicated that social media enhanced product knowledge creation and innovation to assist in building brand awareness through sharing quality content with audiences using appealing stories. Social media platforms such as Instagram may be used by businesses to create product awareness through storytelling about the product and customer feedback. Other studies have demonstrated that storytelling can help businesses humanize their brand thus making such a brand more relatable and meeting client needs (Kampmann & Pedell, 2022). This can make clients feel closer to the business with a higher impact on decision-making. As a result, business stories that demonstrate moments behind the scenes, production processes and customer experiences have often aligned deeply with the audience and strengthened the authenticity of the business (Alhaimer, 2021). Such an improved brand contributes to access to more customers thus reducing the chances of business failure and enhancing business

performance. Overall, businesses using social media marketing strategies such as storytelling via social media platforms increase their market presence and customer relations, contributing to improved business performance and reduced failure.

Interactive social media platforms may be used for telling stories about business products and services for improved performance and prevention of possible business failure. Empirical literature demonstrates that social media platforms such as Twitter, Instagram and Facebook can be ideal channels for sharing various stories including client experience of the products and services as well as sharing content about different production processes and product safety considerations (Rishi & Kuthuru, 2021). As such, storytelling permits businesses to connect with potential customers at emotional levels through sharing key moments that resonate with businesses' culture and brand values. Consistently, some studies indicated that storytelling about business products and services could distinguish a business' brand values from the competitor's brand thus leading to a memorable identity of the brand among customers (Jorge et al., 2024; Song et al., 2022). This is more likely to promote positive customer relations through increased engagement for improved performance of the business brand. Such improved performance may thus help businesses prevent possible future failure (Song et al., 2022). Based on these findings, it is evident that social media can be used to develop engaging content through stories that can appeal to clients and lead to an increased customer base for enhanced performance, preventing business failure.

Telling stories about businesses' products and services may be an effective social media marketing strategy to help businesses prevent failure and enhance performance. Such a strategy contributes to enhancing the emotional connection between the business and clients and this leads to improved brand loyalty, contributing to increased sales and revenue that are pivotal for business performance (Rishi & Kuthuru, 2021; Wasim et al., 2024). Businesses that have adopted storytelling to update clients with suitability experience improved performance and prevented business failure.

Promoting Relevant, High-Quality Content

Providing high-quality content to customers can help businesses improve their online presence to enhance business performance and improve content visibility. Past research indicates that customers expect relevant content of high quality to develop an interest in the business's products and services as this helps them make informed decisions about which products and businesses to be loyal to (Malesev & Cherry, 2021). As a result, businesses need to promote high-quality content that is relevant to client's needs to help prevent business failure and boost performance. Social media marketing through varied social media platforms such as Facebook and Twitter can help businesses share high-quality content that can attract more customers, leading to increased market share which will result in increased sales and revenue for businesses (Susanto et al., 2021). Such an increase in sales and revenue may help businesses prevent failure and promote performance. The researcher suggested that promoting content of high quality through social media platforms can be an effective strategy to help businesses promote their products and services, resulting in enhanced performance that prevents business failure.

Offering Constant Feedback to Customers

Providing constant feedback to clients through social media platforms may help businesses create brand loyalty. Offering consistent feedback to a targeted audience by showing business content to the right client at the right time can help promote business growth as more clients are more likely to prefer visible and authentic business (Sibulan & Limos-Galay, 2023). Ali Qalati et al. (2020) noted that social media marketing can be used to provide real-time feedback to concerned customers with unresolved issues to prevent business failure and enhance the retention of more clients in the business.

Constant feedback to clients with complaints can be key to promoting positive client-business relationships that would lead to improved business performance and prevent failure in organizations (Tortorella et al., 2023). As a result, businesses use social media platforms to market products and services through paid promotions and advertisements to their target customers by enhancing effective communication between the business and

clients (Ali Qalati et al., 2020). As reported by Qalati et al. (2022), using social media platforms to communicate feedback to customers can be an effective strategy that businesses may adopt to achieve high performance and prevent possible business failure. Thus, social media platforms can be used by businesses to promote product presence to a wider market and provide after-sale support services to clients for enhanced performance and prevention of business failure.

Businesses that offer consistent feedback to their clients may be able to improve their performance and prevent possible failure. Prior research demonstrates that the use of social media platforms could help businesses share constant feedback with customers, contributing to enhanced customer loyalty that leads to improvement in business performance (Malesev & Cherry, 2021). Martín-Rojas et al. (2023) highlighted the need for constant feedback in addressing customer complaints and concerns they have about the product or service to promote positive client relations that may lead to improvement in performance. However, social media as a marketing tool can promote business products and services through paid promotions by creating appealing content to attract potential customers to the business, leading to the prevention of future business failure (Ancillai et al. (2019). The adoption of social media could promote business products by ensuring there is consistent feedback offered to customers, thus resulting in increased revenue from happy clients who develop brand loyalty to the business. This social media marketing strategy focuses on creating and offering high-impact posts including promotional offers and feedback on customer experiences about the businesses' products and services. This may contribute to the positive performance of businesses and prevent the likelihood of business failure. The reviewed articles thus far show that adopting social media may help businesses share consistent feedback with clients for enhanced customer loyalty.

2.8 Social media marketing strategies that may lead to business failure and poor organizational performance.

Business failure and low organizational performance may be attributed to mismanagement and lack of skills in technology among leaders of businesses. Previous

research by Alalawneh et al. (2022) indicated that mismanagement and limited skills in how to use social media platforms in digital marketing due to the complexity of the complex relationship between organizational performance and social media platforms contributed to business failure and poor organizational performance. Along this line of thought, Cook et al. (2021) linked the business failure and poor performance of organizations using social media marketing to stakeholder mismanagement and poor development of social media strategies. Yet, some researchers indicated that insufficient research on organisations' use of social media marketing and lack of technology skills led to the ineffectiveness of businesses to use social media platforms negatively impacted the performance of organizations (Chen et al., 2021; Martín-Rojas et al., 2023). These results show that business failure and low performance can be attributed to mismanagement and a lack of technology skills to use social media platforms for digital marketing.

The complexity of business and social media relationships may also be the cause of business failure and poor performance among organizations. Alalawneh et al. (2022) associated ineffective use of social media platforms in digital marketing with the complex nature of the relationship between business performance and social media platforms. On the other hand, Cook et al. (2021) indicated that mistakes and business failures in social media marketing can be associated with stakeholder mismanagement and insufficient research on an organization's use of social media marketing strategies. These findings were also reported in qualitative research conducted by Zanubiya et al. (2023) who reported that ineffective use of social media marketing strategies and poor execution of existing social media marketing strategies may contribute to business failures and poor organizational performance. The results analyzed across the literature show that social media can be used as an effective strategy by businesses to prevent failure and improve performance and ineffective strategies such as mismanagement of stakeholders and poor execution of existing social media marketing strategies can lead to business failure and low performance.

Another ineffective social media marketing strategy adopted by leaders may be the use of low-quality content shared on online platforms. Although businesses have adopted social media marketing strategies to prevent future business failure and improve performance, the use of ineffective strategies such as sharing low-quality content with clients can negatively affect the business' brand, thus reducing the ability to engage with audiences (Li et al., 2022). When organizations share content of low quality with does not meet client expectations, they are more likely to experience reduced engagement and brand loyalty which contributes to business failure and poor organizational performance (Luqman et al., 2023). A similar claim was made by Shen et al. (2024) who indicated that audiences value authenticity and originality of content and any low-quality or poor content may risk estranging customers and harming customer loyalty and trust (Chen et al., 2021). Such poor content leads to a limited number of possible customers being attracted to the business brand and this may contribute to business failure and low performance.

Relevant quality content can help businesses reach a wide customer base that contributes to increased sales volume and revenue that results in improved business performance and prevent possible future business failure. As revealed by Shen et al. (2024), low-quality content such as poorly designed visuals, low-quality videos, lack of relevance to the needs of the audience, and uninspired posts make businesses fail, resulting in poor organizational performance. Content creators with low-quality content are unlikely to attract more clients, followers or subscribers and this may contribute to business failure and low performance (Rahman et al., 2024). This mistake is predominantly unfavorable on social media platforms where clients expect content of high visual standards including Instagram, Tik Tok and YouTube (Luqman et al., 2023). Therefore, providing or sharing content of low quality with the audience on social media platforms may negatively affect business performance, contributing to business failure.

Poor organizational performance and business failure may be attributed to the use of social media to inauthentically engage with users or clients. Businesses that are not sincere in their dealing are more likely to alienate more customers who would prefer dealing with brands that are genuine, authentic and straightforward (Zhang & Zhu, 2021). This may lead to low brand loyalty and increase client turnover in the business. As a

result, businesses are more likely to fail and experience poor performance. Qalati et al. (2022) also identified unauthentic engagement with customers as a significant factor contributing to the poor performance of organizations as customers on social media platforms prefer genuine interactions and engagement with the business. As a result, overly insincere responses or feedback from the business to the client have often alienated the customers, leading to low brand loyalty, reduced business performance and business failure (Shen et al., 2024). The articles reviewed suggest that neglecting audience feedback may lead to business failure and poor business performance as lack of engagement with comments or addressing issues raised by clients may disconnect, and make people stop feeling valued by the business brand.

One ineffective social media marketing strategy that may lead to business failure and low performance could be a failure by businesses to adapt to changing business trends. Current research underscores the importance of liveliness and data-driven ways of social media marketing and that failing to adapt to the ever-changing trends may be a significant drawback in social media marketing (Istanto et al., 2022). Dwivedi et al. (2021) established that social media is prone to increased changes in trends and may need constant updates that may help business leaders make informed decisions by adapting to changing trends in social media marketing. According to a study conducted by (Saura et al., 2021), business brands should hastily adapt to the changing trend in the market regarding the use of social media marketing strategies to prevent business failure and improve performance. Therefore, businesses that have adapted to changing trends including the use of short-form videos with interactive content may have a significant impact on businesses and their relevance and this leads to low performance and business failure.

2.9 Summary

Social media marketing brings about unique problems which leaders of organizations should be able to overcome. Leaders who can combine traditional and digital communication avenues skillfully emerge as the most effective in digital environments (Vynogradova et al., 2020). Similarly, it is extremely difficult to assess

social media's revenue impact, as projecting consumer actions requires deep examination into consumer engagement behavior across the platforms (Oskooei, 2021). For effective social media marketing, leaders should have in place robust measurement frameworks that establish a straight connection between marketing activities and financial outcomes. Building the strategic capacity of social marketing involves allocating resources to analytics, testing and cycle optimization to quantify the exact role of social media in an integrated marketing strategy (Heavey et al., 2020). Only then, may leaders be able to take advantage of the power of social media while also addressing its strengths and weaknesses.

Business leaders must face distinct considerations for their social media marketing alongside their enterprises, products, and knowledge. (Shankar et al. 2022). However, it is essential for leaders to find out how they can strategically stimulate online sharing and foster collaborative content creation to amplify the effects of marketing on various social platforms (Rozak et al., 2021). The realm of social media marketing is a still undiscovered area, especially for small businesses and consultancies that do not deal with physical products. The breadth and depth of these organizations' leaders' social media knowledge and practical experience could identify the difference between being able to reap the financial benefits of social marketing strategies and not (Khrais & Gabbori, 2023). The gap can be addressed by increasing awareness and designing social strategies that are relevant to business leaders which may lead to value realization.

Chapter III: METHODOLOGY

3.1 Overview of the Research Problem

In many organizations, digital marketing has aided their competitiveness, marketing effectiveness, and customer communication. In digital marketing, organizations have used social media platforms, emails, search engines, and analytical firms to enhance their competitiveness (Martynenko et al., 2023). Although digital technology has aided an organization's marketing capability, Zanubiya and Meria (2023) asserted that ineffective use of social media marketing strategies by organizational leaders results in business failure. Thus, the specific problem that was addressed in this study was that some business leaders lack strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. In this chapter, the researcher presented a detailed discussion of the research methodology and research design that were used to address the identified problem. Besides the research methodology and design, the researcher used this chapter to restate the purpose of the study and the research questions, study population, and sample. The researcher also discussed how the participants may be recruited, the sources of data, data collection, and analysis procedures. The limitations of the research design and a conclusion summarizing the key sections of the chapter may also be included.

3.2 Operationalization of Theoretical Constructs

The problem that prompted this qualitative research was that failure to use effective social media marketing strategies and poor execution of the strategies leads to business failure. Thus, the overall goal of this study was to demonstrate how the effective use of social media marketing leads to business success and what strategies business leaders have used to improve their organizational performance, ensure sustainability, and prevent business failure. Therefore, the theoretical constructs that were investigated in this qualitative research are social media marketing strategies, business failure, and organizational performance for sustainability. Through literature, numerous social media platforms have been used by organizations for marketing purposes. For instance, Khanom (2023) reported that across the globe, people have become increasingly connected

through Facebook, Twitter now X, LinkedIn, and YouTube. With this interconnectedness, effectively utilizing these platforms with diverse digital marketing methods such as social media advertisements, search engine advertising, content marketing, email marketing, and SEO tools may improve their performance and sustainability (Khanom, 2023; Purnomo, 2023).

To prevent business failure and enhance organizational performance for sustainability, organizations can use social media and digital marketing for different reasons. One of the ways through which organizations can prevent failure and enhance performance using social media marketing is through consumer-focused marketing and brand loyalty using influencers and bloggers (Hague et al., 2023; Martynenko et al., 2023; Meria et al., 2023). Despite the extensiveness of research examining how the different social media platforms and digital marketing may be used to improve organizational performance, what needs to be understood is how industry leaders describe digital marketing strategies that they perceive as effective resulting in organizational success and strategies they perceive as ineffective resulting in organizational failure. Thus, the researcher focused on the perceptions, descriptions, and experiences of industry leaders with different digital marketing strategies that have either fostered organizational success or failure.

3.3 Research Purpose and Questions

The purpose of this single explanatory qualitative single case study was to explore the effective social media marketing strategies that leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. Even though social media platforms have become increasingly accessible worldwide, there are concerns that some organizational leaders lack the knowledge and expertise on how these platforms may be used for the benefit of the organization (Cowley et al., 2021; Khanom, 2023; Spiller & Tuten, 2019). By engaging businesses and industry leaders, the researcher was able to establish an organizational leader's knowledge of social media marketing and strategies which if used may guarantee organizational success or failure. The researcher used a purposive sampling technique to recruit a sample of seven industry leaders who took part

in semi-structured interviews. Document analysis was also a source of data for this study. The researcher analyzed the data collected via interviews and document analysis following Braun and Clarke's (2006) thematic analysis steps. The following research questions guided this qualitative single-case study research:

RQ1: What effective social media marketing strategies do leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability?

RQ2: What ineffective social media marketing strategies do leaders use that lead to business failure and poor organizational performance?

3.4 Research Design

The qualitative research methodology was used to explore the social media marketing strategies that leaders perceive as effective to improve organizational performance for sustainability and explore ineffective social media marketing strategies that they perceive may lead to business failure and poor performance. Researchers use qualitative research methodology to investigate a phenomenon in its natural setting using participant's opinions, perceptions, experiences, and thoughts (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). The research design that was used is a single case study design. In qualitative research, a case study research design is used by researchers to investigate a complex phenomenon in-depth and from multiple perspectives (Tomaszwki et al., 2020; Yin, 2017). Case study designs present researchers with the opportunity to investigate a complex issue in its natural setting (Crilly et al., 2019). Digital marketing is a complex issue given its dynamics, evolution, and need for knowledge and skills which some business and industry leaders are lacking (Meria et al., 2023). Therefore, using a case study research design, the researcher investigated the social media marketing strategies that these leaders have used and whether the strategies have improved organizational performance or have led to poor performance within their organizational settings.

Like other qualitative research designs, case study research design allows researchers to investigate a phenomenon in its natural setting. The significance of this characteristic was explained by Hancock et al. (2021) who established that in a natural setting, qualitative researchers can investigate a complex issue from different

perspectives resulting in a detailed understanding as well as in-depth knowledge of the phenomenon. Yin (2017) asserted that case study designs are bounded and often researchers investigate the real-life experiences of individuals in their natural setting. Thus, exploring the real-life experiences of industry leaders regarding their use of social media marketing within their organizations informs the appropriateness of the case study design for this study. Being bound and using multiple sources of data to investigate a phenomenon in its natural setting allows for detailed investigation and understanding of the phenomenon of interest in this case, effective and ineffective social media marketing strategies used by industry leaders (Stake, 2010; Yin, 2017).

A single case study design was used to investigate the effective social media marketing strategies leaders have used to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability and the ineffective social media marketing strategies leaders have used that led to business failure and organizational performance. The researcher used a single case study design because the focus is on industry leaders alone who have used social media marketing strategies to prevent business failure and improve performance for sustainability (Yin, 2017). With a single case study design, the focus was to gain an in-depth understanding of the leader's experiences, behaviors, and perceptions of social media marketing strategies.

Alternative research designs were considered but were not used are phenomenological research design and grounded theory research design.

Phenomenological research design was not used because its focus is on the participants' lived experiences and how they make sense of their experiences and attach meaning to them (Moustakas, 1994). The phenomenological research design was not used as the researcher does not intend to explore the lived experiences of industry leaders but rather the social media marketing strategies they perceive as effective in preventing business failure and improving organizational performance as well as ineffective strategies that they perceive as contributing to failure and poor organizational performance. Grounded theory was considered but was not used. Grounded theory is used by researchers when the goal of the study is to develop a theory from scratch using the information obtained

from participants (Glaser & Strauss, 2017). Since the researcher did not intend to develop a theory from scratch, grounded theory was inappropriate for this study.

3.5 Population and Sample

The population for this study included business leaders from Switzerland. Switzerland is home to more than 1,200 international companies and a host of leaders both local and international. When compared to other nations, the Swiss business landscape is characterized by a stable economy and a welcoming business climate that is attractive to both foreign and local investments. The target group for this single case study was business and industry leaders working for organizations and companies in Geneva. The researcher selected Geneva as the location for this study because it houses more than 180 permanent missions, 400 non-governmental organizations, and at least 40 international organizations. Therefore, with the huge number of organizations, the researcher is assured of a sufficient number of leaders from which a sample of seven leaders were recruited to participate in this study.

The sampling strategy that was employed for this study is purposeful sampling. Etikan et al. (2016) asserted that purposeful sampling is used by researchers to recruit participants who share similar characteristics and knowledge about the phenomenon of interest. Paliankas et al. (2016) noted that with purposive sampling, participants are selected with a purpose and not randomly. Researchers often recruit participants with a specific purpose or objective in mind. In this case, the researcher selected business leaders who have used social media marketing strategies and can provide the researcher with information on whether the strategies they used lead to improved organizational performance or poor organizational performance. Besides purposive sampling, the researcher also used snowball sampling where already recruited business leaders were asked to refer or invite their friends and colleagues to participate in the study.

With purposeful sampling, the researcher recruited a sample of seven business leaders working for organizations situated in Geneva. In qualitative studies, experts are yet to establish with certainty the specific number of participants that are needed for a particular qualitative study (Hennink & Kaiser, 2022). As a result, qualitative researchers

determine the sample sizes for their studies based on the recommendations of prior researchers or based on the purpose of the study and the research design. For instance, using the purpose of a given study, Mason (2010) recommended a qualitative sample of at least 15 participants as appropriate. Based on empirical and seminal scholars, Krejcie and Morgan (1970) stated that a sample of 2-15 participants was appropriate for a descriptive research design. In a different study, Hennink and Kaiser (2022) suggested a sample of 9-17 participants for qualitative interviews and 4-6 participants for qualitative focus groups.

Besides suggestions from empirical and seminal scholars, Guest et al. (2006) asserted that qualitative researchers may determine the actual sample sizes through data saturation. Data saturation is the point in data collection where no new data is obtained even with continued participant recruitment- there is a redundancy of the information collected from participants. Therefore, based on empirical and seminal studies, a sample of seven participants was appropriate for this study. However, the researcher continued with the data collection process until data saturation.

3.6 Participant Selection

Purposeful sampling was used to identify and recruit seven business leaders willing to participate in this qualitative study. Purposeful sampling is used by researchers to recruit participants with similar characteristics and knowledge about the problem being investigated (Etikan et al., 2016). With purposeful sampling, the researcher seeks to select business leaders who have used social media marketing strategies. These leaders informed the researcher whether the strategies that they used improved their organizational performance or led to poor organizational performance. To participate in this study, the researcher selected participants based on the following inclusion and exclusion criteria. To be included in the study, the participants must be a) business leaders working for an organization in Geneva, b) in a leadership position for at least three years, c) familiar with social media marketing, d) have used digital technology and participated in social media marketing, e) at least 18 years or older, and f) residing in Geneva at the time this study is conducted.

Individuals were not allowed to participate in this study if they have not been in a leadership position for at least three years, are not conversant with or have not used social media marketing strategies and reside outside Geneva at the time of this study. With the set inclusion and exclusion criteria, the researcher recruited a sample of seven business leaders. If the researcher fails to select the required sample size using a purposeful sampling technique, the snowball sampling technique was used as plan B. Snowball sampling allowed the researcher to recruit additional leaders by allowing already recruited leaders to refer and invite their friends or colleagues who are in leadership positions. Plan C included the researcher seeking permission from the IRB to extend the period allocated for participant recruitment.

3.7 Instrumentation

The primary sources of data for this qualitative single case study were semi-structured interviews and document analysis. Interviews are used by researchers to collect detailed information about the phenomenon of interest through a one-on-one interaction between the researcher and the participant. Patton (2014) stated that semi-structured interviews allow researchers to collect detailed information about a phenomenon using probing questions. Besides detailed data, Patton (2014) further noted that probing questions in semi-structured interviews are used to seek clarity on unclear responses or solicit more information from participants. Cypress (2017) reported that other than allowing for reciprocities between the interviewer and participants, semi-structured interviews are flexible and easy to conduct. The semi-structured interview questions that were used in this study were developed by the researcher. The researcher also developed an interview protocol that guided how the semi-structured interviews were conducted.

The self-sufficiency of the semi-structured interviews was determined using an expert panel. The expert panel consisted of two Ph.D. holders in business leadership as well as two more experts in digital technology and social media marketing. The expert panel was recruited via word of mouth and did not participate in the actual interviews. The primary responsibility of the expert panel was to review the semi-structured interview questions for clarity, researcher bias, and alignment with the purpose and

problem under investigation. The feedback received from the expert panel was used to address instances of bias in the questions, align the questions with the purpose and problem of the study, as well as ensure the questions are clear and easily understood by the participants. The interviews were expected to last between 45-60 minutes.

Pseudonyms were used to ensure participant confidentiality.

Document Analysis

Analysis of company or organizational documents on marketing strategies was also a source of data for this qualitative research. Bowen (2009) noted that document analysis is the process of methodically evaluating electronic and printed documents to obtain information that is crucial to the researcher. Document analysis involves careful examination and interpretation of data in documents to gain an in-depth understanding of the different marketing strategies used by organizations. In this study, the researcher with permission from organizational leaders reviewed their advertisement plans, target market, marketing strategies, marketing briefs, and proposals. By carefully analyzing these documents, the researcher obtained important information on the organization's marketing strategy, technologies used, and how successful the marketing strategies have been. The analysis of company documents is expected to last for at least two days.

3.8 Data Collection Procedures

The data collection procedures for this study followed a systematic approach beginning with the researcher seeking permission from the study site and approval from the Institution's Review Board. Before participating in selection and recruitment, the researcher sent a formal email to the organizations within Geneva for permission to recruit its leaders to participate in this study. In the email, the researcher detailed the purpose of the study, the problem statement, the research questions, and how the data was collected. The researcher also informed the participants of how confidentiality was upheld. After site permission, the researcher sought approval from the IRB to inform them of how the study was conducted.

With both site permission and IRB approval, the researcher contacted participants and began the recruitment process. The researcher recruited participants using a

recruitment flyer sent to organizational leaders via the organizational secretary and posted on their social media platforms such as WhatsApp. In the recruitment flyer, the researcher provided participants with detailed information about the study including the purpose of the study, the problem to be investigated, how data was collected and analyzed as well as how confidentiality was upheld. In the recruitment flyer, the researcher included contact information that interested participants used and informed the researcher of their willingness to participate in the study. The business leaders who were willing to participate in the study sent an email to the researcher and expressed their interest in becoming participants.

The researcher screened the business leaders using the inclusion and exclusion criteria. The business leaders that met the inclusion criteria received an email from the researcher with informed consent. While the business leaders might be aware of the study, the informed consent contained detailed information about the study and an indication that their participation is voluntary. The researcher only allowed business leaders who signed the informed consent to participate in the study. After receiving the informed consent, the researcher in consultation with the participants set the date for the virtual semi-structured interviews. The interviews took place at a time that was convenient for the participants. During the interviews, the researcher also took notes. The researcher also asked for permission to audio-record the interviews for data analysis.

Semi-structured interviews were expected to last for between 45-60 minutes. After the interviews, the researcher debriefed participants and terminated the interviews. Before analyzing the data, the researcher carefully and systematically analyzed company documents on marketing approaches and strategies focusing on the use of social media in digital marketing. Data from both the business leaders and company documents was loaded onto the NVivo software for data analysis. The data analysis process followed the six steps of thematic analysis proposed by Braun and Clarke (2006).

3.9 Data Analysis

The first step in the analysis of qualitative data is preparing the data for analysis. In this stage, the researcher transcribed audio-recorded interviews verbatim using the Zoom transcription software. After transcription, the researcher engaged in the process of member checking by sending the transcripts to the participants for review. Upon reviewing their responses for accuracy, participants emailed the transcripts to the researcher who then exported the transcripts to the NVivo software for analysis. The NVivo software helped the researcher in organizing, analyzing, and visualizing the data and in coding and categorizing the data (Rezapour, 2018). The thematic analysis steps that were followed during data analysis included:

In step one, the researcher familiarized with research data by reading and rereading the interview transcripts multiple times. Braun and Clarke (2006) asserted that
the researcher uses this step to understand the information shared by the participants by
highlighting phrases, sentences, and texts that directly link to the research questions. The
second step was to generate initial codes. In this step, the researcher used the NVivo
software to generate a list of codes that represent the data from the transcripts and that
align with the phenomenon of interest (Braun & Clarke, 2006). Open coding was utilized
whereby the researcher through the NVivo software combined repeated terms and phrases
to form codes. After generating initial codes, the third step was searching for themes.
Braun and Clarke (2006) reported that when searching for themes, the researcher
analyzed the initial codes and combined codes and categories with similar or different
information to develop potential themes.

Reviewing the themes is the fourth step. The researcher reviewed the themes searched in step three by grouping all the categories based on similarities and differences. Similar categories were combined to form a single theme while different categories were developed into independent themes (Braun & Clarke, 2006). In the fifth step, the researcher defined and named the themes. After carefully re-reading the themes, the researcher assigned professional names to the themes aligning the themes with the research questions they answer as well as the problem being investigated. Duplicate themes were eliminated or combined to form a major theme (Braun & Clarke, 2006). In the last step, write-up, the researcher discussed the themes in detail demonstrating how

they answer the research questions and address the problem of interest. The discussion also included how the findings confirm or disconfirm findings in existing literature.

3.9 Research Design Limitations

A single-case study research design was used to investigate the social media marketing strategies that leaders perceive as effective in preventing business failure and improving organizational performance and ineffective leading to poor organizational performance. While single case study designs allow for in-depth analysis of a phenomenon, they do not allow researchers to generalize the findings. The findings of case study designs are often confined to the bound case (Rashid et al., 2019). Another limitation associated with this research design is the risk of bias. Despite being comprehensive and allowing researchers to explore a complex issue from different perspectives, researchers may include their preconceived assumptions in the findings affecting the study's credibility (Aggarwal & Ranganathan, 2019). The risks of bias were addressed using an expert panel and different sources of data.

3.10 Conclusion

The purpose of this explanatory qualitative single case study was to explore the effective social media marketing strategies that leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. The specific business problem was that some business leaders lack strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. To investigate this purpose and address the specific problem, qualitative research methodology and single case design were used. The sample for this study was drawn from business leaders in Geneva. Purposeful sampling was used to recruit a sample of seven business leaders. Semi-structured interviews and document analysis were sources of data while recruitment flyers were used for participant recruitment. The thematic analysis steps developed by Braun and Clarke (2006) were used for data analysis. The findings obtained using the procedures discussed in this step were presented in Chapter Four.

Chapter IV: RESULTS

The purpose of this study was to understand the effective and ineffective social media marketing strategies that may improve business and organizational performance but also lead to business failure. The specific business problem was that some business leaders lack strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. A total of seven business leaders from Switzerland participated in semi-structured interviews in this study. The results of the study are presented in this section. The results were presented by research questions, followed by a summary of findings. The chapter ends with a summary.

4.1 Research Question One

Research question one asked, what effective social media marketing strategies do leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability? Effective strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance include influencer partnerships, sharing engaging and timely content, sharing video content, storytelling, and promoting relevant, high-quality content. Table 1 below outlines the participants that contributed to each of these themes.

 Table 1

 Effective Themes for Increasing Organizational Performance

Theme	Participants
Influencer Partnerships	P1, P2, P3, P4, P7
Sharing Engaging and Timely Content	P1, P3, P4, P5, P7
Sharing Video Content	P1, P2, P3, P5, P7
Storytelling	P3, P5, P7
Promoting Relevant, High-Quality	P2, P7
Content	

4.1.1 Influencer Partnerships

Participants across interviews strongly emphasized the effectiveness of influencer collaborations as a key strategy to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance. By partnering with influencers who align with their brand values, organizations could significantly expand their reach, enhance credibility, and connect with new audiences. One participant shared, "Influencer partnerships work well because they add credibility and expand our reach to the influencer's audience" (P1).

Another participant highlighted the unique value influencers bring: "We team up with popular people who love our brand to reach more people. Authentic, personalized content by influencers resonates deeply with their followers in the region" (P7). This personalized engagement, often delivered in a relatable and visually compelling format, was identified as key to building trust and brand recognition.

Additionally, influencer partnerships were noted for their cost-effectiveness. A participant remarked, "Collaboration with influencers can accelerate the reach of content and, when done correctly, can lead to long-term viewership gains" (P2). These partnerships also served as a vehicle for storytelling, with influencers often weaving narratives around the brand that connected emotionally with audiences.

Participants stressed the importance of choosing the right influencers who share their organizational values and resonate with their target audience. "By partnering with trusted local influencers, we amplify our reach while maintaining authenticity," noted one participant (P3). Influencer collaborations were especially impactful on platforms like Instagram and YouTube, where visual storytelling and engagement thrive.

4.1.2 Sharing Engaging and Timely Content

Sharing engaging and timely content was consistently described as a pivotal strategy for maintaining relevance and improving performance. Participants highlighted the need for content that captures audience interest while responding to current events and trends. One participant noted, "Interactive posts, like polls, quizzes, and live chats, keep people engaged and excited" (P7). Another explained, "Creating high-quality, engaging content that resonates with our audience is essential to achieving our social media goals" (P1).

Timeliness was also an important consideration. As one participant put it, "It's important to adapt to trends and post content that's relevant to what's happening now. Real-time engagement shows audiences that were tuned into what matters to them" (P3). Content like live streams, breaking news updates, or immediate responses to audience inquiries were particularly effective in fostering a sense of community and connection. Additionally, participants pointed out that posting schedules and consistency play a significant role in engagement. "Inconsistent posting schedules can lead to a decline in audience interest," a participant cautioned (P1). Others underscored the need to analyze performance data to refine content strategies. "We track what resonates with our audience and adapt in real time to deliver more of what works" (P3).

4.1.3 Sharing Video Content

Video content emerged as a standout medium across participant responses, noted for its ability to generate high engagement and shareability. One participant stated, "Short, visually compelling videos on platforms like Instagram and TikTok maximize engagement and align with modern viewing habits" (P3). Another shared, "Video content, especially behind-the-scenes clips, interviews, and highlight reels, tends to generate the highest levels of interaction" (P1).

Participants recognized video as a versatile tool, suitable for a range of purposes from promotional clips to storytelling. One noted, "YouTube is perfect for sharing longer video content, such as programs, interviews, and documentaries, while Instagram Stories and Reels are ideal for quick updates and engaging visuals" (P2). The flexibility of video allows brands to connect with diverse demographics, from younger audiences on TikTok to professionals on LinkedIn.

The immediacy of the live video also stood out. "Live streaming allows for realtime interaction with our audience, creating a sense of immediacy and connection," a participant explained (P1). This format fosters a sense of authenticity and inclusivity, making viewers feel more engaged and valued.

4.1.4 Storytelling

Storytelling was described as a highly effective strategy for building emotional connections with audiences and enhancing brand loyalty by a few participants. As one

participant put it, "Crafting compelling stories about social issues, personal journeys, or brand values drives emotional engagement and makes our content more shareable" (P3). Narratives that align with audience values, such as family, community, or innovation, were noted as particularly impactful.

One participant mentioned that storytelling could humanize the brand, making it more relatable. "The closer the audience feels you are to them, the higher the impact," one participant explained (P3). Stories that showcase behind-the-scenes moments, employee journeys, or customer experiences often resonated deeply with followers and reinforced brand authenticity.

Platforms like Instagram and Facebook were mentioned as ideal for storytelling due to their visual and interactive features. "Instagram Stories allow us to connect with audiences on an emotional level by sharing moments that reflect our brand values and culture" (P7). Participants also highlighted the role of storytelling in distinguishing their brand from competitors and creating a memorable identity.

4.1.5 Promoting Relevant, High-Quality Content

The theme of promoting relevant, high-quality content through paid campaigns was mentioned by two participants as a significant strategy for enhancing organizational performance and ensuring content visibility. One participant shared, "Boosting selected high-quality content as an ad campaign allows us to target specific audiences and ensure high reach" (P2). They emphasized that paid promotion helps organizations connect with the right audience while optimizing advertising budgets.

Another participant highlighted the precision and cost-effectiveness of this approach: "We use targeted ads to show our content to the right people at the right time, which helps us get the best results" (P7). This strategy focuses on ensuring that high-impact posts, such as announcements or promotional offers, are seen by those most likely to engage with them.

Although only two participants discussed this approach, their insights suggest that paid promotion can play a crucial role in maximizing the visibility of content when executed strategically. These participants also stressed the importance of selecting content for promotion wisely, ensuring it is both high-quality and relevant to the target audience.

4.2 Research Question Two

Research question two asked, what ineffective social media marketing strategies do leaders use that lead to business failure and poor organizational performance? Ineffective strategies included sharing low quality content, engaging inauthentically with users, and not adapting to changing trends. Table 2 below outlines the participants that contributed to each of these themes.

 Table 2

 Ineffective Strategies That Lead to Poor Organizational Performance

Theme	Participants
Sharing Low Quality Content	P1, P2, P4, P5, P6
Engaging Inauthentically with Users	P1, P2, P7
Not Adapting to Changing Trends	P3, P6

4.2.1 Sharing Low Quality Content

Participants across multiple interviews emphasized that sharing low-quality content can harm an organization's brand and reduce its ability to engage effectively with audiences. One participant explained, "Low-quality or irrelevant content can harm the brand's image, reduce reach, and fail to attract or retain followers, directly impacting visibility and perceived credibility" (P5). Another echoed this concern, noting, "Audiences value authenticity and originality. Poor content risks alienating followers and damaging trust" (P2).

Participants described the characteristics of low-quality content as poorly designed visuals, lack of relevance to the audience, or posts that appear rushed or uninspired. A participant shared, "If the content doesn't highlight our unique strengths or isn't dynamic, it tends to underperform" (P5). This misstep is particularly detrimental on platforms where high visual standards are expected, such as Instagram and YouTube.

Several participants also mentioned the long-term impact of consistently sharing low-quality content. One remarked, "Posting low-quality or generic content shows a lack

of effort, and over time, this leads to disengagement and a loss of followers" (P6). Another added, "When posts don't reflect our expertise, it not only reduces engagement but also undermines our competitive edge" (P4). These insights highlight that maintaining high standards in content creation is essential for sustaining audience trust and engagement.

4.2.2. Engaging *Inauthentically* with Users

Engaging inauthentically with users was identified as another factor that leads to poor organizational performance. One participant shared, "Users on social media prefer genuine interactions. Overly promotional or insincere responses often alienate the audience" (P2). Another emphasized the dangers of neglecting audience feedback: "Not engaging with comments or addressing user concerns can lead to a disconnect, and people stop feeling valued by the brand" (P1).

Participants from multiple organizations agreed that authenticity is crucial to building trust and loyalty. As one participant explained, "Ignoring feedback or responding in a robotic manner makes the audience feel like they're not truly being heard" (P7). Another added, "A lack of authentic engagement turns interactions into one-sided conversations, which undermines the sense of community we aim to foster" (P2).

Inauthentic engagement was also linked to a failure to personalize interactions. One participant noted, "Audiences want to feel like they're interacting with real people, not just a faceless organization. A lack of effort in responses can damage that connection" (P1). This sentiment underscores the importance of creating meaningful, two-way interactions that reflect the organization's commitment to its audience.

4.2.3 Not Adapting to Changing Trends

Participants P3 and P6 emphasized that failing to adapt to changing trends is a significant pitfall in social media marketing. One participant remarked, "Social media is prone to trends and fads as the cycle is fast, and users adopt and change quickly. A successful brand must be able to adapt quickly to the changes in the market" (P3). Another explained, "Outdated tactics that don't evolve with platform changes or audience behaviors quickly become ineffective" (P6).

Participants described how neglecting to monitor and respond to platform updates or audience preferences can result in lost opportunities. P3 shared, "If we try long-form content on platforms designed for short bursts of interaction, or ignore platform-specific algorithms, the content flops". Another highlighted the consequences of not leveraging analytics: "When we fail to analyze performance data and refine our approach, we risk wasting resources on strategies that don't work" (P6).

Adapting to new trends, such as short-form videos or interactive content, was identified as important to maintaining relevance. P3 explained, "Keeping up with social media platform updates and adopting new features is essential to staying competitive". These insights underscore the importance of agility and a data-driven approach to social media marketing.

4.3 Summary of Findings

The study revealed several effective social media marketing strategies leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. These strategies were designed not only to engage audiences but also to address broader organizational goals, such as enhancing brand awareness, fostering loyalty, and maintaining a competitive edge. Participants consistently highlighted the importance of strategic, audience-centered approaches to achieve these outcomes.

One prominent theme was the use of influencer partnerships to expand reach and enhance credibility. Leaders recognized that influencers, particularly those aligned with the organization's values, bring a sense of authenticity and relatability to marketing campaigns. By leveraging the influencers' established trust and audience base, organizations were able to amplify their messages and build deeper connections with target demographics. This strategy was especially effective in reaching niche audiences and creating engaging, personalized content that resonated with followers.

Another strategy was sharing engaging and timely content to maintain audience interest and relevance. Participants emphasized the importance of adapting content to current trends and events to capture attention and foster community engagement.

Interactive posts, such as polls, quizzes, and live streams, were particularly effective in

sparking conversations and building relationships with audiences. Consistence in posting schedules and responsiveness to audience feedback were also identified as essential components for sustaining engagement over time.

The role of video content emerged as a useful tool for generating high levels of interaction and shareability. Participants frequently cite platforms like YouTube, Instagram, and TikTok as ideal spaces for short, visually compelling videos that align with modern viewing habits. Live streaming was highlighted as an effective format for real-time engagement, creating a sense of immediacy and fostering deeper connections between the brand and its audience. Video content was not only effective for storytelling but also for showcasing organizational capabilities and values in an accessible, engaging format.

Participants also discussed the significance of storytelling in social media marketing. Crafting compelling narratives allows organizations to connect emotionally with their audiences, build loyalty, and differentiate themselves from competitors. Stories about social issues, brand values, or behind-the-scenes moments created a sense of authenticity and relatability that resonated deeply with followers. Platforms like Instagram and Facebook were frequently used to share these narratives, which helped humanize brands and strengthen their connection with audiences.

Finally, promoting relevant, high-quality content through paid campaigns was noted as an effective way to maximize visibility and ensure that key messages reach the intended audience. While only a few participants discussed this strategy, those who did emphasized its value in amplifying the reach of well-crafted posts, such as promotional offers or major announcements. Paid promotions allowed organizations to target specific demographics with precision, ensuring cost-efficiency and optimal results.

The findings identified three key ineffective social media marketing strategies that negatively impact organizational performance: sharing low-quality content, engaging inauthentically with users, and failing to adapt to changing trends. These themes emerged as significant contributors to poor audience engagement, loss of trust, and reduced competitiveness.

First, sharing low-quality content was mentioned as an issue that undermines brand credibility and audience retention. Participants highlighted that poorly designed, irrelevant, or generic content sends a message of unprofessionalism, damaging the brand's image. Consistently posting such content was seen as a long-term risk, leading to audience disengagement and a weakened competitive position. Participants emphasized that audiences expect high-quality, visually appealing, and meaningful content, especially on platforms like Instagram and YouTube, where standards for visual excellence are high.

Second, engaging inauthentically with users was identified as a significant barrier to building trust and fostering audience loyalty. Participants stressed the importance of authentic, meaningful interactions and cautioned against overly promotional or perfunctory responses. Ignoring comments, failing to address feedback, or providing impersonal responses were seen as mistakes that created a disconnect with the audience. Participants noted that audiences value two-way communication and want to feel heard and appreciated by brands. A lack of authentic engagement can turn interactions into one-sided conversations, eroding trust and diminishing the sense of community.

Finally, not adapting to changing trends was cited as a misstep that can render social media marketing efforts obsolete. Participants emphasized the rapid pace of change in social media platforms and audience preferences, noting that organizations must stay agile and responsive to remain relevant. Failing to adopt new platform features, ignoring analytics, or sticking to outdated strategies were seen as significant barriers to success. Participants highlighted the need for data-driven decision-making and continuous refinement of strategies based on audience behavior and platform updates.

4.4 Conclusion

This chapter presented the findings from seven interviews conducted to address the research questions on effective and ineffective social media marketing strategies for preventing business failure and enhancing organizational performance. The analysis revealed that effective strategies include influencer partnerships, sharing engaging and timely content, utilizing video content, storytelling, and promoting relevant, high-quality content through paid campaigns. Conversely, ineffective strategies, such as sharing low-quality content, engaging inauthentically with users, and failing to adapt to changing trends, were identified as significant contributors to poor performance and organizational challenges. In the next chapter, these findings were discussed in the context of existing literature, drawing implications for leaders aiming to optimize their social media marketing efforts for sustainability and success.

Chapter V: DISCUSSION

The purpose of this explanatory qualitative single case study was to explore the effective social media marketing strategies that leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. The general business problem was that failure to use effective social media marketing strategies and poor execution of the strategies resulted in business failure. The following research questions will be addressed: What effective social media marketing strategies do leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability? What ineffective social media marketing strategies do leaders use that lead to business failure and poor organizational performance? Chapter 5 includes a discussion of the results.

5.1 Discussion of Results

This section presents the discussion of results as analyzed from participants' responses. The results from the data analysis are aimed at addressing the purpose of this explanatory qualitative single case study. The results have shown that businesses need effective social media marketing strategies to promote their brand, spur growth and sustainability, and reach more customers. These strategies include influencer partnerships, sharing engaging and timely content, utilizing video content, storytelling, and promoting relevant, high-quality content through paid campaigns to reach a wider customer base. Understanding how to use social media to connect with potential customers plays a significant role in business success. Participants also reported ineffective strategies that led to the failure of businesses, including sharing low-quality content, inauthentically engaging with users, and failing to adapt to changing trends. These strategies significantly contribute to poor performance and organizational challenges. The current study's results offer significant insight into the strategies organizations can adopt to address business failure and promote improved performance. Furthermore, this study has demonstrated factors that contribute to business failure and poor organizational performance.

This current study provides important insight suggesting that organizations need to engage in partnerships with social media influencers to boost their customer reach and

performance. These social media marketing strategies could enhance the customer base of the business since most influencers have huge followers who can make potential future clients to buy business' products and services. The results show that businesses with a wider network of social media influencers have an increased competitive advantage over their competitors. This demonstrates how important connection and partnership with social media influencers can be for an organization's growth, sustainability and performance. This strategy can help organizations prevent business failures by increasing market share or customer base that results in increased sales volumes that ensure sustainable business growth and performance.

Current study findings demonstrated the importance of sharing engaging content on a timely basis to maintain connection with potential customers. This can be an effective social media marketing strategy for organizations to prevent failures and enhance their performance for sustainable growth. As a result, consistency in communicating with potential customers through sharing captivating content can be an undefeatable strategy that can help spur growth and performance for businesses. This is because such engaging content attracts more potential customers that leads to increased sales volumes.

The use of video content as demonstrated in the current study can be an effective social media marketing strategy to enhance performance and mitigate business failures. Organizations need to use videos to share their content regarding their products as this may influence customer relationships. Thus, creating more captivating videos about the company's products and services could help in influencing customers' preferences and connections to business services and products and this contributes to enhanced sales volumes due to increased customer bases and wider market for the brand. As demonstrated in the current study findings, sharing stories about the company's brand and services could impact customer loyalty by making customers engaged and connected to the business. This finding implies that storytelling via media platforms such as X, Instagram, and Facebook can be an effective social media strategy to boost business brand and the overall performance.

One of the ineffective strategies in social media marketing is sharing content with low quality. This is highly likely to contribute to low performance and poor brand loyalty among customers. Therefore, organizations are advised to maintain high quality content of the products and authentic effective information to gain customer's trust and loyalty. As indicated in this study, there is a need for effective social media platforms to prevent negative outcomes of low-quality content creation and ineffective interaction with loyal customers. This may lead to improved brand loyalty that contributes to increased market share and enhanced competitive advantage and improved performance. In the following section, the findings are discussed in the context of existing literature.

5.2 Discussion of Research Question One

Research question one asked, what effective social media marketing strategies do leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability?

Based on the data analyzed, one of the effective strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance includes influencers' partnerships. The findings revealed that partnering with digital influencers, especially those who align with the company values, allows businesses to improve their customer connection and credibility. Increasing the customer base helps increase sales volume for sustainable business operations in the market. The current study indicated that a business partnership with influencers who resonate with the organization's values increases business visibility and builds trust and brand recognition. Overall, partnership with digital influencers is a cost-effective strategy to increase brand recognition, wider customer base, and long-term viewership of business content, ensuring high performance.

Consistently, Jaitly and Gautam (2021) noted that businesses can prevent failure and improve organizational performance by using social media influencers as brand ambassadors to improve brand visibility in the market. Acting as brand ambassadors, the company's products and services gain more trust from existing and potential customers, increasing the company's competitive advantage in the market (Saini et al., 2021). Similarly, Saini et al. (2021) found that social media influencers use content that

resonates with their followers to improve the connection between the company and its customers, which increases the customer base. As a result, social media influencers help companies grow and achieve their business goals.

Other studies have also reported the important role of social media influencers in preventing business failure. Chang (2020) noted that sharing brand insights and suggestions through influencers boosts customers' trust in the products. Influencers' product endorsement improves brand awareness due to the trust of their followers, as followers perceive these recommendations as genuine and reliable (Chang, 2020). Business companies collaborate with various social media influencers to help them reach out to new customers and strengthen relationships with existing customers (Bernarto et al., 2020). Overall, digital influences play a critical role in preventing business failure by increasing brand awareness.

The concept of engagement in partnership with social media influencers to enhance customer research and performance has also been reported in other studies. For instance, this finding aligns with previous research which indicated that business organizations can collaborate with various social media influencers to reach out to new clients (Bernarto et al., 2020). This can be achieved through collaboration and partnership with various social media influencers to help organizations increase their business brand awareness among different categories of users who follow and admire the influencers' behaviors. Additionally, this study's findings concur with previous literature which demonstrated that analytical tools provided by influencers on social media platforms allow companies to monitor and evaluate the effectiveness of their marketing campaigns, thus reaching out to more potential clients in the market (Sanny et al., 2020). Thus, social media platforms owned by re-known influencers when utilized by companies are crucial tools in achieving company brand awareness, contributing to enhanced performance and reduced business failures.

This study's results confirm past research findings which indicated that organizations' partnering with social media influencers and other business brands through social media platforms can result in service and product improvement (Nasiri et al.,

2023). This can lead to improved engagement between the business brand and the potential consumers. Yet, this research's findings disconfirm other studies which demonstrated the importance of collaboration between business partners for improved performance and prevention of business failure (Bernarto et al., 2020; Yates et al., 2023). This suggests that when business partners combine their resources such as expertise and technology, such businesses can develop innovative and creative services which can meet customers' needs and demands, leading to improved consumer engagement and business success. The inconsistency in findings could be due to different factors including diverse methodologies adopted in these studies, different settings and sample size as well as the use of different sets of participants with diverse perceptions.

From this study's data, it can be established that social media influencers on various platforms can be an asset for businesses to prevent failure as it helps reach more clients for the company's products and services. Therefore, collaboration between social media influencers and businesses may result in improved engagement with a wider customer base. This finding is consistent with previous research which revealed that partnering with social media influencers and other similar business brands through joint campaigns and co-marketing efforts may result in increased customers or niche audiences and this leads to improved consumer engagement and business performance (O'Dwyer et al., 2023; Yates et al., 2023). Engaging in partnership makes partners such as social media influencers and other businesses contribute their resources, creativity, and audiences, which may lead to a win-win partnership situation in businesses (O'Dwyer et al., 2023). This can promote business engagement with a wider consumer base, thus leading to improvement in business success and reduced chances of failure.

The current study also established that sharing engaging and timely business content is an effective strategy for preventing business failure and improving organizational performance for sustainability. Engaging content that aligns with the audience is indispensable to achieving social media goals of expanding business presence. This can be attained through interactive posts such as polls, quizzes, and live chats that keep the audience more engaged and excited. Additionally, participants

highlighted the importance of consistency in posting interactive content, such as live streams, breaking news updates, and immediate responses to audience inquiries. These strategies are effective in fostering a sense of community and connection with potential customers.

The results addressed the research questions and study problem by indicating that sharing engaging content timely can help businesses maintain connection with potential customers. Such a strategy can be effective for businesses to prevent failures and improve their performance for sustainable growth and development. In this regard, businesses should be consistent in communicating with potential customers by sharing quality and captivating content as this can be an insuperable strategy that helps business organizations to spur growth and performance as well as preventing possible business failures that come with ineffective social media marketing strategies. As a result, the use of such engaging content can help businesses attract and maintain more potential and old customers and this contributes to enhanced sales volumes, thus preventing failure of businesses

In line with the current study, Dedeoğlu et al. (2020) noted that consistent sharing of high-quality business content on social media platforms helps prevent business failure by increasing business brand awareness. Content, such as customer testimonials and ratings, can go a long way toward attracting more potential customers and increasing sales volume. Similarly, Park and Jiang (2021) stipulated that social media communities represent an invaluable touch point for companies to directly engage customers, encourage the sharing of authentic product experiences, crowd-source innovative ideas, and ultimately increase revenue and enhance performance. Sharing quality brand content allows businesses to collect powerful consumer insights to foster customer relationships and product improvements for long-term sustainability.

Participants also reported that sharing video content helps businesses prevent failure and improve performance. Video marketing captures customers' attention allows remarketing based on previous performance and is cost-effective. Business organizations can share crucial product or service information with potential customers using videos on

social media platforms like Instagram and TikTok that maximize engagement and align with modern viewing habits. Videos are versatile tools suitable for a range of purposes, from promotional clips to storytelling about products and services and feedback from existing customers. Video content captures attention quickly, optimizes ad spend, and retargets viewers by observing their viewing trends. Consistent with the current study, Tafesse (2020) argues that video content on social media platforms, such as YouTube and TikTok, allows users to upload, view, comment on, and share videos, as well as engage in activities such as liking, sharing, and commenting that promote the company's products and services. Video content enhances customer reach and improves the company's performance in the market, as the visual identity presented through videos and graphics plays a key role in presenting the company's brand (Pamuksuz et al., 2021).

In the current study, storytelling emerged as an important strategy in preventing improving business performance. Participants reported that storytelling is an effective strategy for businesses to build emotional connections with potential customers and enhance brand loyalty. The results imply that crafting convincing stories about social issues, personal journeys, or brand values drives emotional engagement and makes customers feel connected to the company. Storytelling could improve the business brand, making it more relevant to customers. Stories about behind-the-scenes moments, employee journeys, or customer experiences reinforce brand authenticity. Businesses can opt to use social media platforms, such as X, TikTok, Instagram, and Facebook, to share stories about appealing product features.

Previous literature has also reported the use of storytelling as a marketing strategy. Combining facts and narratives allows companies to communicate to their potential customers about their products and services (Schneider & Harknett, 2022). Sharing engaging stories on social media helps companies improve their customer relationships and increase brand engagement. Businesses can enhance storytelling by creating brand communities, using blogs to engage customers, crafting content that aligns with customer interest and appeals, and employing storytelling techniques that capture potential customers' attention (Peco-Torres et al., 2021). Moreover, visual identity

presented through videos, graphics, and storytelling allows companies to present their brands using diverse styles that focus on a specific market niche (Pamuksuz et al., 2021). Overall, the current and existing studies highlight storytelling as an effective strategy to prevent business failure and increase performance.

These findings also support the literature which established that social media marketing assists in creating brand awareness through sharing captivating and attractive content among customers (Fraccastoro et al., 2021). This eventually leads to increased online presence and enhanced consumer engagement that result in increased sales volume and revenue, thus preventing business failure and improving performance and sustainability of businesses. The use of social media marketing strategies can help organizations leverage sharing personalized content and services that resonate with the preferences of the customers, contributing to improved consumer engagement and loyalty to the business brand (Agnihotri, 2020; Fraccastoro et al., 2021). Businesses that prefer using social media platforms to share their services with potential clients can be more profitable because they are able to reach a wider market through digital marketing to promote services and products. This creates brand awareness that leads to improved consumer engagement and brand loyalty resulting in enhanced business performance and limited possibility of failure (Bauman & Lucy, 2020; Agnihotri, 2020; Fraccastoro et al., 2021).

Based on the data analyzed, businesses need to create and share engaging content to appeal to more clients on social media platforms. Such business experiences a boost in sales and growth in their brand awareness and loyalty among a wider range of customers in the market. The result confirms those of Babić Rosario (2020) who revealed that the use of e-WOM to share business content can influence the intention of customers to purchase products and services as social media is a powerful tool for sharing brand, product or service experience with potential clients. Similar to current study findings, Choi (2020) indicated that customers mainly use e-word-of-mouth and emphasized the strategic use of social media and e-WOM management as tools for retaining and attracting customers and thus preventing business failure and ensuring sustainable

business performance. The convergence in findings suggests the need for business organizations to adopt social media marketing strategies such as sharing engaging content with possible customers to attract more clients and increase their customer base, thus preventing the possibility of business failures.

Participants suggested that sharing specific business content that is appealing to users can be an important social media marketing strategy that companies should employ in their efforts to prevent business failures. This is consistent with previous literature which indicated that sharing important content and implementing effective SEO strategies can significantly expand the business online while minimizing advertising costs and this could lead to improved business performance and prevent failure (Jun & Yi, 2020). Current study findings also confirm previous literature which highlighted that the creation of high-quality and engaging social media content enables the business to attract and retain social media followers who may end up sharing the business content on their platforms, expanding the intended audience reach (Jun & Yi, 2020). The convergence of the findings suggests that adopting SEO techniques by optimizing business profiles via sharing appealing posts can enhance the visibility of the business and attract more clients that results in improved business performance.

Content sharing offers potential clients with important information regarding the products and services the business offers can result in more customers either getting attracted to the business or repel from the products and services offered. This aligns with other studies which revealed that providing relevant information and addressing customers' concerns by sharing important information plays a significant role in enhancing business-customer relationships that eventually results in positive business outcomes and prevent failure (Dülek & Aydın, 2020; Ihzaturrahma & Kusumawati, 2021). Most customers use social media to seek important information about a product as well, as give feedback about the product, thus the need to share quality content about the product the business offers to the market (Ihzaturrahma & Kusumawati, 2021). In this regard, business organizations that use social media marketing strategies create a

responsive communication channel that responds to the customers' needs promptly and efficiently, preventing the potential of business failing in future (Dülek & Aydın, 2020).

Promoting relevant, high-quality content through paid campaigns can significantly improve organizational performance and ensure quality and visible content. Paid promotions are cost-effective ways through which businesses connect with their target market. According to Saura et al. (2021), paid promotion maximizes content visibility on social media platforms, increasing the company's ability to reach a wider pool of potential customers. Business organizations that use social media platforms to conduct paid sales promotions and advertisements have recorded over 50% increases in sales (Algharabat et al., 2020). Paid promotions enhance customer engagement through brand awareness, contributing to a high level of performance.

As indicated in the current study findings, the content shared with potential clients should not only be of high quality but should also be timely. Timely content and responses to consumer needs and demands may promote positive feedback and improve performance in the market. However, untimely response and content sharing can lead to business failure because customers may move to the competitors who meet their demand. Consistent with current study findings, previous research indicated that timely responses to customers' needs demonstrate the business's commitment to meeting their clients' satisfaction thus winning their trust and loyalty towards the business and this contribute to improved performance, preventing possible business failure (Dülek & Aydın, 2020). By addressing customer concerns publicly through sharing key information and content, businesses demonstrate their dedication to customer service, leaving a positive impression on existing and potential customers (Bernarto et al., 2020). Such mutual support by the business helps in enhancing customer relationships on social media, contributing to enhanced business outcomes and prevention of potential business failure.

The current research findings also showed that the use of video content can be an effective social media marketing strategy to enhance performance and prevent business failures. As a result, businesses need to use videos to share their content about their products as this may influence customer relationships for positive business outcomes.

These findings support previous research which indicated that sharing valuable content and information regarding the business's product and services helps in creating strong relationships with customers (Barreda et al., 2020). This strong relationship may contribute to enhanced business performance that leads to prevention of business failure. The convergence in findings shows that social media platforms can aid in the creation of good relationships, which is essential for strengthening a business brand's reputation which is an epitome of business growth and sustainability. Organizations thus need to actively support their business using social media marketing strategies such as sharing stories and content about the business and its products or services to help foster customers' achievements and initiatives.

Current study has demonstrated the importance of video content when sharing information that targets potential customers, suggesting that using social media platforms such YouTube or TikTok can be effective in preventing business failure. This finding is consistent with Tadesse (2020) who noted that YouTube is a popular video-sharing platform that can be used to share information with wider clients to increase market share and customer base for the business's products and services. It can be an effective social media marketing strategy for business to reach more clients because YouTube allows users to upload, view, comment on, and share videos, and other activities including liking, sharing, and commenting, contributing to increased access to more potential customers about the business offers (García Jiménez & Montes Vozmediano, 2020; Kurdi et al., 2021). This study's findings support those of You and Joshi (2020) who recommended that companies should provide frequent, creative content updates leveraging visuals, exclusive offers, and incentives to increase customer engagement on social platforms. Incorporating these types of content elements can compel consumers to spend more, purchase across multiple product lines, and remain lucrative, loyal customers over time leading to improved business sustainability and prevention of business failures.

Another social media marketing as demonstrated in the current study findings is sharing stories about business. This could affect customer loyalty by making customers engaged and connected to the business. This finding addressed the research question and

Instagram and Facebook could be an effective social media marketing strategy to boost business brand and the overall performance, thus preventing business failure. These results are consistent with those of Hussain et al. (2020) who highlighted the effectiveness of Facebook as a social media network, enabling real-time interactive responses to marketing queries and prompt issue resolution. According to Hussain et al. (2020) business organizations can share or tell their stories about their services and products including positive customer feedback to attract new clients. Therefore, business leaders can gain numerous benefits from leveraging Facebook to share their content in the form of storytelling. Such benefits include low advertising costs, customized and targeted advertising, real-time consumer feedback, electronic word-of-mouth referrals, and contributions to buyer purchase intentions (Niu et al., 2021).

Still on storytelling as social media marketing strategy, current research findings confirm other studies which indicated that companies could combine different compelling storytelling from their existing customers (Peco-Torres et al., 2021; Seo et al., 2020). This results in conveying the values and purpose of their brand, making it unique and appealing to new customers. Social media platforms allow businesses to build a community with their followers by creating an active engagement where they allow their customers to comment and offer insights through telling stories of their experiences about the products and services, contributing to enhanced business performance (Seo et al., 2020). Such brand personality can be strengthened by the business through active participation in discussions with their customers, contributing to overall community loyalty that leads to increased growth and sustainability and prevents business failure.

5.3 Discussion of Research Question Two

Research question two asked, what ineffective social media marketing strategies do leaders use that lead to business failure and poor organizational performance?

Research question one demonstrated effective strategies that would help businesses prevent failure and improve performance. The second question focuses on the ineffective strategies that lead to business failure and low performance.

The findings indicated that ineffective social media marketing strategies involve sharing low quality content that is less appealing and attractive to potential clients. This could lead to business failure, including low performance and poor brand loyalty among customers. These results suggest the need to use effective social media marketing strategies including sharing high quality content with clients for positive business outcomes.

The current study's results showed that sharing low-quality content is an ineffective strategy that contributes to business failure and low performance. Sharing content that fails to positively market the brand and highlight the product's main features is likely to hurt the company's search engine optimization (SEO), affecting its ranking on Google and other social media sites. Low SEO reduces the company's ability to interact with its target market. The findings imply that businesses that share low-quality content can experience reduced customer reach and fail to attract new or retain existing customers. Participants noted that low-quality content is characterized by poorly designed visuals and a lack of quality and relevance that fails to engage the customers actively. The impact of low-quality content is high on platforms such as YouTube and TikTok, where users prioritize visual standards. Business organizations must maintain high standards in content creation, which is essential in engaging potential customers.

Aligning with current study findings empirical literature also indicated that social media advertisement enhances brand recognition through the visual nature of marketing and there is a need for businesses to share quality content with their customers (Chen & Qasim, 2021). For instance, using social media platforms such as Facebook and Instagram can only be effective if quality content is posted in showcasing products or services through visually appealing images and videos. Such creation of visually impressive and high-quality content about a product, can captivate the target customers' attention thus enhancing the brand's image and recognition, preventing business failure (Chen & Qasim, 2021).

This research's results also confirm previous research on the use of branding elements such as color schemes and visual style through the social media marketing

platform which can lead to brand recognition (Savitri et al., 2022). This is because the product users and target audience start associating these elements with the business brand product identity. Consequently, social media platforms create room for reaching specific demographics, behaviors, and interests essential for the business brand. As a result, these platforms play an important role in targeted advertising campaigns enabling businesses to expose brands to potential customers not aware of their availability by sharing quality content about the business (Aji et al., 2020). Such targeted advertising helps organizations to maximize the impact of the business marketing efforts, resulting in increased brand recognition among targeted clients.

Ineffective social media marketing strategies were also in previous research as a reason for business failure. Previous research indicated that social media communities represent an invaluable touch point for companies to avoid ineffective social media marketing strategies (Park & Jiang, 2021). Such efforts to use effective strategies can directly help businesses to engage customers, encourage sharing of authentic product experiences, crowd source and innovative ideas that ultimately increase revenue and sustainable business growth (Park & Jiang, 2021). However, the finding disconfirms those of Lee & Hwang (2021) who posited that companies leveraging online brand communities and promotional activities realized higher levels of word-of-mouth advertising from customers and positive feedback shared peer-to-peer regarding products can lead to increased sales and revenues. Along this line of thought, consumers tend to place more credibility in experiential product information from other buyers rather than messaging directly from brands (Lee & Hwang, 2021). Thus, businesses should ensure they adopt effective social media marketing strategies to help prevent business failures and improve growth and sustainability. This study's findings offer significant insight into the need for effective social media marketing strategies such as sharing quality content, video sharing, storytelling, and partnering of social media influencers can spur growth and prevent business failure.

The findings are consistent with the existing literature. Organizations using lowquality content in social media marketing experience poor customer relationships, contributing to low brand loyalty and commitment (Devereux et al., 2020; Santos et al., 2022; Ali Qalati et al., 2020). High-quality and engaging social media content allows businesses to attract and retain social media followers and potential customers. Furthermore, followers are likely to share high-quality business content on their platforms, expanding the intended audience reach (Jun & Yi, 2020; Park et al., 2020). Sharing business content creates positive brand perceptions in the market.

Engaging inauthentically with the audience is another ineffective social media marketing strategy. Participants reported that social media users value genuine and sincere interactions; therefore, insincere responses often alienate the audience, contributing to disconnect and subsequent business failure. According to Zanubiya and Meria (2023), to capture the attention of social media users, businesses have to promote meaningful, two-way interactions that reflect the organization's commitment to meeting customer needs and preferences. Ineffective use of social media marketing strategies, including inauthentic interaction with customers, such as lack of response to feedback, may result in business failure. The failure to provide real-time responses to customers' feedback and inquisitions significantly reduces brand loyalty and the ability to attract or retain customers.

Current research findings indicate that not adapting to changing trends can render social media marketing efforts obsolete, resulting in poor performance. Considering the rapid pace at which social media platforms change, organizations must be dynamic and stay up to date in responding to changes to remain competitive in the market. Therefore, the failure to update the strategies to align with social media marketing trends can lead to business failure. This calls for organizations to promote data-driven decision-making and continuous updates of strategies based on audience behavior and platform updates to enhance the success and performance of businesses. Consistently, Budiman (2021) and Yasa et al. (2020) revealed that a lack of regular updates on the changing trends could render social media marketing strategy endeavors obsolete. Using social media platforms, businesses can understand real-time market insights, including customer behaviors and preferences (Budiman, 2021; Yasa et al., 2020).

Chapter VI: SUMMARY, IMPLICATIONS, AND RECOMMENDATIONS 6.1 Summary

The purpose of this explanatory qualitative single case study was to explore the effective social media marketing strategies that leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. The general business problem was that failure to use effective social media marketing strategies and poor execution of the strategies resulted in business failure. While scholars have broadly explored and stated the benefits of digital marketing to organizations, there is a gap in the literature regarding how business leaders have effectively used social media marketing strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. Though digital technology has allowed corporations to collect comprehensive information about their customers' online activities and preferences and use that evidence to tailor their products, poor leadership may result in the ineffective use of social media marketing strategies.

The researcher used qualitative single-case study research. A purposive sampling technique was used to identify and recruit a sample of 7 industry leaders. Semi-structured interviews and document analysis were the primary sources of data. Braun and Clarke's (2006) thematic analysis steps were used to analyze the data. During data analysis, the NVivo software was used to categorize and code the data. The results identified effective social media marketing strategies that leaders use to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance. Further, the findings also highlighted ineffective strategies business leaders use that cause poor performance and business failure. Overall, the findings showed how using social media marketing strategies such as partnerships with social influencers promotes business success and prevents failure, providing important insight into approaches to improve organizational performance and sustainability. The interpretation of these findings and their connection to previous studies was comprehensively discussed in Chapter 5. In Chapter 6, implications and recommendations for future research are presented.

6.2 Implications

The specific business problem is that some business leaders lack the strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. This study has several implications that can help organizations address this problem. The study's results may be significant to various stakeholders facing challenges in addressing and preventing business failures and performance in organizations. Business organizations may use the findings to promote their brand through social media influencer partnerships to help navigate the competitive market. Followers with a stronger sense of homophily toward their social media influencers are more engaged, leading to increased brand loyalty. According to Budiman (2021), brand loyalty plays a key role in enhancing business performance and sustainability. Therefore, businesses should engage social media influencers as a strategy to reach more potential customers in the market. Furthermore, by using influencers, businesses can enhance their digital presence and brand loyalty over longer periods, resulting in increased business success and improved organizational performance and sustainability (Yoon & Suh, 2021). Therefore, organizations experiencing business failure and low performance should leverage the potential of social media influencers to access a wider market and achieve a competitive advantage.

Businesses can use promotional campaigns on social media to reach out to a wider target market. Promoting relevant and high-quality business content via paid campaigns on social media platforms increases the company's online presence. Leaders attuned to their firm's unique resource endowments may identify distinctive processes that create entry barriers and sustain competitive advantages (Rožman et al., 2023). Further, digital technologies help organizations reach their target markets and customize products based on customer preferences. Moreover, the current study informs organizations of the benefits of social media marketing strategies such as utilizing video content, storytelling, and promoting high-quality business content to prevent business failure and improve organizational success.

Organizational leaders may use the findings to update business policies and processes to align with changing market trends. A lack of policy flexibility makes it difficult for companies to remain competitive in the market. Therefore, organizational leaders can use the current findings to enhance the adoption of social media marketing to increase the company's online presence and the ability to reach a wider target market. Social media sites like Facebook, X, and Instagram, which support engaging content, can help businesses grow their market (Ali Qalati et al., 2020). Leaders can also engage social media influences, especially those with stronger connections with their followers, to broaden the target market and increase the sales volume. The current study has shown that businesses with ineffective social media marketing strategies are likely to fail or record poor performances. Therefore, the findings inform organizational leaders of effective social media marketing strategies to improve business performance and ensure success. These strategies include sharing high-quality video content, influencer partnerships, sharing engaging and timely content, and promoting relevant and highquality business content through paid campaigns to attract a wider customer base to improve organizational performance and business success.

The current findings help leaders identify ineffective social media marketing strategies that contribute to business failure. The strategies include sharing low-quality business content on social media platforms, inauthentic engagement with users, lack of response to customer feedback, and failure to adapt to changing social media marketing trends. In line with the current study, Cook et al. (2021) argued that organizations with ineffective social media and digital marketing strategies experience poor stakeholder engagement and performance. With the knowledge of effective and ineffective social media marketing strategies, leaders can identify the appropriate strategies for organizational performance and sustainability.

Social media influencers may also use the current findings to understand their role in promoting business brands. Influencers may create partnerships with business organizations to act as brand ambassadors to promote sales. Engaging influencers allow companies to create high-quality content to attract and retain customers. According to

Khrais and Gabbori (2023), sharing engaging content increases a company's penetration in the digital market. Organizational leaders play a key role in finding social media influencers who align with business values and goals. Stronger social media influence partnerships play a crucial role in achieving business success.

Business organizations may use the current study findings by adopting social media marketing strategies such as partnerships with social media influencers to reach more clients. This can lead to improving the competitive advantage of the business and thus preventing business failure. Leaders attuned to their firm's unique resource endowments may identify distinctive processes that create entry barriers and sustain competitive advantages for the business (Rožman et al., 2023). Successful strategy execution using the resource-based view relies on leaders identifying the critical skills required to craft marketing approaches focused on differentiation and financial sustainability as established by Rožman et al. (2023). For instance, viewing social media as a marketing resource, leaders can bolster performance by deepening brand connections with followers through partnerships with influencers and other businesses with similar brands. This helps in sharing resources such as expertise thus contributing to cost-effective business operations that prevent possible business failure.

Content sharing is a vital element of social media marketing as demonstrated in the current study. Therefore, business leaders must face diverse considerations for their social media marketing alongside their enterprises, products, and knowledge by ensuring quality content is shared with potential clients in the market. In addition, it is important for these leaders to find out how they can strategically inspire online sharing and foster collaborative content creation to amplify the effects of marketing on various social platforms such as X, Twitter, Facebook and TikTok. However, the breadth and depth of social media knowledge and practical experience among business leaders could determine their ability to reap the financial benefits of social marketing strategies and not (Khrais & Gabbori, 2023).

Social media marketing strategies such as video sharing of business content may be adopted by struggling firms to establish a strong brand that attracts more customers to prevent business failure. As a result, the advent of targeted advertisements tailored to specific demographics including gender, education, location, interests, and behaviors, has transformed Facebook into an advertising tool that both large and small business owners can utilize to increase web traffic and an effective marketing platform option (Schneider & Harknett, 2022). To develop an effective Facebook marketing strategy, businesses should share content using videos, create strong brand communities, craft content that attracts customer interest and their sense of affiliation and employ storytelling techniques to captivate potential customers' attention.

Organizations should devote more resources to implementing social media marketing to expand their customer base by sharing appealing content with potential clients on the Internet. Besides organizations, the findings of this study may be important to organizational leaders. This study addressed the leader's lack of social media marketing strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. Based on this problem, this study's findings should be a starting point for these leaders to understand the importance of investing in social media marketing strategies. Zanubiya et al. (2023) reported that leaders who do not use effective social media marketing strategies and poor execution lead to business failure. The findings of this study have also identified the ineffective social media marketing that leaders have used which has led to poor organizational performance and increased business failure. As a result, this research offers insights into the best social media marketing strategies organizations can employ to prevent business failure and enhance organizational growth and performance.

Policymakers may also use this study's findings to create policies that promote social media marketing. The current findings have highlighted the critical role social media platforms such as Facebook, Instagram, and X play in achieving business sustainability. However, many companies' policies fail to prioritize social media marketing, resulting in business failure. Therefore, to address this challenge, policymakers can develop policies to promote the adoption of social media marketing strategies. These policies ensure that companies allocate enough resources for digital

marketing activities. Social media platforms have been successful marketing strategies for many big companies, such as Tesla and Amazon (Zanubiya & Meria, 2023). As companies continue to adopt technology, drafting policies that support the extensive use of social media marketing to increase brand awareness should be every business' top priority.

The resource-based view was the theoretical framework used in this study. The resource-based view (RBV) provides an instrument for exploring how the internal resources and competencies of a firm can become an asset. The core concept of RBV is reflected in the idea of leveraging the organization's distinctive competencies and resources for profitability was established (Davis & DeWitt, 2021). This concept aligns with the findings of this study that adopting distinct competencies such as effective social media marketing strategies including partnership with social media influencers could prevent business failure. The concept of dynamic capabilities involves the capacity of a business to continuously reorganize and reconfigure its resources and competencies to cope with the changing surroundings and deliver innovation. This concept also concurs with current research findings which revealed that using innovative ideas such as social media marketing strategies such as sharing quality content to attract more customers could be an effective strategy to reach a wider audience in a dynamic business environment. Such dynamic capability by the business could lead to improved business performance sustainability as well as preventing business failure. Employing innovation

Partnership with other businesses and social influencers as a social media marketing strategy supports the resource-based view (RBV) which provides a lens for business leaders to differentiate their organizations, even within the same industry or franchise system. Business capabilities like customer service excellence or innovation prowess hinge on team members' collective skills and this can be attained through collaboration and partnership between businesses and social media influencers to access more combined resources (Magno Marchiori et al., 2023). Through the RBV perspective, the specific bundle of tangible resources such as facilities and technology equipment and intangible resources such as processes, skills and culture possessed by a business team

becomes a key strategic asset for leaders who aim to adopt social media marketing strategies to prevent business failures. The ability of the team in the partnership to creatively configure and deploy social media marketing resources underpins the development of organizational capabilities to prevent business failure. The resource-based view (RBV) is supportive of the current study findings regarding the use of social media to prevent business failure.

Current study findings demonstrated ineffective social media marketing strategies that lead to business failure including sharing of low-quality content and information about the business. This leads to a reduced client base. Such ineffective social media marketing strategies indicate the need for evaluation of the team's skill set and the organization's asset portfolio to help business leaders recognize any competitive edge sources. This result supports the resource-based view which suggests that only the resources which are valuable, rare, and inimitable can be efficiently used to create a profitable financial sustainability scenario (Aliane et al., 2023). The attributes make up the RBV's strategic value for leaders who are developing focused strategies such as partnering with social media influencers, video sharing of quality content, and storytelling among customers concerning the business's products and services as such stories can help attract or repel more customers. Given this distinctiveness, RBV offers business leaders a longer lead time where they have a more competitive advantage over their strategic assets (Crick & Crick, 2022). The current study's findings contribute to this RBV by demonstrating various social media marketing strategies for businesses to prevent failure including partnering with other businesses and social media influencers to help increase resources and customer reach respectively.

6.3 Recommendations for Future Research

For other researchers who may be interested in this study on effective social media marketing strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance and sustainability, several suggestions for further consideration are provided. Future studies should be conducted using a quantitative correlation research design to determine the correlation between effective social media marketing strategies

and business performance. These strategies include influencer partnership, storytelling, sharing engaging and timely content, and promoting relevant, high-quality content through paid campaigns and business performance. While a single case study design allowed for an in-depth analysis of the phenomenon, the generalizability of the findings is largely limited. Using a quantitative method and a large sample size will increase the generalizability of the findings to the wider population.

An area of interest that stood out during the current study was the role of social media influencer partnerships in organizational performance. Similarly, the relationship between social media influencers and organizational performance was not clearly stated. In this regard, future researchers should consider exploring the relationship between social media influencer partnerships and organizational performance. The findings highlight the role social media influencers play in business success or failure.

The sample size and research site are key factors to consider in a research study. The current study was conducted in Geneva, which houses more than 180 permanent missions, 400 non-governmental organizations, and at least 40 international organizations. Therefore, with the huge number of organizations, the researcher was assured of a sufficient number of leaders, from which a sample of 7 leaders were recruited. However, the number of participants was small, limiting the generalizability of the findings. Although qualitative studies focus on in-depth analysis of participants' lived experiences, a large sample size helps generalize the results to other settings. Additionally, this study was conducted in one setting, Geneva, Switzerland, making it difficult to generalize the findings across Switzerland. Therefore, future research should be conducted using quantitative methods, a larger sample size, and multiple research sites to generalize the findings.

6.4 Conclusion

This chapter presents a summary of recommendations and implications. Overall, this study addressed the research problem that some business leaders lack strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational performance for sustainability. The study clarified effective strategies to prevent business failure and improve organizational

performance. The study highlights effective strategies for preventing business failure, including social media influencer partnerships, sharing timely and exciting content, storytelling about the experience with services or products, and utilizing video content, as well as promoting relevant, high-quality content to help businesses access a wider audience.

This study identified effective strategies and ineffective strategies leading to business failure. The findings can help leaders and organizations understand effective strategies to prevent business failures. Business policymakers can use the current findings to develop effective policies to promote social media marketing and enhance business performance. Future research should be conducted using quantitative methods and a larger sample size to examine the relationship between influencer partnerships and business performance. Furthermore, future researchers should conduct this study in different settings to enhance the generalizability of study findings.

REFERENCES

- Abhari, K., & McGuckin, S. (2023). Limiting factors of open innovation organizations: A case of social product development and research agenda. Technovation, 119, 102526. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.technovation.2022.102526
- Aggarwal, R., & Ranganathan, P. (2019). Study designs: Part 2 descriptive studies.

 Perspectives in Clinical Research, 10(1), 34.

 https://doi.org/10.4103/picr.picr 154 18
- Agnihotri, R. (2020). Social media, customer engagement, and sales organizations: A research agenda. Industrial Marketing Management, 90, 291-299. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2020.07.017
- Aichner, T., Grünfelder, M., Maurer, O., & Jegeni, D. (2021). Twenty-five years of social media: A review of social media applications and definitions from 1994 to 2019. Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking, 24(4), 215-222. https://doi.org/10.1089/cyber.2020.0134
- Aji, P., Nadhila, V., & Sanny, L. (2020). Effect of social media marketing on Instagram towards purchase intention: Evidence from Indonesia's ready-to-drink tea industry. International Journal of Data and Network Science, 4(2), 91-104. http://dx.doi.org/10.5267/j.ijdns.2020.3.002
- Al Balawi, R., Hu, Y., & Qiu, L. (2023). Brand crisis and customer relationship management on social media: Evidence from a natural experiment from the airline industry. Information Systems Research, 34(2), 442-462. https://doi.org/10.1287/isre.2022.1159
- Al Olaimat, F., Habes, M., Al Hadeed, A. Y., & Al Jwaniat, M. I. (2022). Reputation management through social networking platforms for PR purposes: A SEM-based study in the Jordan. Frontiers in Communication, 7, 1009359. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcomm.2022.1009359
- Ali Qalati, S., Li, W., Ahmed, N., Ali Mirani, M., & Khan, A. (2020). Examining the factors affecting SME performance: the mediating role of social media adoption. Sustainability, 13(1), 75. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13010075

- Alhaimer, R. S. (2021). The role of social media in the innovation and performance of Kuwaiti enterprises in the food sector. Journal of Theoretical and Applied Electronic Commerce Research, 16(6), 1960-1972. https://doi.org/10.3390/jtaer16060110
- Alalawneh, A. A., Al-Omar, S. Y., & Alkhatib, S. (2022). The complexity of interaction between social media platforms and organizational performance. Journal of Open Innovation: Technology, Market, and Complexity, 8(4), 169. https://doi.org/10.3390/joitmc8040169
- Al-Azzam, A. F., & Al-Mizeed, K. (2021). The effect of digital marketing on purchasing decisions: A case study in Jordan. The Journal of Asian Finance, Economics and Business, 8(5), 455-463. https://doi.org/10.13106/jafeb.2021.vol8.no5.0455
- Alexandrovskiy, S., & Trundova, O. (2022). Attribution modelling in digital advertising for e-commerce. International Journal of Internet Marketing and Advertising, 16(1-2), 19-37. https://doi.org/10.1504/IJIMA.2022.120964
- Algharabat, R., Rana, N. P., Alalwan, A. A., Baabdullah, A., & Gupta, A. (2020).

 Investigating the antecedents of customer brand engagement and consumer-based brand equity in social media. Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services, 53, 101767. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2019.01.016
- Algharabat, R., Rana, N. P., Alalwan, A. A., Baabdullah, A., & Gupta, A. (2020).

 Investigating the antecedents of customer brand engagement and consumer-based brand equity in social media. Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services, 53, 101767. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2019.01.016
- Ali Qalati, S., Li, W., Ahmed, N., Ali Mirani, M., & Khan, A. (2020). Examining the factors affecting SME performance: the mediating role of social media adoption. Sustainability, 13(1), 75. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13010075
- Ali Qalati, S., Li, W., Ahmed, N., Ali Mirani, M., & Khan, A. (2020). Examining the factors affecting SME performance: the mediating role of social media adoption. Sustainability, 13(1), 75. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13010075

- Ali, B. J., & Anwar, G. (2021). Marketing strategy: Pricing strategies and its influence on consumer purchasing decision. International journal of Rural Development, Environment and Health Research, 5(2), 26-39. https://ssrn.com/abstract=3837579
- Aliane, N., Gharbi, H., Bouzguenda, K., & Seraj, A. H. A. (2023). VRINE in green: Shifting towards ecological RBV theory. AgBioForum, 25(2), 180-192. http://agbioforum.org/menuscript/index.php/agb/article/view/263
- Al-Ja'afreh, A. L. I., & Al-Adaileh, R. A. I. D. (2020). The impact of electronic word of mouth on consumers purchasing intention. Journal of Theoretical and Applied Information Technology, 98(02), 183-193.
 https://www.jatit.org/volumes/Vol98No2/2Vol98No2.pdf
- Aljumah, A. I., Nuseir, M. T., & El Refae, G. A. (2022, November). Exploring the Effect of Social Media Marketing and Destination image on Destination Loyalty in Covid-19 Times: Sequential Mediating Role of Brand Love and Brand Loyalty. In 2022 International Arab Conference on Information Technology (ACIT) (pp. 1-8). IEEE. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ACIT57182.2022.9994189
- Almestarihi, R., Ahmad, A., Frangieh, R., Abu-AlSondos, I., Nser, K., & Ziani, A. (2024). Measuring the ROI of paid advertising campaigns in digital marketing and its effect on business profitability. Uncertain Supply Chain Management, 12(2), 1275-1284. http://dx.doi.org/10.5267/j.uscm.2023.11.009
- Alwan, M., & Alshurideh, M. (2022). The effect of digital marketing on purchase intention: Moderating effect of brand equity. International Journal of Data and Network Science, 6(3), 837-848. http://dx.doi.org/10.5267/j.ijdns.2022.2.012
- Anas, A. M., Abdou, A. H., Hassan, T. H., Alrefae, W. M. M., Daradkeh, F. M., El-Amin, M. A. M. M., ... & Alboray, H. M. M. (2023). Satisfaction on the driving seat: Exploring the influence of social media marketing activities on followers' purchase intention in the restaurant industry context. Sustainability, 15(9), 7207. https://doi.org/10.3390/su15097207

- Ancillai, C., Terho, H., Cardinali, S., & Pascucci, F. (2019). Advancing social media driven sales research: Establishing conceptual foundations for B-to-B social selling. Industrial Marketing Management, 82, 293-308. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2019.01.002
- Ao, L., Bansal, R., Pruthi, N., & Khaskheli, M. B. (2023). Impact of social media influencers on customer engagement and purchase intention: a meta-analysis. Sustainability, 15(3), 2744. https://doi.org/10.3390/su15032744
- Arli, D. (2024). Consumer perceptions of the ethicality of re-targeting online advertising. Asia Pacific Journal of Marketing and Logistics, 36(4), 878-898. https://doi.org/10.1108/APJML-10-2022-0841
- Armawan, I., Sudarmiatin, S., Hermawan, A., & Rahayu, W. (2023). The effect of social media marketing, SerQual, eWOM on purchase intention mediated by brand image and brand trust: Evidence from black sweet coffee shop. International Journal of Data and Network Science, 7(1), 141-152. http://dx.doi.org/10.5267/j.ijdns.2022.11.008
- Armutcu, B., Ramadani, V., Zeqiri, J., & Dana, L. P. (2024). The role of social media in consumers' intentions to buy green food: evidence from Türkiye. British Food Journal, 126(5), 1923-1940. https://doi.org/10.1108/BFJ-11-2022-0988
- Arora, L., Singh, P., Bhatt, V., & Sharma, B. (2021). Understanding and managing customer engagement through social customer relationship management. Journal of Decision Systems, 30(2-3), 215-234. https://doi.org/10.1080/12460125.2021.1881272
- Arora, L., Singh, P., Bhatt, V., & Sharma, B. (2021). Understanding and managing customer engagement through social customer relationship management. Journal of Decision Systems, 30(2-3), 215-234. https://doi.org/10.1080/12460125.2021.1881272
- Atobishi, T., Moh'd Abu Bakir, S., & Nosratabadi, S. (2024). How do digital capabilities affect organizational performance in the Public Sector? the mediating role of the

- organizational agility. Administrative Sciences, 14(2), 37. https://doi.org/10.3390/admsci14020037
- Ávila, M. M. (2022). Competitive advantage and knowledge absorptive capacity: The mediating role of innovative capability. Journal of the Knowledge Economy, 13(1), 185-210. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13132-020-00708-3
- Babić Rosario, A., De Valck, K., & Sotgiu, F. (2020). Conceptualizing the electronic word-of-mouth process: What we know and need to know about eWOM creation, exposure, and evaluation. Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 48(3), 422-448. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11747-019-00706-1
- Badoer, E., Hollings, Y., & Chester, A. (2021). Professional networking for undergraduate students: A scaffolded approach. Journal of further and Higher Education, 45(2), 197-210. https://doi.org/10.1080/0309877X.2020.1744543
- Banda, A., Pritchard, M., & Nhedzi, A. (2020). Brand innovation and value-creating practices of the city of Johannesburg's Twitter community. Communication: South African Journal of Communication Theory and Research, 46(1), 87-112. https://journals.co.za/doi/abs/10.1080/02500167.2019.1700295
- Barney, J. B., Ketchen Jr, D. J., & Wright, M. (2021). Resource-based theory and the value creation framework. Journal of Management, 47(7), 1936-1955. https://doi.org/10.1177/01492063211021655
- Barreda, A. A., Nusair, K., Wang, Y., Okumus, F., & Bilgihan, A. (2020). The impact of social media activities on brand image and emotional attachment: A case in the travel context. Journal of hospitality and tourism technology, 11(1), 109-135. https://doi.org/10.1108/JHTT-02-2018-0016
- Bauman, A., & Lucy, C. (2020). Social media: Exploring entrepreneurial opportunities. In Understanding Social Media and Entrepreneurship (pp. 15-28). Springer, Cham. https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-030-43453-3_2
- Beer, P., & Mulder, R. H. (2020). The effects of technological developments on work and their implications for continuous vocational education and training: A systematic

- review. Frontiers in Psychology, 11(2), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00918
- Bernarto, I., Berlianto, M. P., Meilani, Y. F. C. P., Masman, R. R., & Suryawan, I. N. (2020). The influence of brand awareness, brand image, and brand trust on brand loyalty. Jurnal Manajemen, 24(3), 412-426. https://doi.org/10.24912/jm.v24i3.676
- Bharambe, N., Bhangale, S., & Thakur, T. (2021). Important updates on digital marketing. International Journal of Research in Engineering, Science and Management, 4(2), 115-121.

 https://journal.ijresm.com/index.php/ijresm/article/view/523
- Bilgin, Y., & Kethüda, Ö. (2022). Charity social media marketing and its influence on charity brand image, brand trust, and donation intention. VOLUNTAS:

 International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations, 33(5), 1091-1102. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-021-00426-7
- Björk, J., Frishammar, J., & Sundström, L. (2023). Measuring Innovation Effectively— Nine Critical Lessons. Research-Technology Management, 66(2), 17-27. https://doi.org/10.1080/08956308.2022.2151232
- Bowen, G. A. (2009). Document analysis as a qualitative research method. Qualitative Research Journal, 9(2), 27–40. https://doi.org/10.3316/qrj0902027
- Bozkurt, S., Gligor, D. M., & Babin, B. J. (2021). The role of perceived firm social media interactivity in facilitating customer engagement behaviors. European Journal of Marketing, 55(4), 995-1022. https://doi.org/10.1108/EJM-07-2019-0613
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qualitative Research in Psychology, 3(2), 77–101. https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088706qp063oa
- Budiman, S. (2021). The effect of social media on brand image and brand loyalty in generation Y. The Journal of Asian Finance, Economics and Business, 8(3), 1339-1347. https://doi.org/10.13106/jafeb.2021.vol8.no3.1339

- Budiman, S. (2021). The effect of social media on brand image and brand loyalty in Generation Y. The Journal of Asian Finance, Economics and Business, 8(3), 1339-1347. https://doi.org/10.13106/jafeb.2021.vol8.no3.1339
- Bulmer, S., Palakshappa, N., Dodds, S., & Harper, S. (2024). Sustainability, brand authenticity and Instagram messaging. Journal of Business Research, 175, 1-13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2024.114547
- Cabeza-Ramírez, L. J., Sánchez-Cañizares, S. M., Santos-Roldán, L. M., & Fuentes-García, F. J. (2022). Impact of the perceived risk in influencers' product recommendations on their followers' purchase attitudes and intention. Technological Forecasting and Social Change, 184, 121997. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2022.121997
- Canhoto, A. I., Quinton, S., Pera, R., Molinillo, S., & Simkin, L. (2021). Digital strategy aligning in SMEs: A dynamic capabilities perspective. The Journal of Strategic Information Systems, 30(3), 101682. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsis.2021.101682
- Cao, D., Meadows, M., Wong, D., & Xia, S. (2021). Understanding consumers' social media engagement behaviour: An examination of the moderation effect of social media context. Journal of Business Research, 122, 835-846. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2020.06.025
- Carboni, I., Cross, R., & Edmondson, A. C. (2021). No team is an island: How leaders shape networked ecosystems for team success. California Management Review, 64(1), 5-28. https://doi.org/10.1177/00081256211041784
- Cardoso, A., Gabriel, M., Figueiredo, J., Oliveira, I., Rêgo, R., Silva, R., ... & Meirinhos, G. (2022). Trust and loyalty in building the brand relationship with the customer:
 Empirical analysis in a retail chain in northern Brazil. Journal of Open Innovation: Technology, Market, and Complexity, 8(3), 109.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/joitmc8030109
- Celestin, M., Sujatha, S., Kumar, A. D., & Vasuki, M. (2024). Leveraging digital channels for customer engagement and sales: Evaluating SEO, content marketing, and

- social media for brand growth. International Journal of Engineering Research and Modern Education, 9(2), 32-40. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.13879928
- Çera, G., & Ndou, V. (2024). The role of innovation and social media in explaining corporate social responsibility–business sustainability nexus in entrepreneurial SMEs. European Journal of Innovation Management. https://doi.org/10.1108/EJIM-01-2024-0062
- Chang, W. J. (2020). Experiential marketing, brand image, and brand loyalty: a case study of Starbucks. British Food Journal, 123(1), 209-223. https://doi.org/10.1108/BFJ-01-2020-0014
- Chatterjee, S., Rana, N. P., & Dwivedi, Y. K. (2024). How does business analytics contribute to organisational performance and business value? A resource-based view. Information Technology & People, 37(2), 874-894. https://doi.org/10.1108/ITP-08-2020-0603
- Chen, X., & Qasim, H. (2021). Does E-Brand experience matter in the consumer market? Explaining the impact of social media marketing activities on consumer-based brand equity and love. Journal of Consumer Behaviour, 20(5), 1065-1077. https://doi.org/10.1002/cb.1915
- Chen, C. L., Lin, Y. C., Chen, W. H., Chao, C. F., & Pandia, H. (2021). Role of government to enhance digital transformation in small service business. Sustainability, 13(3), 1028. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13031028
- Cheung, M. L., Pires, G., & Rosenberger, P. J. (2020). The influence of perceived social media marketing elements on consumer—brand engagement and brand knowledge. Asia Pacific Journal of Marketing and Logistics, 32(3), 695-720. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/APJML-04-2019-0262
- Choedon, T., & Lee, Y. C. (2020). The effect of social media marketing activities on purchase intention with brand equity and social brand engagement: Empirical evidence from Korean cosmetic firms. Knowledge Management Research, 21(3), 141-160. https://doi.org/10.15813/kmr.2020.21.3.008

- Choi, J. (2020). How consumers engage in & utilize the source of electronic word-of-mouth (e-WOM)?. Academy of Strategic Management Journal, 19(2), 1-12. https://www.proquest.com/openview/a87059d6e103bc3ce247ef8636bf9cbd/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=38745
- Chu, S. C., Deng, T., & Mundel, J. (2024). The impact of personalization on viral behavior intentions on TikTok: The role of perceived creativity, authenticity, and need for uniqueness. Journal of Marketing Communications, 30(1), 1-20. https://doi.org/10.1080/13527266.2022.2098364
- Chung, S., Animesh, A., Han, K., & Pinsonneault, A. (2020). Financial returns to firms' communication actions on firm-initiated social media: Evidence from Facebook business pages. Information Systems Research, 31(1), 258-285. https://doi.org/10.1287/isre.2019.0884
- Collins, C. J. (2021). Expanding the resource based view model of strategic human resource management. The International Journal of Human Resource

 Management, 32(2), 331-358. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2019.1711442
- Cook, J., Lynes, J., & Fries, S. (2021). Exploring mistakes and failures in social marketing: The inside story. Social Marketing Quarterly, 27(1), 13–31. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524500421990176
- Cortez, R. M., & Dastidar, A. G. (2022). A longitudinal study of B2B customer engagement in LinkedIn: The role of brand personality. Journal of Business Research, 145, 92-105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2022.02.086
- Crick, J. M., & Crick, D. (2022). Competition and international entrepreneurship: The influence of a competitor orientation. International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behavior & Research, 28(3), 801-828. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJEBR-06-2021-0519
- Cronin, E., Fieldsend, A., Rogge, E., & Block, T. (2022). Multi-actor Horizon 2020 projects in agriculture, forestry and related sectors: A Multi-level Innovation System framework (MINOS) for identifying multi-level system

- failures. Agricultural Systems, 196, 103349. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2021.103349
- Cuesta-Valiño, P., Gutiérrez-Rodríguez, P., García-Henche, B., & Núñez-Barriopedro, E. (2024). The impact of corporate social responsibility on consumer brand engagement and purchase intention at fashion retailers. Psychology & Marketing, 41(3), 649-664. https://doi.org/10.1002/mar.21940
- Daniel, A. O., Precious, O. I., Oluwapelumi, O., & Ebenezer, O. F. O. (2023). Adaptive Multiple User-Device Interface Generation for Websites. IUP Journal of Computer Sciences, 17(4), 7.

 https://openurl.ebsco.com/EPDB%3Agcd%3A7%3A8096807/detailv2?sid=ebsco%3Aplink%3Ascholar&id=ebsco%3Agcd%3A173538066&crl=c&link_origin=sc holar.google.com
- Davis, G. F., & DeWitt, T. (2021). Organization theory and the resource-based view of the firm: The great divide. Journal of Management, 47(7), 1684-1697. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206320982650
- De Oliveira Santini, F., Ladeira, W. J., Pinto, D. C., Herter, M. M., Sampaio, C. H., & Babin, B. J. (2020). Customer engagement in social media: a framework and meta-analysis. Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 48, 1211-1228. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11747-020-00731-5
- Dedeoğlu, B. B., Van Niekerk, M., Küçükergin, K. G., De Martino, M., & Okumuş, F. (2020). Effect of social media sharing on destination brand awareness and destination quality. Journal of Vacation Marketing, 26(1), 33-56. https://doi.org/10.1177/1356766719858644
- Demmers, J., Weltevreden, J. W., & van Dolen, W. M. (2020). Consumer engagement with brand posts on social media in consecutive stages of the customer journey. International Journal of Electronic Commerce, 24(1), 53-77. https://doi.org/10.1080/10864415.2019.1683701
- Deng, Q., Hine, M. J., Ji, S., & Wang, Y. (2021). Understanding consumer engagement with brand posts on social media: The effects of post linguistic styles. Electronic

- Commerce Research and Applications, 48, 101068. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.elerap.2021.101068
- Devereux, E., Grimmer, L., & Grimmer, M. (2020). Consumer engagement on social media: Evidence from small retailers. Journal of Consumer Behaviour, 19(2), 151-159. https://doi.org/10.1002/cb.1800
- Dhaoui, C., & Webster, C. M. (2021). Brand and consumer engagement behaviours on Facebook brand pages: Let's have a (positive) conversation. International Journal of Research in Marketing, 38(1), 155-175. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijresmar.2020.06.005
- Diab, O. (2023). Critical Analysis on Measuring Social Media Performance: Applicability of the ROI. Management Studies and Economic Systems, 8(1/2), 1-8. https://www.msaes.org/article 169563.html
- Dolega, L., Rowe, F., & Branagan, E. (2021). Going digital? The impact of social media marketing on retail website traffic, orders and sales. Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services, 60, 102501. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2021.102501
- Drummond, C., O'Toole, T., & McGrath, H. (2020). Digital engagement strategies and tactics in social media marketing. European Journal of Marketing, 54(6), 1247-1280. https://doi.org/10.1108/EJM-02-2019-0183
- Dülek, B., & Aydın, İ. (2020). Effect of social media marketing on e-wom, brand loyalty, and purchase intent. Bingöl Üniversitesi Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü Dergisi, (20), 271-288. http://dx.doi.org/10.29029/busbed.734350
- Dwivedi, Y. K., Ismagilova, E., Rana, N. P., & Raman, R. (2021). Social media adoption, usage and impact in business-to-business (B2B) context: A state-of-the-art literature review. Information Systems Frontiers, 1-23. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10796-021-10106-y
- Ebrahim, R. S. (2020). The role of trust in understanding the impact of social media marketing on brand equity and brand loyalty. Journal of Relationship Marketing, 19(4), 287-308. https://doi.org/10.1080/15332667.2019.1705742

- Eid, R., Abdelmoety, Z., & Agag, G. (2020). Antecedents and consequences of social media marketing use: an empirical study of the UK exporting B2B SMEs. Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing, 35(2), 284-305. https://doi.org/10.1108/JBIM-04-2018-0121
- Elf, P., Werner, A., & Black, S. (2022). Advancing the circular economy through dynamic capabilities and extended customer engagement: Insights from small sustainable fashion enterprises in the UK. Business Strategy and the Environment, 31(6), 2682-2699. https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2999
- Elshoubashy, H., Abd Elkader, H., & Khalifa, N. (2023). Empirical Study on Gamification Effect on Brand Engagement. Journal of Organizational Behavior Research, 8(1-2023), 297-318. https://doi.org/10.51847/sAorvxedSs
- Etikan, I., Musa, S. A., & Alkassim, R. S. (2016). Comparison of convenience sampling and purposive sampling. American Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics, 5(1), 1-4. https://doi.org/10.11648/j.ajtas.20160501.11
- Fang, X., & Wang, T. (2022). Using natural language processing to identify effective influencers. International Journal of Market Research, 64(5), 611-629. https://doi.org/10.1177/14707853221101565
- Farzin, M., Sadeghi, M., Fattahi, M., & Eghbal, M. R. (2022). Effect of social media marketing and eWOM on willingness to pay in the etailing: Mediating role of brand equity and brand identity. Business Perspectives and Research, 10(3), 327-343. https://doi.org/10.1177/22785337211024926
- Fazli-Salehi, R., Torres, I. M., Madadi, R., & Zúñiga, M. Á. (2022). The impact of interpersonal traits (extraversion and agreeableness) on consumers' self-brand connection and communal-brand connection with anthropomorphized brands. Journal of Brand Management, 1-22. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41262-021-00251-9
- Febrian, A., & Ahluwalia, L. (2021). Investigating the antecedents of consumer brand engagement to luxury brands on social media. Indonesian Journal of Business and Entrepreneurship (IJBE), 7(3), 245-245. https://doi.org/10.17358/ijbe.7.3.245

- Febrian, A., Nani, D. A., Lina, L. F., & Husna, N. (2022). The role of social media activities to enhance brand equity. Journal of Economics, Business, & Accountancy Ventura, 25(1), 20. https://doi.org/10.14414/jebav.v25i1.2881
- Febriyantoro, M. T. (2020). Exploring YouTube Marketing Communication: Brand awareness, brand image and purchase intention in the millennial generation. Cogent Business & Management, 7(1), 1787733. https://doi.org/10.1080/23311975.2020.1787733
- Ferreira, J., Cardim, S., & Coelho, A. (2021). Dynamic capabilities and mediating effects of innovation on the competitive advantage and firm's performance: The moderating role of organizational learning capability. Journal of the Knowledge Economy, 12(2), 620-644. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13132-020-00655-z
- Fitrianna, H., & Aurinawati, D. (2020). Pengaruh Digital Marketing Pada Peningkatan Brand Awareness Dan Brand Image Terhadap Keputusan Pembelian Produk Cokelat Monggo di Yogyakarta. INOBIS: Jurnal Inovasi Bisnis Dan Manajemen Indonesia, 3(3), 409-418. https://doi.org/10.31842/jurnalinobis.v3i3.147
- Fraccastoro, S., Gabrielsson, M., & Pullins, E. B. (2021). The integrated use of social media, digital, and traditional communication tools in the B2B sales process of international SMEs. International Business Review, 30(4), 101776. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibusrev.2020.101776
- Frade, J. L. H., de Oliveira, J. H. C., & Giraldi, J. D. M. E. (2021). Advertising in streaming video: An integrative literature review and research agenda. Telecommunications Policy, 45(9), 102186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.telpol.2021.102186
- Gambetti, R. C., & Biraghi, S. (2023). Branded activism: Navigating the tension between culture and market in social media. Futures, 145, 103080. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.futures.2022.103080
- García Jiménez, A., & Montes Vozmediano, M. (2020). Subject matter of videos for teens on YouTube. International Journal of Adolescence and Youth, 25(1), 63-78. https://doi.org/10.1080/02673843.2019.1590850

- Georgiadis, G., & Poels, G. (2021). Enterprise architecture management as a solution for addressing general data protection regulation requirements in a big data context: a systematic mapping study. Information Systems and e-Business Management, 19, 313-362. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10257-020-00500-5
- Giakoumaki, C., & Krepapa, A. (2020). Brand engagement in self-concept and consumer engagement in social media: The role of the source. Psychology & Marketing, 37(3), 457-465. https://doi.org/10.1002/mar.21312
- Giannakis, M., Dubey, R., Yan, S., Spanaki, K., & Papadopoulos, T. (2022). Social media and sensemaking patterns in new product development: demystifying the customer sentiment. Annals of Operations Research, 308, 145-175. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10479-020-03775-6
- Gilovich, T., & Gallo, I. (2020). Consumers' pursuit of material and experiential purchases: A review. Consumer Psychology Review, 3(1), 20-33. https://doi.org/10.1002/arcp.1053
- Giertz, J. N., Hollebeek, L. D., Weiger, W. H., & Hammerschmidt, M. (2022). The invisible leash: when human brands hijack corporate brands' consumer relationships. Journal of Service Management, 33(3), 485-495. https://doi.org/10.1108/JOSM-06-2021-0211
- Glaser, B., & Strauss, A. (2017). Discovery of grounded theory: Strategies for qualitative research. Routledge.
- Goić, M., Jerath, K., & Kalyanam, K. (2022). The roles of multiple channels in predicting website visits and purchases: Engagers versus closers. International Journal of Research in Marketing, 39(3), 656-677. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijresmar.2021.12.004
- Grande-Ramírez, J. R., Roldán-Reyes, E., Aguilar-Lasserre, A. A., & Juárez-Martínez, U. (2022). Integration of Sentiment Analysis of Social Media in the Strategic Planning Process to Generate the Balanced Scorecard. Applied Sciences, 12(23), 12307. https://doi.org/10.3390/app122312307

- Guest, G., Bunce, A., & Johnson, L. (2006). How many interviews are enough? An experiment with data saturation and variability. Field Methods, 18(1), 59-82. https://doi.org/10.1177/1525822X05279903
- Guo, Y., Fan, D., & Zhang, X. (2020). Social media–based customer service and firm reputation. International Journal of Operations & Production Management, 40(5), 575-601. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOPM-04-2019-0315
- Hafez, M. (2021). The impact of social media marketing activities on brand equity in the banking sector in Bangladesh: the mediating role of brand love and brand trust. International Journal of Bank Marketing, 39(7), 1353-1376. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJBM-02-2021-0067
- Hanafizadeh, P., Shafia, S., & Bohlin, E. (2021). Exploring the consequence of social media usage on firm performance. Digital Business, 1(2), 10–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.digbus.2021.100013
- Hanaysha, J. R., & Momani, A. M. (2021). An exploration of social media marketing features and brand loyalty in the fast food industry. Journal of content community and communication, 14(8), 81-92. http://dx.doi.org/10.31620/JCCC.12.21/08
- Hancock, D. R., Algozzine, B., & Lim, J. H. (2021). Doing case study research: A practical guide for beginning researchers.
- Harrison, E. N. B., & Kwon, W. S. (2023). Brands talking on events? Brand personification in real-time marketing tweets to drive consumer engagement. Journal of Product & Brand Management, 32(8), 1319-1337. https://doi.org/10.1108/JPBM-10-2022-4180
- Hasan, M., & Sohail, M. S. (2021). The influence of social media marketing on consumers' purchase decision: investigating the effects of local and nonlocal brands. Journal of International Consumer Marketing, 33(3), 350-367. https://doi.org/10.1080/08961530.2020.1795043
- Hasan, M., & Sohail, M. S. (2021). The influence of social media marketing on consumers' purchase decision: investigating the effects of local and nonlocal

- brands. Journal of International Consumer Marketing, 33(3), 350-367. https://doi.org/10.1080/08961530.2020.1795043
- Hassan Ali, A.-A., Nazarov, A. D., & Kondratenko, I. S. (2020). The role of advertising in the organization of Digital Marketing Concept. Proceedings of the 2nd International Scientific and Practical Conference "Modern Management Trends and the Digital Economy: From Regional Development to Global Economic Growth" (MTDE 2020), 1(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.2991/aebmr.k.200502.005
- Hayes, J. L., Brinson, N. H., Bott, G. J., & Moeller, C. M. (2021). The influence of consumer–brand relationship on the personalized advertising privacy calculus in social media. Journal of Interactive Marketing, 55(1), 16-30. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intmar.2021.01.001
- Heavey, C., Simsek, Z., Kyprianou, C., & Risius, M. (2020). How do strategic leaders engage with social media? A theoretical framework for research and practice. Strategic Management Journal, 41(8), 1490-1527. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.3156
- Hennink, M., & Kaiser, B. N. (2022). Sample sizes for saturation in qualitative research:

 A systematic review of empirical tests. Social Science and Medicine, 292,

 114523.
- Ho, M. H. W., & Chung, H. F. (2020). Customer engagement, customer equity and repurchase intention in mobile apps. Journal of Business Research, 121, 13-21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2020.07.046
- Hosahally, S., & Zaremba, A. (2023). A decision-making characteristics framework for marketing attribution in practice: Improving empirical procedures. Journal of Digital & Social Media Marketing, 11(1), 89-100. https://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/hsp/jdsmm/2023/00000011/00000001/ar t00009
- Hosain, M. S., & Mamun, A. M. A. (2023). The roles of LinkedIn-based skill endorsements and LinkedIn-based hiring recommendations on hiring preferences:

- Evidence from Bangladeshi employers. Management Matters, 20(2), 169-184. https://doi.org/10.1108/MANM-05-2023-0021
- Hsiao, S. H., Wang, Y. Y., Wang, T., & Kao, T. W. (2020). How social media shapes the fashion industry: The spillover effects between private labels and national brands. Industrial Marketing Management, 86, 40-51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2019.02.022
- Hu, T. L., Chao, C. M., & Lin, C. H. (2024). The Role of Social Media Marketing in Green Product Repurchase Intention. Sustainability, 16(14), 5916. https://doi.org/10.3390/su16145916
- Huemer, L., & Wang, X. (2021). Resource bundles and value creation: An analytical framework. Journal of Business Research, 134(3), 720-728. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2021.06.018
- Husain, R., Paul, J., & Koles, B. (2022). The role of brand experience, brand resonance and brand trust in luxury consumption. Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services, 66, 102895. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2021.102895
- Hussain, I., Mu, S., Mohiuddin, M., Danish, R. Q., & Sair, S. A. (2020). Effects of sustainable brand equity and marketing innovation on market performance in hospitality industry: Mediating effects of sustainable competitive advantage. Sustainability, 12(7), 2939. https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/12/7/2939
- Hussain, T., Manzoor, F., & Noureen, A. (2020). Use of social media to get connected with international community: Analytical survey of facebook users. Ilkogretim Online, 19(4), 5341-5351.

 https://scholar.googleusercontent.com/scholar?q=cache:eTM7v61JnYoJ:scholar.g

oogle.com/+Facebook+has++nearly+1.8+billion+active+monthly+users,&hl=en&as_sdt=0,5&as_ylo=2020#:~:text=doi%3A%2010.17051/ilkonline.2020.04.76494

- Ibrahim, B. (2022). Social media marketing activities and brand loyalty: A meta-analysis examination. Journal of Promotion Management, 28(1), 60-90. https://doi.org/10.1080/10496491.2021.1955080
- Ibrahim, B., Aljarah, A., & Sawaftah, D. (2021). Linking social media marketing activities to revisit intention through brand trust and brand loyalty on the coffee shop Facebook pages: Exploring sequential mediation mechanism.

 Sustainability, 13(4), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13042277
- Ihzaturrahma, N., & Kusumawati, N. (2021). Influence of Integrated Marketing

 Communication To Brand Awareness and Brand Image Toward Purchase

 Intention of Local Fashion Product. International Journal of Entrepreneurship and

 Management Practices, 4(15), 23-41. https://doi.org/10.35631/IJEMP.415002
- Ihzaturrahma, N., & Kusumawati, N. (2021). Influence of Integrated Marketing

 Communication To Brand Awareness and Brand Image Toward Purchase

 Intention of Local Fashion Product. International Journal of Entrepreneurship and

 Management Practices, 4(15), 23-41. http://dx.doi.org/10.35631/IJEMP.415002
- Islami, N. N., Wahyuni, S., & Tiara, T. (2020). The effect of digital marketing on organizational performance through intellectual capital and perceived quality in micro, small and Medium Enterprises. Jurnal Organisasi Dan Manajemen, 16(1), 60–72. https://doi.org/10.33830/jom.v16i1.718.2020
- Istanto, Y., Sugandini, D., Effendi, M. I., & Arundati, R. (2022). The antecedent and consequences of resistance to social media adoption in SMEs. Jurnal Konseling dan Pendidikan, 10(1), 53-64. https://doi.org/10.29210/174800
- Jaitly, R. C., & Gautam, O. (2021). Impact of social media influencers on customer engagement and brand perception. International Journal of Internet Marketing and Advertising, 15(2), 220-242. https://doi.org/10.1504/IJIMA.2021.114336
- Jorge, L. F., Mosconi, E., & de Santa-Eulalia, L. A. (2024). Enterprise social media to foster digital maturity: a value-creation perspective. Journal of Systems and Information Technology, (ahead-of-print). https://doi.org/10.1108/JSIT-11-2023-0259

- Jun, S., & Yi, J. (2020). What makes followers loyal? The role of influencer interactivity in building influencer brand equity. Journal of Product & Brand Management, 29(6), 803-814. https://doi.org/10.1108/JPBM-02-2019-2280
- Jung, S.-U., & Shegai, V. (2023). The impact of Digital Marketing Innovation on firm performance: Mediation by marketing capability and moderation by firm size. Sustainability, 15(7), 5711. https://doi.org/10.3390/su15075711
- Kampmann, A., & Pedell, B. (2022). Using storytelling to promote organizational resilience: an experimental study of different forms of risk communication. Schmalenbach Journal of Business Research, 74(4), 695-725. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s41471-022-00143-x
- Kapitan, S., Kemper, J. A., Vredenburg, J., & Spry, A. (2022). Strategic B2B brand activism: Building conscientious purpose for social impact. Industrial marketing management, 107, 14-28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2022.09.015
- Kedi, W. E., Ejimuda, C., Idemudia, C., & Ijomah, T. I. (2024). Machine learning software for optimizing SME social media marketing campaigns. Computer Science & IT Research Journal, 5(7), 1634-1647.
 http://www.creativecommons.org/licences/by-nc/4.0/
- Khanom, M. T. (2023). Using social media marketing in the digital era: A necessity or a choice. International Journal of Research in Business and Social Science (2147-4478), 12(3), 88-98. https://badge.dimensions.ai/details/doi/10.20525/ijrbs.v12i3.2507?domain=https://www.ssbfnet.com
- Khanom, M. T. (2023). Using social media marketing in the digital era: A necessity or a choice. International Journal of Research in Business and Social Science (2147-4478), 12(3), 88–98. https://doi.org/10.20525/ijrbs.v12i3.2507
- Khorsheed, R. K., Othman, B., & Sadq, Z. M. (2020). The impacts of using social media websites for efficient marketing. Journal of Xi'an University of Architecture & Technology, 12(3), 2221-2235.

- https://www.researchgate.net/publication/339850097_The_Impacts_of_Using_So cial Media Websites for Efficient Marketing
- Khrais, L. T., & Gabbori, D. (2023). The effects of social media digital channels on marketing and expanding the industry of e-commerce within digital world. Periodicals of Engineering and Natural Sciences, 11(5), 64-75. http://pen.ius.edu.ba/index.php/pen/article/view/3849
- Kim, B., Yoo, M., & Yang, W. (2020). Online engagement among restaurant customers: The importance of enhancing flow for social media users. Journal of hospitality & tourism research, 44(2), 252-277. https://doi.org/10.1177/1096348019887202
- Kim, B., Yoo, M., & Yang, W. (2020). Online engagement among restaurant customers: The importance of enhancing flow for social media users. Journal of hospitality & tourism research, 44(2), 252-277. https://doi.org/10.1177/1096348019887202
- Kim, J., & Lim, C. (2021). Customer complaints monitoring with customer review data analytics: An integrated method of sentiment and statistical process control analyses. Advanced Engineering Informatics, 49, 101304. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aei.2021.101304
- Kim, T., Sung, Y., & Moon, J. H. (2020). Effects of brand anthropomorphism on consumer-brand relationships on social networking site fan pages: The mediating role of social presence. Telematics and Informatics, 51, 101406. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tele.2020.101406
- Kim, E., Duffy, M., & Thorson, E. (2021). Under the influence: Social media influencers' impact on response to corporate reputation advertising. Journal of Advertising, 50(2), 119-138. https://doi.org/10.1080/00913367.2020.1868026
- Koay, K. Y., Ong, D. L. T., Khoo, K. L., & Yeoh, H. J. (2020). Perceived social media marketing activities and consumer-based brand equity: Testing a moderated mediation model. Asia Pacific journal of marketing and logistics, 33(1), 53-72. https://doi.org/10.1108/APJML-07-2019-0453
- Kruesi, M. A., & Bazelmans, L. (2023). Resources, capabilities and competencies: A review of empirical hospitality and tourism research founded on the resource-

- based view of the firm. Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Insights, 6(2), 549-574. https://doi.org/10.1108/JHTI-10-2021-0270
- Kumar, J., Konar, R., & Balasubramanian, K. (2020). The impact of social media on consumers' purchasing behaviour in Malaysian restaurants. Journal of Tourism, Sustainability and Well-being, 8(3), 197-216. https://www.jsod-cieo.net/journaltsw/index.php/jtsw/article/view/243
- Kurdi, M., Albadi, N., & Mishra, S. (2021). "Think before you upload": An in-depth analysis of unavailable videos on YouTube. Social Network Analysis and Mining, 11(1), 48. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13278-021-00755-x
- Labrecque, L. I., Swani, K., & Stephen, A. T. (2020). The impact of pronoun choices on consumer engagement actions: Exploring top global brands' social media communications. Psychology & Marketing, 37(6), 796-814. https://doi.org/10.1002/mar.21341
- Lee, H., & Hwang, S. J. (2021). Consumers' acceptance and diffusion of word-of-mouth in social brand community: The moderating effect of self-monitoring. Journal of Fashion Marketing and Management: An International Journal, 25(1), 1-23. https://doi.org/10.1108/JFMM-02-2019-0030
- Leung, F. F., Gu, F. F., & Palmatier, R. W. (2022). Online influencer marketing. Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 50(2), 226-251. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11747-021-00829-4
- Li, F., Larimo, J., & Leonidou, L. C. (2023). Social media in marketing research:

 Theoretical bases, methodological aspects, and thematic focus. Psychology &

 Marketing, 40(1), 124-145. https://doi.org/10.1002/mar.21746
- Li, M. W., Teng, H. Y., & Chen, C. Y. (2020). Unlocking the customer engagement-brand loyalty relationship in tourism social media: The roles of brand attachment and customer trust. Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management, 44, 184-192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhtm.2020.06.015
- Li, C. H., Chan, O. L. K., Chow, Y. T., Zhang, X., Tong, P. S., Li, S. P., ... & Keung, K. L. (2022). Evaluating the effectiveness of digital content marketing under mixed

- reality training platform on the online purchase intention. Frontiers in Psychology, 13, 881019. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.881019
- Li, F., Larimo, J., & Leonidou, L. C. (2021). Social media marketing strategy: definition, conceptualization, taxonomy, validation, and future agenda. Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 49(1), 51-70. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11747-020-00733-3
- Lipyanina, H., Sachenko, A., Lendyuk, T., Nadvynychny, S., & Grodskyi, S. (2020, April). Decision tree-based targeting model of customer interaction with a business page. In CMIS (pp. 1001-1012). https://www.researchgate.net/publication/360594251_Decision_tree_based_targeting_model_of_customer_interaction_with_business_page
- Liu, C., Zhang, Y., & Zhang, J. (2020). The impact of self-congruity and virtual interactivity on online celebrity brand equity and fans' purchase intention. Journal of Product & Brand Management, 29(6), 783-801. https://doi.org/10.1108/JPBM-11-2018-2106
- Liu, M., Luo, X., & Lu, W. Z. (2023). Public perceptions of environmental, social, and governance (ESG) based on social media data: Evidence from China. Journal of Cleaner Production, 387, 135840. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2022.135840
- Liu, X., Shin, H., & Burns, A. C. (2021). Examining the impact of luxury brand's social media marketing on customer engagement: Using big data analytics and natural language processing. Journal of Business Research, 125, 815-826. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2019.04.042
- Lou, C., & Xie, Q. (2021). Something social, something entertaining? How digital content marketing augments consumer experience and brand loyalty. International Journal of Advertising, 40(3), 376-402. https://doi.org/10.1080/02650487.2020.1788311
- Lubis, N. W. (2022). Resource based view (RBV) in improving company strategic capacity. Research Horizon, 2(6), 587-596. https://doi.org/10.54518/rh.2.6.2022.587-596

- Luqman, A., Zhang, Q., & Hina, M. (2023). Employees' proactiveness on enterprise social media and social consequences: An integrated perspective of social network and social exchange theories. Information & Management, 60(6), 103843. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.im.2023.103843
- Lynn, T., Rosati, P., Nair, B., & Mac an Bhaird, C. (2020). An exploratory data analysis of the# crowdfunding network on Twitter. Journal of Open Innovation: Technology, Market, and Complexity, 6(3), 80. https://doi.org/10.3390/joitmc6030080
- Magno Marchiori, D., Gouveia Rodrigues, R., Popadiuk, S., & Wagner Mainardes, E. (2023). The role of human capital on organizational information technology capabilities: An alternative approach. Journal of Technology Management & Innovation, 18(3), 5-18. http://dx.doi.org/10.4067/S0718-27242023000300005
- Mahaputra, M. R., & Saputra, F. (2021). Relationship word of mouth, advertising, and product quality to brand awareness. Dinasti International Journal of Digital Business Management, 2(6), 1099-1108. https://doi.org/10.31933/dijdbm.v2i6.1331
- Maiorescu, I., Bucur, M., Georgescu, B., Moise, D., Strat, V. A., & Zgură, I. D. (2020). Social media and IOT wearables in developing marketing strategies. Do SMEs differ from large enterprises? Sustainability, 12(18), 7292. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12187292
- Makrides, A., Vrontis, D., & Christofi, M. (2020). The gold rush of digital marketing: assessing prospects of building brand awareness overseas. Business Perspectives and Research, 8(1), 4-20. https://doi.org/10.1177/2278533719860016
- Malesev, S., & Cherry, M. (2021). Digital and social media marketing market share for construction SMEs. Construction Economics and Building, 21(1), 65-82. https://search.informit.org/doi/abs/10.3316/informit.747666622867324
- Manzoor, U., Baig, S. A., Hashim, M., & Sami, A. (2020). Impact of social media marketing on consumer's purchase intentions: the mediating role of customer

- trust. International Journal of Entrepreneurial Research, 3(2), 41-48. https://doi.org/10.31580/ijer.v3i2.1386
- Martín-Rojas, R., Garrido-Moreno, A., & García-Morales, V. J. (2023). Social media use, corporate entrepreneurship and organizational resilience: A recipe for SMEs success in a post-Covid scenario. Technological Forecasting and Social Change, 190, 122421. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2023.122421
- Mason, M. (2010, August). Sample size and saturation in PhD studies using qualitative interviews. In Forum qualitative Sozialforschung/Forum: Qualitative Social Research, 11 (3). https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-11.3.1428
- McManus, J. F., Carvalho, S. W., & Trifts, V. (2022). The role of brand personality in the formation of consumer affect and self-brand connection. Journal of Product & Brand Management, 31(4), 551-569. https://doi.org/10.1108/JPBM-08-2020-3039
- Melović, B., Jocović, M., Dabić, M., Vulić, T. B., & Dudic, B. (2020). The impact of digital transformation and digital marketing on the brand promotion, positioning and electronic business in Montenegro. Technology in Society, 63(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techsoc.2020.101425
- Mitić, S., Popović, J., Poštin, J., Ćilerdžić, V., & Szabó, L. (2021). Information Technology as an indicator of the level of organizational performance. Journal of Engineering Management and Competitiveness, 11(1), 29–41. https://doi.org/10.5937/jemc2101029m
- Mohan, G. (2020). The role of retargeted advertisements in dealing with deflecting customers and its impact on the online buying process. International Journal of Internet Marketing and Advertising, 14(4), 417-432. https://doi.org/10.1504/IJIMA.2020.111050
- Mong, S. G., Mohamed, S. F., Misnan, M. S., & Palis, P. (2021). Integrating resource-based view and performance improvement theory in developing maintenance management continuous improvement model: A conceptual framework. Studies of Applied Economics, 39(4), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.25115/eea.v39i4.4479

- Montero Guerra, J. M., Danvila-del-Valle, I., & Méndez-Suárez, M. (2023). The impact of digital transformation on talent management. Technological Forecasting and Social Change, 188(1), 122–291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2022.122291
- Moran, G., Muzellec, L., & Johnson, D. (2020). Message content features and social media engagement: evidence from the media industry. Journal of Product & Brand Management, 29(5), 533-545. https://doi.org/10.1108/JPBM-09-2018-2014
- Morgan, N. A., Jayachandran, S., Hulland, J., Kumar, B., Katsikeas, C., & Somosi, A. (2022). Marketing performance assessment and accountability: Process and outcomes. International Journal of Research in Marketing, 39(2), 462-481. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijresmar.2021.10.008
- Moslehpour, M., Dadvari, A., Nugroho, W., & Do, B. R. (2021). The dynamic stimulus of social media marketing on purchase intention of Indonesian airline products and services. Asia Pacific Journal of Marketing and Logistics, 33(2), 561-583. https://doi.org/10.1108/APJML-07-2019-0442
- Mottaghinia, Z., Feizi-Derakhshi, M. R., Farzinvash, L., & Salehpour, P. (2021). A review of approaches for topic detection in Twitter. Journal of Experimental & Theoretical Artificial Intelligence, 33(5), 747-773. https://doi.org/10.1080/0952813X.2020.1785019
- Moustakas, C. (1994). Phenomenological research methods. Sage publications.
- Moy, M. M., Cahyadi, E. R., & Anggraeni, E. (2020). The impact of social media on knowledge creation, innovation, and performance in small and medium enterprises. Indonesian Journal of Business and Entrepreneurship (IJBE), 6(1), 23-23. https://doi.org/10.17358/ijbe.6.1.23
- Mubushar, M., Cerchione, R., Rasool, S., Centobelli, P., & Morelli, M. (2024). The effect of corporate social responsibility on customer engagement and citizenship behavior. Corporate Social Responsibility and Environmental Management. https://doi.org/10.1002/csr.2960
- Mude, G., & Undale, S. (2023). Social media usage: A comparison between Generation Y and Generation Z in India. International Journal of E-Business Research

- (IJEBR), 19(1), 1-20. https://www.igi-global.com/article/social-media-usage/317889#:~:text=DOI%3A%2010.4018/IJEBR.317889
- Na, S., Kunkel, T., & Doyle, J. (2020). Exploring athlete brand image development on social media: The role of signaling through source credibility. European Sport Management Quarterly, 20(1), 88-108. https://doi.org/10.1080/16184742.2019.1662465
- Nasiri, M., Saunila, M., Ukko, J., Rantala, T., & Rantanen, H. (2023). Shaping digital innovation via digital-related capabilities. Information Systems Frontiers, 25(3), 1063-1080. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10796-020-10089-2
- Niu, Y., Ying, L., Yang, J., Bao, M., & Sivaparthipan, C. B. (2021). Organizational business intelligence and decision making using big data analytics. Information Processing & Management, 58(6), 102725. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ipm.2021.102725
- Nofrizal, W. A., & Delliana, S. (2021). Communication Strategy of Content Collision Agency in Promoting the Blibli. com Brand. Journal of Management and Business Review, 18(2), 182-192. https://doi.org/10.34149/jmbr.v18i2.245
- Noguti, V., & Waller, D. S. (2020). Motivations to use social media: effects on the perceived informativeness, entertainment, and intrusiveness of paid mobile advertising. Journal of Marketing Management, 36(15-16), 1527-1555. https://doi.org/10.1080/0267257X.2020.1799062
- Nuseir, M., & Elrefae, G. (2022). The effects of facilitating conditions, customer experience and brand loyalty on customer-based brand equity through social media marketing. International Journal of Data and Network Science, 6(3), 875-884. http://dx.doi.org/10.5267/j.ijdns.2022.2.009
- Nuseira, M. T., & Aljumahb, A. (2020). Digital marketing adoption influenced by relative advantage and competitive industry: a UAE tourism case study. Marketing, 11(2), 23-37. https://ijicc.net/images/vol11iss2/11247_Nuseir_2020_E_R.pdf
- O'Dwyer, M., Filieri, R., & O'Malley, L. (2023). Establishing successful university-industry collaborations: Barriers and enablers deconstructed. The Journal of

- Technology Transfer, 48(3), 900-931. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10961-022-09932-2
- Oham, C., & Ejike, O. G. (2024). Customer interaction and engagement: A theoretical exploration of live promotional tactics in the arts. Magna Scientia Advanced Research and Reviews, 12(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.30574/msarr.2024.12.1.0170
- Oliveira, M., & Fernandes, T. (2022). Luxury brands and social media: drivers and outcomes of consumer engagement on Instagram. Journal of Strategic Marketing, 30(4), 389-407. https://doi.org/10.1080/0965254X.2020.1777459
- Omidvar, O., Safavi, M., & Glaser, V. L. (2023). Algorithmic routines and dynamic inertia: How organizations avoid adapting to changes in the environment. Journal of Management Studies, 60(2), 313-345. https://doi.org/10.1111/joms.12819
- Oskooei, B. F. (2021). Evaluation of return on social media investment with a critical look over its non-financial aspect. Turkish Journal of Computer and Mathematics Education (TURCOMAT), 12(13), 4872-4884. http://nn-pub.com/index.php/turkbilmat/article/view/9661
- Pachucki, C., Grohs, R., & Scholl-Grissemann, U. (2022). No story without a storyteller: The impact of the storyteller as a narrative element in online destination marketing. Journal of Travel Research, 61(8), 1703-1718. https://doi.org/10.1177/00472875211046052
- Palalic, R., Ramadani, V., Mariam Gilani, S., Gërguri-Rashiti, S., & Dana, L. P. (2021).
 Social media and consumer buying behavior decision: what entrepreneurs should know? Management Decision, 59(6), 1249-1270. https://doi.org/10.1108/MD-10-2019-1461
- Palle, R. R. (2021). Discuss the role of data analytics in extracting meaningful insights from social media data, influencing marketing strategies and user engagement. Journal of Artificial Intelligence and Machine Learning in Management, 5(1), 64-69.

https://journals.sagescience.org/index.php/jamm/article/view/131

- Pamuksuz, U., Yun, J. T., & Humphreys, A. (2021). A brand-new look at you: Predicting brand personality in social media networks with machine learning. Journal of Interactive Marketing, 56(1), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intmar.2021.05.001
- Park, H., & Jiang, Y. (2021). A human touch and content matter for consumer engagement on social media. Corporate Communications: An International Journal, 26(3), 501-520. https://doi.org/10.1108/CCIJ-01-2020-0033
- Park, M., Im, H., & Kim, H. Y. (2020). "You are too friendly!" The negative effects of social media marketing on value perceptions of luxury fashion brands. Journal of Business Research, 117, 529-542. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2018.07.026
- Pasaribu, S. B., Novitasari, D., Goestjahjanti, F. S., & Hendratono, T. (2022). The impact and challenges of digital marketing in the health care industry during the digital era and the COVID-19 pandemic. Frontiers in Public Health, 10(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2022.969523
- Patton, M. Q. (2014). Qualitative research & evaluation methods: Integrating theory and practice. Sage publications.
- Peco-Torres, F., Polo-Peña, A. I., & Frías-Jamilena, D. M. (2021). Brand personality in cultural tourism through social media. Tourism Review, 76(1), 164-183. https://doi.org/10.1108/TR-02-2019-0050
- Pratono, A. H. (2022). The strategic innovation under information technological turbulence: The role of organizational resilience in competitive advantage. Competitiveness Review: An International Business Journal, 32(3), 475-491. https://doi.org/10.1108/CR-03-2021-0046
- Purnomo, Y. J. (2023). Digital marketing strategy to increase sales conversion on e-commerce platforms. Journal of Contemporary Administration and Management (ADMAN), 1(2), 54–62. https://doi.org/10.61100/adman.v1i2.23
- Puspaningrum, A. (2020). Social media marketing and brand loyalty: The role of brand trust. The Journal of Asian Finance, Economics and Business, 7(12), 951-958. https://koreascience.kr/article/JAKO202034651879491.page

- Qalati, S. A., Yuan, L. W., Khan, M. A. S., & Anwar, F. (2021). A mediated model on the adoption of social media and SMEs' performance in developing countries. Technology in Society, 64, 101513. http://dx.doi.org/10.46930/ojsuda.v30i2.2304
- Qalati, S. A., Ostic, D., Shuibin, G., & Mingyue, F. (2022). A mediated–moderated model for social media adoption and small and medium-sized enterprise performance in emerging countries. Managerial and Decision Economics, 43(3), 846-861. https://doi.org/10.1002/mde.3422
- Qalati, S. A., Ostic, D., Sulaiman, M. A. B. A., Gopang, A. A., & Khan, A. (2022). Social media and SMEs' performance in developing countries: Effects of technological-organizational-environmental factors on the adoption of social media. Sage Open, 12(2), 21582440221094594. https://doi.org/10.1177/21582440221094594
- Rahman, J., Raihan, A., Tanchangya, T., & Ridwan, M. (2024). Optimizing the digital marketing landscape: A comprehensive exploration of artificial intelligence (AI) technologies, applications, advantages, and challenges. Frontiers of Finance, 2(2). https://doi.org/10.59429/ff.v2i2.6549
- Raji, M. A., Olodo, H. B., Oke, T. T., Addy, W. A., Ofodile, O. C., & Oyewole, A. T. (2024). Business strategies in virtual reality: a review of market opportunities and consumer experience. International Journal of Management & Entrepreneurship Research, 6(3), 722-736. https://doi.org/10.51594/ijmer.v6i3.883
- Rakshit, S., Islam, N., Mondal, S., & Paul, T. (2022). An integrated social network marketing metric for business-to-business SMEs. Journal of Business Research, 150, 73-88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2022.06.006
- Rane, N. L., Paramesha, M., Choudhary, S. P., & Rane, J. (2024). Artificial intelligence, machine learning, and deep learning for advanced business strategies: a review. Partners Universal International Innovation Journal, 2(3), 147-171. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.12208298
- Rashid, Y., Rashid, A., Warraich, M. A., Sabir, S. S., & Waseem, A. (2019). Case study method: A step-by-step guide for Business Researchers. International Journal of

- Qualitative Methods, 18, 160940691986242. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919862424
- Rayne, D., Pervan, S., McDonald, H., & Leckie, C. (2024). Understanding approaches to social partnerships-investigating target audience reactions and non-profit managers' business practice: a mixed-methods study. Journal of Marketing Management, 40(1-2), 45-71. https://doi.org/10.1080/0267257X.2023.2247418
- Razak, I. (2024). Sustainable marketing strategy: building an eco-friendly brand. BIOS: Jurnal Informatika dan Sains, 2(01), 92-100. https://seaninstitute.or.id/bersinar/index.php/bios/article/view/93
- Ren, F., Tan, Y., & Wan, F. (2023). Know your firm: Managing social media engagement to improve firm sales performance. MIS Quarterly, 47(1), 227. https://openurl.ebsco.com/EPDB%3Agcd%3A13%3A25977517/detailv2?sid=ebsco%3Aplink%3Ascholar&id=ebsco%3Agcd%3A162184895&crl=c
- Rezapour, R. (2018). Criteria of validity and reliability in qualitative research. Journal of Qualitative Research in Health Sciences, 7(4), 493-499. http://jqr1.kmu.ac.ir/article 90915.html
- Riaz, M. U., Guang, L. X., Zafar, M., Shahzad, F., Shahbaz, M., & Lateef, M. (2021). Consumers' purchase intention and decision-making process through social networking sites: A social commerce construct. Behaviour & Information Technology, 40(1), 99-115. https://doi.org/10.1080/0144929X.2020.1846790
- Rimadias, S., Alvionita, N., & Amelia, A. P. (2021). Using social media marketing to create brand awareness, brand image, and brand loyalty on tourism sector in Indonesia. The Winners, 22(2), 173-182. https://doi.org/10.21512/tw.v22i2.7597
- Rishi, B., & Kuthuru, N. R. (2021). Leveraging social media to create socially responsible consumers. In Social and sustainability marketing (pp. 415-432). Productivity
 - Press.https://www.taylorfrancis.com/chapters/edit/10.4324/9781003188186-15/
- Rodríguez-Ibánez, M., Casánez-Ventura, A., Castejón-Mateos, F., & Cuenca-Jiménez, P. M. (2023). A review on sentiment analysis from social media platforms. Expert

- Systems with Applications, 223, 119862. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eswa.2023.119862
- Rozak, H. A., Adhiatma, A., Fachrunnisa, O., & Rahayu, T. (2021). Social media engagement, organizational agility and digitalization strategic plan to improve SMEs' performance. IEEE Transactions on Engineering Management, 70(11), 3766-3775. https://doi.org/10.1109/TEM.2021.3085977
- Rožman, M., Tominc, P., & Milfelner, B. (2023). Maximizing employee engagement through artificial intelligent organizational culture in the context of leadership and training of employees: Testing linear and non-linear relationships. Cogent Business & Management, 10(2), 1-30. https://doi.org/10.1080/23311975.2023.2248732
- Rust, R. T., Rand, W., Huang, M. H., Stephen, A. T., Brooks, G., & Chabuk, T. (2021).
 Real-time brand reputation tracking using social media. Journal of
 Marketing, 85(4), 21-43. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022242921995173
- Saini, D., Sharma, M., Gupta, S., & Verma, H. (2021). Effect of social media influencers and celebrity endorsers on brand loyalty through brand image. Empirical Economics Letters, 20, 161-170.

 https://www.academia.edu/50482457/Effect_of_Social_Media_Influencers_and_Celebrity Endorsers on Brand Loyalty through Brand Image
- Saleem, H., Li, Y., Ali, Z., Mehreen, A., & Mansoor, M. S. (2021). An empirical investigation on how big data analytics influence China SMEs performance: do product and process innovation matter? In Corporate Performance and Managerial Ties in China (pp. 9-34). Routledge.

 https://www.taylorfrancis.com/chapters/edit/10.4324/9781003216896-2
- Sanny, L., Arina, A., Maulidya, R., & Pertiwi, R. (2020). Purchase intention on Indonesia male's skin care by social media marketing effect towards brand image and brand trust. Management Science Letters, 10(10), 2139-2146. http://dx.doi.org/10.5267/j.msl.2020.3.023

- Sanny, L., Arina, A., Maulidya, R., & Pertiwi, R. (2020). Purchase intention on Indonesian male's skin care by social media marketing effect towards brand image and brand trust. Management Science Letters, 10(10), 2139-2146. http://dx.doi.org/10.5267/j.msl.2020.3.023
- Santos, Z. R., Cheung, C. M., Coelho, P. S., & Rita, P. (2022). Consumer engagement in social media brand communities: A literature review. International Journal of Information Management, 63, 102457.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2021.102457
- Saura, J. R. (2021). Using data sciences in digital marketing: Framework, methods, and performance metrics. Journal of Innovation & Knowledge, 6(2), 92-102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jik.2020.08.001
- Saura, J. R., Palacios-Marqués, D., & Iturricha-Fernández, A. (2021). Ethical design in social media: Assessing the main performance measurements of user online behavior modification. Journal of Business Research, 129, 271-281. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2021.03.001
- Saura, J. R., Palacios-Marqués, D., & Ribeiro-Soriano, D. (2021). Digital marketing in SMEs via data-driven strategies: Reviewing the current state of research. Journal of Small Business Management, 1-36. https://doi.org/10.1080/00472778.2021.1955127
- Savitri, C., Hurriyati, R., Wibowo, L., & Hendrayati, H. (2022). The role of social media marketing and brand image on smartphone purchase intention. International Journal of Data and Network Science, 6(1), 185-192. http://dx.doi.org/10.5267/j.ijdns.2021.9.009
- Savitri, C., Hurriyati, R., Wibowo, L., & Hendrayati, H. (2022). The role of social media marketing and brand image on smartphone purchase intention. International Journal of Data and Network Science, 6(1), 185-192. http://dx.doi.org/10.5267/j.ijdns.2021.9.009
- Shen, B., Cheng, M., He, R., & Yang, M. (2024). Selling through social media influencers in influencer marketing: participation-based contract versus sales-

- based contract. Electronic Commerce Research, 24(2), 1095-1118. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10660-022-09600-5
- Schneider, D., & Harknett, K. (2022). What's to like? Facebook as a tool for survey data collection. Sociological Methods & Research, 51(1), 108-140. https://doi.org/10.1177/0049124119882477
- Schwepker Jr, C. H., & Good, M. C. (2022). Improving business-to-business relationship quality through salespeople's grit and political skill. Journal of Business-to-Business Marketing, 29(3-4), 293-309. https://doi.org/10.1080/1051712X.2022.2121508
- Scholz, J. (2021). How consumers consume social media influence. Journal of Advertising, 50(5), 510-527. https://doi.org/10.1080/00913367.2021.1980472
- Seo, E. J., Park, J. W., & Choi, Y. J. (2020). The effect of social media usage characteristics on e-WOM, trust, and brand equity: Focusing on users of airline social media. Sustainability, 12(4), 1691. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12041691
- Seo, E. J., Park, J. W., & Choi, Y. J. (2020). The effect of social media usage characteristics on e-WOM, trust, and brand equity: Focusing on users of airline social media. Sustainability, 12(4), 1691. https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/12/4/1691
- Settembre-Blundo, D., González-Sánchez, R., Medina-Salgado, S., & García-Muiña, F. E. (2021). Flexibility and resilience in corporate decision making: A new sustainability-based risk management system in uncertain times. Global Journal of Flexible Systems Management, 22(2), 107-132. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40171-021-00277-7
- Sewpersadh, N. S. (2023). Disruptive business value models in the digital era. Journal of Innovation and Entrepreneurship, 12(1), 2. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13731-022-00252-1
- Shang, Y., Rehman, H., Mehmood, K., Xu, A., Iftikhar, Y., Wang, Y., & Sharma, R. (2022). The nexuses between social media marketing activities and consumers'

- engagement behaviour: a two-wave time-lagged study. Frontiers in Psychology, 13, 811282. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.811282
- Shankar, V., Grewal, D., Sunder, S., Fossen, B., Peters, K., & Agarwal, A. (2022). Digital marketing communication in global marketplaces: A review of extant research, future directions, and potential approaches. International Journal of research in Marketing, 39(2), 541-565. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijresmar.2021.09.005
- Shawky, S., Kubacki, K., Dietrich, T., & Weaven, S. (2020). A dynamic framework for managing customer engagement on social media. Journal of Business Research, 121, 567-577. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2020.03.030
- Sheeraz, M., Sajid, M., Mehmood, Y., Irfan, M., & Tahir, I. (2023). Brand Awareness and Digital Marketing: Measurement Tools and Data Analytics for Agricultural Industry. Journal of Arable Crops and Marketing, 5(1), 37-50. https://doi.org/10.33687/jacm.005.01.5047
- Sibulan, F. C. T., & Limos-Galay, J. A. (2023). Occidental Mindoro's emerging photography and videography services: The role of social media marketing as a promotional tool. International Journal of Research, 11(10), 15-31. https://www.10.5861/ijrsm.2023.1109
- Siddiqui, M. S., Siddiqui, U. A., Khan, M. A., Alkandi, I. G., Saxena, A. K., & Siddiqui, J. H. (2021). Creating electronic word-of-mouth credibility through social networking sites and determining its impact on brand image and online purchase intentions in India. Journal of Theoretical and Applied Electronic Commerce Research, 16(4), 1008-1024. https://doi.org/10.3390/jtaer1604005
- Sijabat, L., Rantung, D. I., & Mandagi, D. W. (2022). The role of social media influencers in shaping customer brand engagement and brand perception. Jurnal Manajemen Bisnis, 9(2), 280-288. https://doi.org/10.33096/jmb.v9i2.459
- Singh, J., Crisafulli, B., & Xue, M. T. (2020). 'To trust or not to trust': The impact of social media influencers on the reputation of corporate brands in crisis. Journal of Business Research, 119, 464-480. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2020.03.039

- Singh, S., Singh, G., & Dhir, S. (2022). Impact of digital marketing on the competitiveness of the restaurant industry. Journal of Foodservice Business Research, 27(2), 109–137. https://doi.org/10.1080/15378020.2022.2077088
- Skačkauskienė, I., & Nekrošienė, J. (2023). Theoretical investigations on existing approaches to marketing effectiveness evaluation. TalTech Journal of European Studies, 13(1), 226-252. https://sciendo.com/article/10.2478/bjes-2023-0011
- Smallwood, E. E. (2022). Impression-Based Advertising: A Cross-Platform

 Solution. American Journal of Industrial and Business Management, 12(12),

 1761-1787. https://doi.org/10.4236/ajibm.2022.1212096
- Son, J., & Niehm, L. S. (2021). Using social media to navigate changing rural markets: The case of small community retail and service businesses. Journal of Small Business & Entrepreneurship, 33(6), 619-637. https://doi.org/10.1080/08276331.2021.1871711
- Soni, V. (2023). Large language models for enhancing customer lifecycle management. Journal of Empirical Social Science Studies, 7(1), 67-89. https://publications.dlpress.org/index.php/jesss/article/view/58
- Song, J., Lee, K.-B., Zhou, Z., Jia, L., Cegielski, C. and Shin, S.I. (2022). Enhancing supply chain sensing capability through social media: an environmental scanning perspective. Information Technology & People, 35(1), 367-391. https://doi.org/10.1108/ITP-11-2019-0609
- Srivastva, R. K. (2024). The Rise of Mobile Commerce: Trends, Strategies, and Implications for Retailers. Shodh Sagar Journal of Commerce and Economics, 1(1), 40-45. https://doi.org/10.36676/ssjce.v1.i1.08
- Stake, R. E. (2010). Qualitative research: Studying how things work. Guilford Press.
- Susanto, P., Hoque, M.E., Shah, N.U., Candra, A.H., Hashim, N.M.H.N. and Abdullah, N.L. (2021). Entrepreneurial orientation and performance of SMEs: the roles of marketing capabilities and social media usage. Journal of Entrepreneurship in Emerging Economies. https://doi.org/10.1108/JEEE-03-2021-0090

- Syed, T. A., Mehmood, F., & Qaiser, T. (2023). Brand–SMI collaboration in influencer marketing campaigns: A transaction cost economics perspective. Technological Forecasting and Social Change, 192, 122580. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2023.122580
- Sykora, M., Elayan, S., Hodgkinson, I. R., Jackson, T. W., & West, A. (2022). The power of emotions: Leveraging user generated content for customer experience management. Journal of Business Research, 144, 997-1006. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2022.02.048
- Tabuena, A. C., Necio, S. M. L., Macaspac, K. K., Bernardo, M. P. E., Domingo, D. I., & De Leon, P. D. M. (2022). A literature review on digital marketing strategies and its impact on online business sellers during the COVID-19 crisis. Asian Journal of Management, Entrepreneurship and Social Science, 2(1), 141-153. https://www.ajmesc.com/index.php/ajmesc/article/view/43
- Tafesse, W. (2020). YouTube marketing: How marketers' video optimization practices influence video views. Internet research, 30(6), 1689-1707. https://doi.org/10.1108/INTR-10-2019-0406
- Tajvidi, R., & Karami, A. (2021). The effect of social media on firm performance. Computers in Human Behavior, 115, 105174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2017.09.026
- Tandon, A., Dhir, A., Talwar, S., Kaur, P., & Mäntymäki, M. (2022). Social media induced fear of missing out (FoMO) and phubbing: Behavioural, relational and psychological outcomes. Technological Forecasting and Social Change, 174, 121149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2021.121149
- Thomas, V. L., & Fowler, K. (2023). Examining the outcomes of influencer activism. Journal of Business Research, 154, 113336, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2022.113336
- Tian, Z., Dew, R., & Iyengar, R. (2024). Mega or micro? Influencer selection using follower elasticity. Journal of Marketing Research, 61(3), 472-495. https://doi.org/10.1177/00222437231210267

- Ting, L., & Ahn, J. (2023). Understanding the roles of interaction and trust in formation of loyalty toward customer-to-customer (C2C) platforms. Asia Pacific Journal of Marketing and Logistics, 35(10), 2565-2581. https://doi.org/10.1108/APJML-12-2022-1072
- Tomaszewski, L. E., Zarestky, J., & Gonzalez, E. (2020). Planning qualitative research:

 Design and decision making for new researchers. International Journal of
 Qualitative Methods, 19, 160940692096717.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406920967174
- Tortorella, G. L., Powell, D., Liu, L., Godinho Filho, M., Antony, J., Hines, P., & de Mattos Nascimento, D. L. (2023). How has social media been affecting problem-solving in organizations undergoing Lean Production implementation? A multicase study. Journal of Industrial Information Integration, 35, 100515. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jii.2023.100515
- Unnava, V., & Aravindakshan, A. (2021). How does consumer engagement evolve when brands post across multiple social media?. Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 49(5), 864-881. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11747-021-00785-z
- Ur Rahman, R., Ali Shah, S. M., El-Gohary, H., Abbas, M., Haider Khalil, S., Al Altheeb, S., & Sultan, F. (2020). Social media adoption and financial sustainability:

 Learned lessons from developing countries. Sustainability, 12(24), 10616.

 https://doi.org/10.3390/su122410616
- Varadarajan, R. (2022). A general theory of marketing: Conceivable, elusive, or illusive. AMS Review, 12(3), 177-183. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13162-022-00246-y
- Veleva, S. S., & Tsvetanova, A. I. (2020). Characteristics of the digital marketing advantages and disadvantages. IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering, 940(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1088/1757-899x/940/1/012065
- Ventre, I., & Kolbe, D. (2020). The impact of perceived usefulness of online reviews, trust and perceived risk on online purchase intention in emerging markets: A

- Mexican perspective. Journal of International Consumer Marketing, 32(4), 287-299. https://doi.org/10.1080/08961530.2020.1712293
- Vgena, K., Kitsiou, A., Kalloniatis, C., & Gritzalis, S. (2022). Determining the Role of Social Identity Attributes to the Protection of Users' Privacy in Social Media. Future Internet, 14(9), 249. https://doi.org/10.3390/fi14090249
- Vinerean, S., & Opreana, A. (2021). Measuring customer engagement in social media marketing: A higher-order model. Journal of Theoretical and Applied Electronic Commerce Research, 16(7), 2633-2654. https://doi.org/10.3390/jtaer16070145
- Vitalis, P. O., Onyejelem, T. E., & Okuneye, A. P. (2023). Understanding advertising in the era of social media. Information System and Smart City, 3(1), 502-502. https://doi.org/10.59400/issc.v3i1.502
- Vrontis, D., Makrides, A., Christofi, M., & Thrassou, A. (2021). Social media influencer marketing: A systematic review, integrative framework and future research agenda. International Journal of Consumer Studies, 45(4), 617-644. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijcs.12647
- Vynogradova, O., Drokina, N., Yevtushenko, N., Darchuk, V., & Irtlach, M. (2020).
 Theoretical approaches to the definition of Internet marketing: Ukrainian dimension. Innovative Marketing, 16(1), 89.
 http://dx.doi.org/10.21511/im.16(1).2020.09
- Walton, N. (2022). Digital platforms as entrepreneurial ecosystems and drivers of born-global SMEs in emerging economies. In International Entrepreneurship in Emerging Markets (pp. 84-106). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207543.2019.1651946
- Wasim, J., Youssef, M. H., Christodoulou, I., & Reinhardt, R. (2024). The path to entrepreneurship: The role of social networks in driving entrepreneurial learning and education. Journal of Management Education, 48(3), 459-493. https://doi.org/10.1177/10525629231219235
- Wang, C. L. (2021). New frontiers and future directions in interactive marketing: inaugural Editorial. Journal of Research in Interactive Marketing, 15(1), 1-9.

- https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/JRIM-03-2021-270/full/html.
- Wang, F. (2020). Digital marketing capabilities in international firms: A relational perspective. International Marketing Review, 37(3), 559–577. https://doi.org/10.1108/imr-04-2018-0128
- Wang, S., Liao, Y. K., Wu, W. Y., & Le, K. B. H. (2021). The role of corporate social responsibility perceptions in brand equity, brand credibility, brand reputation, and purchase intentions. Sustainability, 13(21), 11975. https://doi.org/10.3390/su132111975
- Wang, T., & Lee, F. Y. (2020). Examining customer engagement and brand intimacy in a social media context. Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services, 54, 102035. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2020.102035
- Westermann, A., & Forthmann, J. (2021). Social listening: a potential game changer in reputation management How big data analysis can contribute to understanding stakeholders' views on organisations. Corporate Communications: An International Journal, 26(1), 2-22. https://doi.org/10.1108/CCIJ-01-2020-0028
- Wibowo, A., Chen, S. C., Wiangin, U., Ma, Y., & Ruangkanjanases, A. (2020). Customer behavior as an outcome of social media marketing: The role of social media marketing activity and customer experience. Sustainability, 13(1), 189. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13010189
- Wu, C. W., Guaita Martínez, J. M., & Martín Martín, J. M. (2020). An analysis of social media marketing strategy and performance in the context of fashion brands: The case of Taiwan. Psychology & Marketing, 37(9), 1185-1193. https://doi.org/10.1002/mar.21350
- Wu, L., Dodoo, N. A., Wen, T. J., & Ke, L. (2022). Understanding Twitter conversations about artificial intelligence in advertising based on natural language processing. International Journal of Advertising, 41(4), 685-702. https://doi.org/10.1080/02650487.2021.1920218

- Xin, B., Hao, Y., & Xie, L. (2024). Virtual influencers and corporate reputation: from marketing game to empirical analysis. Journal of Research in Interactive Marketing. https://doi.org/10.1108/JRIM-10-2023-0330
- Yang, W., & Zeng, Q. (2024). The role of executives' social capital in improving merger and acquisition performance during corporate transformation and upgrading: Evidence from Chinese media enterprises. PloS one, 19(9), e0306363. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0306363
- Yang, J., Xiu, P., Sun, L., Ying, L., & Muthu, B. (2022). Social media data analytics for business decision-making system to competitive analysis. Information Processing & Management, 59(1), 102751. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ipm.2021.102751
- Yasa, N., Giantari, I. G. A. K., Setini, M., & Rahmayanti, P. J. M. S. L. (2020). The role of competitive advantage in mediating the effect of promotional strategy on marketing performance. Management Science Letters, 10(12), 2845-2848. http://dx.doi.org/10.5267/j.msl.2020.4.024
- Yates, V. A., Vardaman, J. M., & Chrisman, J. J. (2023). Social network research in the family business literature: A review and integration. Small Business Economics, 60(4), 1323-1345. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-022-00665-y
- Ye, C., Kim, Y., & Cho, Y.-N. (2023). Digital Marketing and Analytics Education: A systematic review. Journal of Marketing Education, 46(1), 32–44. https://doi.org/10.1177/02734753231166414
- Ye, G., Hudders, L., De Jans, S., & De Veirman, M. (2021). The value of influencer marketing for business: A bibliometric analysis and managerial implications. Journal of Advertising, 50(2), 160-178. https://doi.org/10.1080/00913367.2020.1857888
- Yee, W. F., Ng, S. I., Seng, K., Lim, X. J., & Radhakrishnan, T. (2022). How does social media marketing enhance brand loyalty? Identifying mediators relevant to the cinema context. Journal of Marketing Analytics, 10(2), 114-130. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/s41270-021-00110-1

- Yim, M. C. (2021). Fake, faulty, and authentic stand-taking: what determines the legitimacy of corporate social advocacy?. International Journal of Strategic Communication, 15(1), 60-76. https://doi.org/10.1080/1553118X.2020.1856853
- Yoon, J., & Suh, M. G. (2021). The key elements of strategic leadership capabilities to the latecomer firm: the case of RT Mart's success in the Chinese retail industry. Asia Pacific Business Review, 27(1), 29-52. https://doi.org/10.1080/13602381.2021.1846951
- You, Y., & Joshi, A. M. (2020). The impact of user-generated content and traditional media on customer acquisition and retention. Journal of Advertising, 49(3), 213-233. https://doi.org/10.1080/00913367.2020.1740631
- Yousef, M., Dietrich, T., & Rundle-Thiele, S. (2021). Social advertising effectiveness in driving action: A study of positive, negative and coactive appeals on social media. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 18(11), 5954. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18115954
- Yu, C., Zhang, Z., Lin, C., & Wu, Y. J. (2020). Can data-driven precision marketing promote user AD clicks? Evidence from advertising in WeChat moments. Industrial Marketing Management, 90, 481-492. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2019.05.001
- Zadeh, A., & Sharda, R. (2022). How can our tweets go viral? Point-process modelling of brand content. Information & Management, 59(2), 103594.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.im.2022.103594
- Zahra, S. A. (2021). The resource-based view, resourcefulness, and resource management in startup firms: A proposed research agenda. Journal of Management, 47(7), 1841-1860. https://doi.org/10.1177/01492063211018505
- Zanubiya, J., Meria, L., & Duwi Juliansah, M. A. (2023). Increasing consumers with satisfaction application based Digital Marketing Strategies. Startupreneur Business Digital (SABDA Journal), 2(1), 12–21. https://doi.org/10.33050/sabda.v2i1.266

- Zhang, H., Gupta, S., Sun, W., & Zou, Y. (2020). How social-media-enabled co-creation between customers and the firm drives business value? The perspective of organizational learning and social Capital. Information & Management, 57(3), 103200. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.im.2019.103200
- Zhang, L., Yi, Y., & Zhou, G. (2022). Cultivate customer loyalty in national culture: A meta-analysis of electronic banking customer loyalty. Cross Cultural & Strategic Management, 29(3), 698-728. https://doi.org/10.1108/CCSM-08-2021-0155
- Zhang, F., & Zhu, L. (2021). Social media strategic capability, organizational unlearning, and disruptive innovation of SMEs: The moderating roles of TMT heterogeneity and environmental dynamism. Journal of Business Research, 133, 183-193. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2021.04.071
- Zhu, L., Li, H., Wang, F. K., He, W., & Tian, Z. (2020). How online reviews affect purchase intention: A new model based on the stimulus-organism-response (S-O-R) framework. Aslib Journal of Information Management, 72(4), 463-488. https://doi.org/10.1108/AJIM-11-2019-0308
- Zia, A., Younus, S., & Mirza, F. (2021). Investigating the impact of brand image and brand loyalty on brand equity: the mediating role of brand awareness. International Journal of Innovation, Creativity and Change, 15(2), 1091-1106.
- Zollo, L., Filieri, R., Rialti, R., & Yoon, S. (2020). Unpacking the relationship between social media marketing and brand equity: The mediating role of consumers' benefits and experience. Journal of Business Research, 117, 256-267. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2020.05.001

https://www.ijicc.net/images/Vol 15/Iss 2/15273 Zia 2021 E1 R.pdf